CABADING, CASIMIRA ADZUARA, 51, of Waihe, Maui, died Dec. 5, 1990. She was born in the Philippines. Survived by daughter, Zeny Marie; mother, Sugundina Adzuara of the Philippines; brothers, Mlchor and Jose Adzuara, both of Waiheu, and pastor Adzuara of Waihee; sisters, Bernalda Tam and Catalina Balantac, both of the Philippines; nieces and nephews. Friends may call 6 to 9 p.m. Friday at Borthwick Mortuary/Norman's; service 9 p.m. or call 1:15 to 2 p.m. Saturday at Good Shepherd Church, Wailuku. Burial at Maui Memorial Park. Casual attire. [Honolulu Star Bulletin 12 December 1990]

Cabagason, Frank E., of Waipahu, an employee of the printing department of Pearl Harbor Naval Base and a U.S. Army veteran, died Thursday in Downey, California. Cabagson, 48, was born in Honolulu. He is survived by son Frank E. Jr.; daughters Tanya Cabagason, Rosemarie Smith and Francisca Acasio; parents Andrew and Gussie; brother, Maruice Gicoso; and sisters Elizabeth Defreitas, Ines Valdez, Rose Banglos, Mary Adriano and Dolly Wallace. Services: 11:30 a.m. Friday at Hawaiian Memorial Park Mortuary. Call after 9 a.m. Burial: National Memorial Cemetery of the Pacific, Punchbowl. Casual attire. [Honolulu Star-Bulletin 24 April 1990]

CABAIS, FELICIANO CALORA, 90, of Honolulu, died Dec. 7, 1990. He was born in Narvacan, IIocos Sur, Philippines, and was a member of the Laoag city Circle Club of Hawaii. Survived by wife, Francisca C. Cabais; sons, Jayme and Larry Raquirig; daughters, Susan Padua, Trinidad Aquino, Antonina Antonio, Benita Siarot, Madalina, Jacang, Salome Yuen and Virginia Yap; sister, Paula Cabrera of the Philippines; 26 grandchildren; 31 great-grandchildren; three great-grandchildren; nieces; nephews; cousins. Friends may call 6 to 9 p.m. Friday at Nuuanu Memorial Park Mortuary; service 7:30 p.m. Or call 8:30 a.m. Saturday at St. Anthony's Catholic Church; mass 10:30 a.m. Casual attire. Burial at Valley of the Temples. [Honolulu Advertiser 11 December 1990]

**Cabalis, Frederick O.,** of Pahoa, Hawaii, a self-employed fisherman, died Monday in Hilo Hospita. Cabalis, 36, was born in Honolulu. He is survived by daughter Sonya; mother Olivia; brothers Robin, Patrick and Chad; and sisters Patricia Baker, Sandra Taoy, Bernadine Calicdan and Gwendolyn Vial. Memorial services: 8 p.m. tomorrow at Memorial Mortuary. Call after 6 p.m. [Honolulu Star-Bulletin 23 February 1990]

Cabanero, Pacifica B., of Honolulu died May 4 in St. Francis Hospital. Cabanero, 73, was born in Pilar, abra, the Philippines. She is survived by husband Isaiasl sons, Nestor and Clarito; daughters Carolina Dacquel, Teresita della, Elnora Dacutan, Marina Ferido, Priscilla Dasalla, Elsie Santos and Nida Dait, five grandchildren and five great-grandchildren. Services: 7:30 p.m. Friday at Nuuanu Memorial Park Mortuary. Call from 6 to 9 p.m. Services: 12:45 p.m. Saturday. Call after 9 a.m. Burial: Valley of the Temples. [Honolulu Star Bulletin 15 May 1990]

Cabannilla, Godofredo R., of Waiphu deid Sunday in Kuakini Hospital. Cabanilla, 74, was born in Asingan, the Philippines. He is survived by wife Pacita R; sons, Victor, Amc, Godofredo Jr. and Mark; daughters, Naomi Bugayong, Erlinda Bayaca, Paz Culasing, Nely Basa and Elma Ereese; 20 grandchildren; and two great-grandchildren. Services were scheduled today at Nuuanu Seventh-day Adventist Church. Burial Mililani Memorial Park. [Honolulu Star Bulletin 8 May 1991]

Cabarloc, Elliot Kainoa, infant son of Rolando k. and Leimemi Cabarloc of Glenwood Gardens, Hawaii, died May 4, 1990. He was born in Hilo. Also survived by sister, Joycelyn l; paternal grandparetns, Faustino and Mary Carblac of Mountain View; maternal grandparetns, John and Alice Gonzsalves of Pahoa; aunts and uncles, nieces and nepews and cousins. Graveside service: 10:30 a.m. tomorrow at Kurtistown Filipino Cemetery. Casual attire. Arrangements by Dodo Mortuary. [Honolulu Star Bulletin 13 May 1990]

**Cabarteja, Perfecto C.,** of Honolulu died Thursday in Queen's Hospital. Cabarteja, 70, was born in Dagupan, the Philippines. He is survived by wife Enriqueta L.; sons Josefino and Perry; daughter Lani Knapp; sister Trinidad Dela Cruz, and two grandchildren. Wake: 6 to 9 p.m. tomorrow at Mililani Downtown Mortuary. Burial in the Philippines. [Honolulu Star-Bulletin 6 February 1990]

Cabatu, Herman E., of Papaaloa, Hawaii, a retired water tender at the former Laupauhoehoe Sugar Co., died Tuesday at home. Cabatu, 80, was born in Santa Maria, Ilocos Sur, the Philippines. He is survived by wife Pacita C.; sons Rudy Cabutu and Herman Cabutu Jr. and Alex, Almer, Amante, Attanacl and Aljune Soria; daughters Christine Salvador, Momi Diego, Mary Bona and Doreen Akau; brother Estanisaloa Montero; sisters Estephania Montero, Dolores Cayatano and Pacing Billaverde; 24 grandchildren; and 16 great-grandchildren. Call from 9 to 10 a.m. Sunday at the Cabutu residence. Wake: 6 to 9 p.m. at Memorial Mortuary. Services: 10 a.m. Monday. Call after 9 a.m. Burial: Muana Kea Memorial Park. Casual attire. [Honolulu Star-Bulletin 2 November 1990]

**CABEBE, ARCADIO FERNANDEZ,** 80, of Waipahu, died Sept. 5, 1990. He was born in Orence, Narvacan, llocos Sur, Philippines, and was a member of the Narvacan Association of Hawaii. Survived by wife, Tomasa Cachola Cabebe. Friends may call 6:30 to 9:30 p.m. Friday at St. Anthony's Church; mass 7:30 p.m. Or call after 8 a.m. Saturday at Nuuanu Memorial Park Mortuary; service 10 a.m. Burial at Valley of the Temples. [Honolulu Advertiser 11 September 1990]

**CABEBE, FAUSTINO,** 86, died March 10, 1990. He was born in the Philippines. Survived by sons, Tigar Espere, Andrew F., James K., Loui A and Clayton; daughters, Yolanda Espere, Shirley Ann Diaz and Marines M. Gualdarama; sister, Bekis of the Philippines; 33 grandchildren; seven great grandchildren; seven great-grandchildren; nieces and nephews. Friends may call 9 to 11 a.m. Saturday at Leeward Funeral Home; service 10:30 a.m. Casual attire. Burial at Sunset Memorial Park. Arrangements by Leeward Funeral Home. [Honolulu Advertiser 13 March 1990]

**CABERROS, AGAPITO B.,** 59, of Lahaina, Maui, died Dec. 16, 1990. He was born in IIocos Sur, Philippines. Survived by wife, Norma Cabreros; sons, Jeffrey and Norma Cabreros; sons, Jeffrey and Glenn. Friends may call 9 a.m. to 12:15 p.m. Saturday at Borthwick Mortuary/Norman's; service noon Casual attire. Burial at Maui Memorial Park. [Honolulu Advertiser 19 December 1990]

**CABIGAS, CRISPIN LAWAS,** 71, of Honolulu, died Aug. 6, 1990. He was born in the Philippines and was a bantam and feather-weight boxing champion. He was also a member of the National Association of Retired Federal Employees. Survived by wife, Mrs. Fortunata Cabigas;

daughters, Mrs. Joe (Aletia) Iosefa and Veronica Arroyo, both of California; eight grandchildren and five great-grandchildren. Friends may call 8 to 11 a.m. Monday at Nuuanu Mortuary; service 11:15 a.m. at St. Stephen's Church. Burial at Valley of the Temples. Casual attire. [Honolulu Advertiser 10 August 1990]

Cabo, Bartasana C., of Wailuku died Nov. 7 in Maui Memorial Hospital. Cabo, 91, was born in the Philippines. She is survived by sons Alfredo, Frederico and Rusindo; daughters Patsy Ordanza, Janet Aleman and Marilyn Mamuad; brothers Sotero and Florencio Cabeliza; sisters Petra and Lucia Cabrara; 22 grandchildren; 23 great-grandchildren; and nine great-great grandchildren. Call from 5:30 to 8:30 p.m. Sunday at Borthwick Mortuary. Mass: 9:30 a.m. Monday at St. Joseph's Church. Call after 8:30 a.m. Burial: Greenhaven Memorial Park. [Honolulu Star-Bulletin 15 November 1990]

Cabo, Sinforoso C., of Molokai died Feb. 1 in Wahiawa Hospital. Cabo, 89, was born in Narbacan, Ilocos Sur, the Philippines. He is survived by wife Bartazana; sons Alfred, Frederico and Rosindo; daughters Patsy C. Ordanza, Janet Aleman and Marilyn Mamuad; sister Maria Fernandez; 21 grandchildren; 34 great-grandchildren; and three great-great-grandchildren. Services: 7 p.m. Friday at Borthwick Mortuary. Mass: 10 a.m. Saturday at St. Joseph's Church in Waipahu. Burial: Greenhaven Memorial Park. Call at the mortuary from 6 to 9 p.m. Friday and at the church after 9 a.m. Saturday. [Honolulu Star-Bulletin 13 February 1990]

**CABOTAJE, GREGORIO C.,** 69, of Lanai City, Lanai, died Aug. 21, 1990. He was born in the Philippines. Survived by wife, Policarpa Cabotaje; sons, Eulogio and Greg of California; daughter, Corizon Abad of California; brother, Albano of Honolulu; seven grandchildren. Friends may call from 6 to 9 p.m. tomorrow at Lanai Union Hall. Mass 2 p.m. Saturday at Sacred Hearts Church. Burial at Lanai Cemetery. Arrangements by Borthwick Mortuary/ Norman's. [Honolulu Advertiser 23 August 1990]

Cabral, Joan L., of Makaha, also known as Joan Aken Souza, died Tuesday at home. Cabral, 45, was born in Hawaii. She is survived by sons John M., Warner K. and Jonah K.; daughter Debbie M. Aken; mother Helen L.; brothers Frank P. Jr. and George K.; sisters Helen L. Quinzon and Barbara L. Lopes; and two grandchildren. Services: 11 a.m. Wednesday at Leeward Funeral Home. Burial: Sunset Memorial Park. Call after 9 a.m. Casual attire. No flowers. [Honolulu Star-Bulletin 24 February 1990]

**CABRAL, MARGARET KIKUE,** 91, of Honolulu, died Jan. 20, 1990. She was born in Japan. Survived by sisters-in-law, Sumi Ichijo and Florence Ichijo; nieces; nephews; grand-nieces and grandnephews. Friends may call from 2 p.m. Saturday at Diamond Head Mortuary; service 2:30 p.m. Casual attire. Burial at Diamond Head Memorial Park. [Honolulu Advertiser 24 January 1990]

**Cabral-Hoopai, Rosie P.,** of Ewa Beach died Saturday in Tripler Hospital. Cabral-Hoopai, 72, was born in Honolulu. She is survived by son Joseph Enos; daughters Annie Guerrero, Rose Van Gieson and Margaret Wright-Naki; brothers Manuel and Henry Cabral; sisters Annie Antone, Jennie Kealoha, Violet Mead, Marrian Kauahikaua and June Cabral: 11 grandchildren; and five great-grandchildren. Services: 12:30 p.m. Friday at Borthwick Mortuary. Burial: National

Memorial Cemetery of the Pacific, Punchbowl. Call after 11 a.m. Aloha attire. [Honolulu Star-Bulletin 7 February 1990]

Cabrera, Melquiades C., of Kaneohe, a retired fisherman, died Saturday in Ann Pearl Care Home. Cabrera, 87, was born in Cebu, the Philippines. She is survived by son Richard R.; daughters Eleanor E. Sonoda and Trinidad Josol; stepbrother Ricard Mori; stepdaughters Janet Engelbert, Dorothy Kitajima and Lorraine Arase; and several grandchildren. Prayer services: 12:15 p.m. Friday at Hawaiian Memorial Park Mortuary. Call after 10 a.m. Burial: Hawaiian Memorial Park. Casual attire. [Honolulu Star-Bulletin 11 October 1990]

CABRERA, THELMA KAUPENA PULE, 78, of Kohala, Hawaii, died June 4, 1990. She was born in Niuulii, Hawaii and was a housewife. Survived by sons, Louis and Harry of Kohala; daughters, Isabella Miyashita of Hilo and Chrisitine Vega of Hawi; 11 grandchildren; nine great-grandchildren; nieces and nephews. Friends may call 9 a.m. tomorrow at Church of Jesus Christ of Latter Day Saint, Kohala; service 2 p.m. Casual attire. Burial to follow at Kohala County Cemetery. Arrangements by Borthwick Hawaii Funeral Home. [Honolulu Advertiser 07 June 1990]

**Cabreros, Agapito B.,** of Lahaina died Sunday in Maui Memorial Hospital. Cabreros, 59, was born in IIocos Philippines. He is survived by wife Norma and sons, Jeffrey and Glenn. Services; noon Saturday at Norman's Chapel. Call after 9 a.m. Burial; Maui Memorial Park. Casual attire. [Honolulu Star Bulletin 19 December 1990]

CABREROS, MAXIMO CULIADO "MARTIN", 83, of Kahuku, died Dec. 8, 1990. He was born in San Pedro, Narvacan, Ilocos Sur, Philippines and was retired from Kahuku Sugar Plantation. Survived by wife, Erlinda O. Cabreros; sons, Saturnino Vendiola, Leopoldo Vendiola, Frederico "Bucky" daughters, Jannet Almazan, Melinda; 15 grandchildren; 24 greatgrandchildren. Friends may call 6 to 9p.m. tomorrow at Mililani Memorial Park Mortuary; service 7:30 p.m. Or call 8:30 to 10 a.m. Friday at St. Roch's Catholic Church; mass 10 a.m. Burial at Hawaiian Memorial Park. [Honolulu Star Bulletin 12 December 1990]

Cabuag, Hattie K., of Honolulu died Thursday in St. Francis Hospital. Cabuag, 69, was born in Honolulu. She is survived by sons Jacob K. David N. and Paul K. Cabuag and Matthew K. Chang; daughters Mary Manewa and Rebecca Cabuag; brothers William and Samuel Ah Nee and Glennie Ani; sister Rebecca Samson; 24 grandchildren, and 31 great-grandchildren. Wake: 6 to 9 p.m. Friday at Hawaiian Memorial Mortuary. Inurnment: 2 p.m. Saturday at Greenhaven Memorial Park. Aloha attire. [Honolulu Star-Bulletin 6 February 1990]

**Cabuag, Hattie K.,** who was born in Kailua, is also survived by daughter Rebecca Asis. This information was incorrectly listed by the mortuary for an obituary published yesterday. [Honolulu Star-Bulletin 7 February 1990]

**CABUDOL, MILDREN MANALUA,** 50, of Waipahu, died March 9, 1990. She was born in Puunene, Maui, and was a nurse at Kuakini Medical Center. Survived by brother, Philip Cabudol; sisters, Genevia L. Schreiner, Valeria Cadiz, Vivian Aton, Jeanette Viloria; niece, Millie-Ann Kekawa; 21 other nieces and nephews, 31 grandnieces and grandnephews. Friends may call 6 to 9 p.m. Sunday at Mililani Memorial Park Mortuary; service 7:30 p.m. or call 9 to

11:30 a.m. Monday at St. Joseph Church; mass 11:30 p.m. Burial at Mililani Memorial Park. [Honolulu Advertiser 16 March 1990]

**Cabudol, Petronilla A.,** of Kahului, who died Thursday in a traffic accident on Maui, will be remembered in services 7 p.m. Saturday at the Jehovah's Witnesses Kingdom Hall in Kahului. Call from 5:30 to 8:30 p.m. Cremation will follow. Casual attire. Cabudol, 62, was born in the Philippines. She is survived by husband Alfredo. [Honolulu Star-Bulletin 4 April 1990]

**CABUYADAO, ALFREDO SACUPASO,** 75, of Wahiawa, died Aug. 14, 1990. He was born in the Philippines. Survived by wife, Martina G. Gabuyadao; son, Edson G.; daughters, Hazel G. and Claire G.; brother, Eduardo of the Philippines; nieces and nephews in the Philippines. Friends may call 6 to 9 p.m. Friday at Our Lady of Sorrows Church; service 7:30 p.m. Or call 8 to 10:30 a.m. Saturday at Mililani Memorial Park Mortuary; service 10:30 a.m. Burial at Mililani Memorial Park. No flowers. Casual attire. [Honolulu Advertiser 22 August 1990]

CACAS, RUFINO GINES, 63, of Honolulu, died Dec. 30, 1990. He was born in Narvacon, Philippines. Survived by wife, Lourdes A., sons, Ray Petronillo, Freddie and Armando, all of the Philippines; daughters Andrea T. Garcia, Rosario Rendon, Lilia all of Narvacon, Philippines; four grandchildren; sisters, Consuelo C. Calbero Benita C. Cabral Cliceria C. Sabado, Francisca C. Cabe and Monica C. Casabar, both of Narvacon, Philippines; brother, Joaquin of Narvacon; Philippines; nieces and nephews. Friends may call 6 to 9 p.m. Sunday at St. John's Catholic Church. Kalihi; service 7 p.m. Or call 8 to 9 a.m. Monday at the church. Burial at Hawaiian Memorial Park Cemetery. Arrangements by Borthwick Mortuary. [Honolulu Advertiser 19 January 1990]

CACHERO, EMILIANO CASINO, 86, of Aiea, died Aug. 13, 1990. He was born in Camilling, Tariac, Philippines. Survived by wife, Natividad Cachero; sons, Simeon of Guam, Demy and Ramon; daughters, Mrs. Rafael (Montana) Marcelo of California, Mrs. Jerry (Linda) Daly, Mrs. Adel (Lei) Elraie of California, Mrs. Rey (Gloria) Mendoza, Mrs. Cirilo (Menchi) Valdez, Mrs. Cornelio (Norma) Dabasol, Mrs. Lito (Josie) Acosta; 34 grandchildren and a great-great-grandson. Friends may call 6 to 9 p.m. Friday at Mililani Memorial Park Mortuary; service 7:30 p.m. Or call 8 to 9:30 a.m. Saturday at St. Elizabeth Church; service 9:30 a.m. burial at Mililani Memorial Park. Casual attire. [Honolulu Advertiser 29 August 1990]

**CACHO, FELIMON D. SR., 84,** of Honolulu, died June 11, 1990. He was born in Santa Maria, IIocos Sur, Philippines. Survived by wife, Natividad E. Cacho; sons, Felimon Jr. and Alexter; a niece; brothers in the Philippines. Friends may call 6 to 9 p.m. Friday at Nuuanu Memorial Park Mortuary; service 7:30 p.m. Or call from 7:30 a.m. Saturday, service 9 a.m. at Co-Cathedral of St. Theresa. Burial at Valley of the Temples. [Honolulu Advertiser 20 June 1990]

Cachola, Luisa, of Kahului died June 27 at home. Cachola, 76, was born in the Philippines. She is survived by husband Roman C; sons Castor, Filemon and Ray A.; daughter Agrifina Andaya; brother Alfredo Garces; nine grandchildren; and eight great-grandchildren. Mass: 8 p.m. tomorrow at Christ the King Church. Call from 5:30 to 5 6:30 p.m. Services: 9 a.m. Saturday. Call after 8 a.m. Burial: Maui Memorial Park. Casual attire. [Honolulu Star Bulletin 26 July 1990]

Cachola, Violet K., of Hohala, Hawaii, a retired policewoman for Hawaii County, died Saturday in Kohala. Cachola, 89, was born in Hanapepe, Kauai. She is survived by sons, John K. Jr., William, George M., Gary A. and Earling A. Namahoe; daughter, Lorraine H. Zavondnik; stepsons, Fred Jr. and Roy; step daughters, Henriette Kaliekau, Gladys Espinueva, faith Richa and Marie Kawai; and several grandchildren, great-grandchildren and great-great grandchildren. Services: 4 p.m. tomorrow at the Church of Jesus Christ of Latter-day Saints, Honomakau ward. Call from 10 a.m. to 3:30 p.m. Burial: 11 a.m. Friday at Homelani Memorial Park in Hilo. [Honolulu Star Bulletin 2 May 1990]

CADABONA, ALICE, 64, of Fairfield, California, died Dec.21, 1989. She was born in Honohina, Hawaii, and was a member of the Ladies Auxilliary of the Veterans of Foreign Wars in California. Survived by daughter. Kathleen Bala of California; son, Daryl L. of California, Sarah Raymondo. Helen Zampaga and Mary Rivera of Kauai; brother Louis Balasanos; a grandson. Friends may call 6 to 9 p.m. Thursday at Brothwick Mortuary: service 7:30 p.m. Or call 8 a.m. Friday at Blesses Sacrament Church; mass 9:30 a.m. casual attire. Burial at National Memorial Cemetery of the Pacific. [Honolulu Advertiser 01 January 1990]

**Cadalso, Melchor B.,** of Pukalani, Maui, died Friday in Maui Memorial Hospital. Cadalso, 84, was born in the Philippines. He is survived by brothers Basilio and Herbachio. Rosary: 8 p.m. tomorrow at Norman's Chapel. Call from 6:30 to 8:30 p.m. Mass: 10 a.m. Saturday at St. Joseph's Church. Call after 9 a.m. Burial in the church cemetery. Casual attire. [Honolulu Star-Bulletin 18 October 1990]

CADALZO, GERVACIA GAJETE, 80, of Keaau, Hawaii, died Dec. 14, 1990. She was born in the Philippines and was a housewife. Survived by sons, Ernesto, David, Pablito, Romeo, all of the Philippines and Jimmy of Honolulu; daughters, Elizabeth Gajonera of Maui, Nancy Caubang of the Philippines and Esther Namnama of Keaau; brothers, Teodorico Gajete and Alfredo Gajete, both of the Philippines and Cayetano Gajete of Honolulu; sister, Casimira Ridad of the Philippines; grandchildren; great-grandchildren; great-grandchildren; nieces and nephews. Friends may call 6 p.m. Or call 9 to 10 a.m. Sunday. No flowers. Casual attire. Burial at Alae Cemetery. [Honolulu Advertiser 20 December 1990]

CADEKUBUAM, RAYMONDO DELOS SANTOS, 87, of Wailuku, Maui, died March 20, 1990. He was born in Isabella, Philippines. Survived by wife, Julia Cadelinia of Wailuku. Friends may call 6:30 to 8:30 p.m. Thursday at Borthwick Moruary/Norman's; service 7:30 p.m. Or call 8 to 9 a.m. Friday at Full Gospel Lighthouse Church in Paukukalo; service 9 a.m. Casual attire. Burial at Maui Memorial Park. [Honolulu Advertiser 27 March 1990]

CADELINA, ELIZABETH BLANCO, 33, of Honolulu, died Oct. 19, 1990. She was born in the Philippines. Survived by husband, Alejandro T.; sons, Joel B. and Jason B.; brothers, Villamor Blanco, Arsenio Blanco and Willie Bianco; sisters, Mrs. Rudy (Nenita) Alvarez and Mellie Blanco; mother, Juanita Blanco; aunts, uncles, nieces, nephews and cousins. Friends may call 7 to 9:30 p.m. Friday at Co-Cathedral of St. Theresa; mass 8 p.m. Service 11:30 a.m. Saturday at the cathedral. Burial at Greenhaven Memorial Park. Arrangements by Borthwick Mortuary. [Honolulu Advertiser 30 October 1990]

CADIENTE, MARIANO, 82, of Kahului, died Nov. 29, 1990. He was born in Bacarra, Philippines and Primitivo of Honolulu; sisters, Pilar Magalones, Maxima and Mamerta Julian, all of the Philippines; nieces and nephews. Friends may call 6:30 to 8:30 p.m. Thursday at Christ the King Church; mass 8 p.m. Or call 8:30 a.m. to 10:30 a.m. Friday; service 10:30 a.m. Burial at Maui Memorial Park. Arrangements by Borthwick Mortuary/Bulgo's. [Honolulu Advertiser 04 December 1990]

CADOY, MIGUEL VENDIOLA SR., 68, of Honolulu, died Feb. 16, 1990. He was born in Biao, Santa Maria, Ilocos Sur, Philippines. Survived by wife, Frances Cadoy; sons, Leland, Miguel, Jaime and Michael; daughters, Mrs. Ernesto (Leticia) Dolor, Rosalina Gaspar, Liene and Marinell; brothers, Stanley Rapanu, Benito and Narciso; sisters, Anastacia Rapanut, Basilia Orosa, Marcy and Asiang; 18 grandchildren; five great-grandchildren. Friends may call 6 to 9 p.m. Friday at Nuuanu Memorial Park Mortuary; service 7 p.m. Or call after 8 a.m. Saturday; service 10:30 a.m. Burial at Valley of the Temples. [Honolulu Advertiser 6 March 1990]

Cagasan, Rhonda A., of Kahului died Friday in Maui Memorial Hospital. Cagasan, 18, was born on Maui. She is survived by parents Roberta and Mateo; brother Mateo Cagasan Jr.; sister Robena Graham; and grandparents Federico and Felesiana Cagasan and Betty Baylosis.

CAGATA, E. JULIA E, 65, of Honolulu died Jan. 20, 1990. She was born in Hilo and was a retired supply clerk at Hickam Air Force Base. Survived by brother; Leonardo "Leonard" Cagata: sisters; Frances and Hilda Cagata; niece; aunt; uncle; cousins. Friends may call 8 to 10 am. Friday at St. Peter. & Paul Church; mass 10 a. m. Casual attire. Burial at Diamond Head Memorial Park. [Honolulu Advertiser 23 January 1990]

**CAGATA, JULIA E.,** whose obituary, appeared in Tuesday's paper, is also survived by sister, Mrs. Isayas (Felicia) Santa Ana. Incomplete information was provided by the mortuary. [Honolulu Advertiser 25 January 1990]

CAGLE, ELEANOR LEILANI, 70, of Kailua, died March 22, 1990. She was born in Honolulu. Survived by sons, Earl Harbin and Donald Cagle; daughters, Eunice Gibbs and Doris M. Cagle; companion, Patrick F. Rooney; 10 grandchildren; two great-grandchildren; sisters, Elizabeth Santos and Loretta Reis; brothers, Arthur and Walter Wood and Charles Makaweo; nieces and nephews. Friends may call 6 to 9 p.m. Wednesday at Borthwick Mortuary. Or call 9 a.m. to 12:45 p.m. Thursday; service 11:45 a.m. Burial 1 p.m. at National Memorial Cemetery of the Pacific. Aloha attire. [Honolulu Advertiser 26 March 1990]

CAIN, FREDERICK "BUDDY", 62, of Kurtistown, Hawaii, died March 12, 1990. He was born in Honolulu and was a retired plumber. Survived by wife, Maria DeCosta Cain of Kustistown; brother, James Cain of Kurtistown; sister, Madeline Swain; nieces and nephews. Friends may call 6 to 9 p.m. Tuesday at Hawaiian Memorial Park Mortuary; service 7:15 p.m. Or call 8 a.m. Wednesday; service 10 a.m. Burial at Hawaiian Memorial Park Cemetery. [Honolulu Advertiser 15 March 1990]

**Cain, Jeffrey A.,** of Seward, Alaska, grandson of Sarah Crozier of Maui, died Friday in Alaska. Cain, 20, was born in Achorage, Alaska. He is also survived by parents Ronald and Theresa C.;

brother Brian M.; sister Colleen Ferrin; and grandparents Murray and Freddie. Services will be tomorrow in Alaska. [Honolulu Star-Bulletin 25 October 1990]

Cainglit, Frank A., of Honolulu, an employee of the Kahala Hilton, died Sept. 12 at home. Cainglit, 83, was born in Badoc, Ilocos Norte, the Philippines. He is survived by wife Emilia; son Romero; daughter Imelda Pampo; brother Cirillo; sister Esidra Pagaling; and a grandchild. Call from 6 to 9 p.m. today at Aldergate Methodist Church and from 8 to 10 a.m. Saturday at Hawaiian Memorial Park Mortuary. Services: 10 a.m. Saturday at Hawaiian Memorial Park Mortuary. Burial: Hawaiian Memorial Park. Casual attire. [Honolulu Star-Bulletin 28 September 1990]

CAIRES, ERNEST, 72, of Kalaheo, Kauai, died March 22, 1990. He was born in Koloa and was a warehouse for Kauai Commercial and A&B Corp. Survived by sons, Roger, Ernest Jr. of Lawai and Louis of Honolulu; seven grandchildren; sister, Marie Andrade of Wahiawa; nieces, nephews and cousins. Friends may call 9 to 9:45 a.m. Monday at Holy Cross Catholic Church; service 10 a.m. Burial at Kauai Veterans Cemetery. Aloha attire. Arrangements by Borthwick/Kauai Mortuary. [Honolulu Advertiser 24 March 1990]

CAJIGAL, VICTOR MARINAS, 80, of Kahului, died Feb. 23, 1990. He was born in Badoc, Ilocos Norte, Philippines. Survived by wife, Juana Cajigal of Kahului; son, Ferdinand of Kahului; daughters, Fernanda Paet of Kahului, Orlina Cala of Kihei and Sonia Viernes of Kahului; eight grandchildren; brother, Pedro of Naalehu, Kauai; sister, Victoria of the Philippines; nieces and nephews. Friends may call 6:30 to 8:30 p.m. Friday at Borthwick Mortuary/Norman's; service 8 p.m. Or call 8 to 9 a.m. Saturday; service 9:30 a.m. at Good Shepherd Church, Wailuku. Casual attire. Burial at Maui Memorial Park. [Honolulu Advertiser 27 March 1990]

CALAONA, CELEDONIA COLOTARIO, 63, of Honolulu, died May 22, 1990. She was born in Honolulu and was a member of Luvimi Club. Survived by husband, Jose Calaona; brothers, Andres Colotario of California, Jose Colotario, Pedro Colotario of the Philippines; sisters, Mrs. Lucio (Gladys) Cortuna; nieces and nephews. Friends may call 8:30 to 10:30 a.m. Friday at Mililani Memorial Park Mortuary; service 10:30 a.m. Casual attire. Burial at Mililani Memorial Park. [Honolulu Advertiser 06 June 1990]

CALDEIRA, MANUEL MARQUES, 87, of Mililani, formerly of Kalihi, died Dec. 3, 1990. He was born in Papakalua, Maui, and was retired from Hawaiian Telephone Co. with 27 years of service. Servived by sons, Wayne and Kenneth; daughters, Mrs. John (Grace) Silva of Washington, Lorraine Kawai, Mrs. Carlson (Yolanda) Pao of California; 13 grandchildren; six great grandchildren; brother, Alfred; sister, Georgina Kaiwi of Maui; nieces and nephews. Friends may call from 9:30 a.m. Wednesday at Mililani Memorial Park Mortuary; service 10:30 a.m. Burial at Mililani Memorial Park. No flowers. Casual attire. Family requests that no black be worn. [Honolulu Advertiser 09 December 1990]

**Caldwell, Arthur M.,** of Honolulu died Wednesday in Queen's Hospital. Caldwell, 72, was born .in Michigan. He is survived by wife Louise M.; son David; daughter Kristi Clark; and three grandchildren. Memorial services: noon. Tuesday at Calvary by the Sea Lutheran Church. The ashes will be scattered at sea. Casual attire. No flowers. Memorial donations suggested to the

American Cancer Society. [Honolulu Star Bulletin 28 July 1990]

CALDWELL, DR. PAUL J., 70, of Hilo, died Feb. 16, 1990. Survived by sons, Kirk of Honolulu and Keith of Hilo; daughters, Candy Luscomb of Honolulu, Cindy Cavano of Massachusetts and Kimberlee Saunders of Australia. Services 4:30 p.m. Saturday at residence on Reed's Island. Aloha attire. No flowers. Donations to the Lynman House Memorial Museum or the American Cancer Society unit in Hilo. Arrangements by Dodo Mortuary. [Honolulu Star-Bulletin & Advertiser 18 February 1990]

**CALDWELL, KAYOKO**, 54, of Honolulu, died Dec. 23, 1990. She was born in Tokyo and was an owner of Green Beauty Salon and Director of Hollywood Beauty College. Service held. Donations to Shriners Hospital for Crippled Children. Arrangements by Hosoi Garden Mortuary. [Honolulu Advertiser 29 December 1990

**CALHOUN, GEORGE N.,** 67, of Waiaha, died Nov. 21, 1990 in the Philippines. He was born in Los Angeles, Calif. And was retired from RCA Communications. Survived by sister, Linda of California; sons, Alan of Wahiawa, Thomas of Maui, Roger and Philip of Washington; daughter, Carol Tsekouras of California. Service and burial 9:30 a.m. tomorrow at National Memorial Cemetery of the Pacific. [Honolulu Advertiser 27 December 1990]

CALICDAN, ROSE ELISARY, 71, of Moirton Camp, Papaikou, Hawaii, died Jan. 2, 1990. She was born in Papaikou, Hawaii and was a homemaker. Survived by husband, Segundo Sr. of Papaikou; sons Segundo Jr. of Hilo. Rudy of Papaikou. George, John and Darryl, all of Hilo, Lillian Soares and Shirley Lagadon of Pahoa; brothers, John Elisary of California; sisters Josephine Guerrero and Adela Roman 26 grandchildren, 10 great grand-children. Friends may call 6 to 9 p.m. tomorrow at Papaiko Catholic Church Paris Hall; Service 7 p.m. or call 8 to 9:30 a.m. Saturday at Parish hall 10 a.m. Saturday at saint Joseph Catholic Church. Casual attire. Burial at Aiea Cemetery. Arrangements by Dodo Mortuary. Inc. [Honolulu Advertiser 04 January 1990]

CALILAO, ESTHER MARCOS, 69, of Sunset Beach, died June 19, 1990. She was born in Laoag City, Philippines, and was a member of Ilocos Norte Aid Association and United Laoageneos. Survived by son, Robert Bangloy of California; daughters, Mrs. Glenn (Frances) Liborio, Mrs. Greg (Estra) Bell, Mrs. Ronald (Ginnie) Spock of Florida; eight grandchildren; nieces and nephews. Friends may call 6 to 9 p.m. Monday at Mililani Memorial Park Mortuary; service 7:30 p.m. Or call 9 to 11 a.m. Tuesday at St. Michael's Church; mass 11 a.m. Casual attire. Burial at Mililani Memorial Park. [Honolulu Advertiser 23 June 1990]

CALILAO, PHILIP BAZUG, 74, of Sunset Beach, Oahu, died Feb. 6, 1990. He was born in Laoag City, Philippines, and was the owner of Kahuku General Plumbling and Supply Inc. and a member of Ilocos Norte Aid Association, United Laoageneos and Arthur Murray Dance Troop. Survived by wife, Esther M.; son, Robert Bangloy of California; daughters, Mrs. Glenn (Frances) Liborio, Mrs. Greg (Estra) Bell, Mrs. Ronald (Ginnie) Spock of Florida; sister, Mrs. Regina Agpaoa of the Philippines; eight grandchildren; nieces and nephews. Friends may call 6 to 9 p.m. Wednesday at Mililani Memorial Park Mortuary; service 7:30 p.m. Or call 9 to 11 a.m. Thursday at St. Michael's Church; service 11 a.m. Burial at Mililani Memorial Park. Casual attire. [Honolulu Advertiser & Star-Bulletin 11 February 1990]

CALLAN, HILDA N. NAGAMINA, 55, of Honolulu, died Aug. 12, 1990. She was born in Honolulu and was a schoolteacher and member of the Holy Trinity Church. Survived by husband, Laurence B. Callan; parents, Mack Y. and Haruko Nagamine; brothers, Donald Nagamine of Kauai and Herbert Nagamine of California; sisters, Mrs. John (Shirley) Hunt of California and Mrs. Frederick (Kay) Zukeran; seven nieces and nephews; five stepsons, and give grandchildren. Friends may call 6 to 8 p.m. Thursday at Holy Trinity Church; service 8 p.m. Casual attire. Private inurnment. Arrangements by Diamond Head Mortuary. [Honolulu Advertiser 14 August 1990]

Callejo, Jose A., of Waipahu died Friday in St. Francis West Hospital. Callejo, 73, was born in Narvacan, Ilocos-Sur, the Philippines. He is survived by wife Gertrudes; brothers Herminegeldo, Condrado, Rodolfo and Esmoenio; and sisters Eulalia Manzano and Consuelo Cabael. Services: 7:30 p.m. Sunday at Nuuanu Memorial Park Mortuary. Call from 6 to 9 p.m. Services: 10 a.m. Monday. Call after 8 a.m. Burial: Valley of the Temples. [Honolulu Star-Bulletin 19 July 1990]

CALLIO, DARRELL GENE, 32, of Ewa Beach, died Dec. 1, 1990. He was born in Honolulu and was a body and fender technician with Kuroda Auto Repair. Survived by wife, Bernadette Ortiz Calilo; daughters, Leimomi F., Crystal M., Regina N.; parents, Esibo and Faith Callio; brother, Clarence; sisters, Marilyn Schumer of Missouri, Gloria LaRosa of New York, Charlene Bracco, Carlada Picanso, Betty Muraki; nieces and nephews. Friends may call 9 to 11 a.m. tomorrow at Church of the Nazarene; service 11 a.m. No flowers. Casual attire. Burial at Mililani Memorial Park Mortuary. [Honolulu Advertiser 04 December 1990]

**CALLIO, DARRELL GENE,** 32, of Ewa Beach, died Dec. 1, 1990. Survived by among others, parents, Eusebio and Faith Calilio. A recent obituary was incorrect due to information provided by the mortuary. [Honolulu Star Bulletin 05 December 1990]

CALLO, GREGORIO FOLLANTE, 83, of Molokai, died July 27, 1990. He was born in Sanchez Mira, Cagayan, Philippines. Survived by wife, Rosita Callo; daughter, Maria; sisters, Marcela Batara, Emelia Usita, Francisca and Remegia Unarce and Mercedes Salmazan, both of the Philippines: nieces and nephews. Friends may call 6 to 9 p.m. Wednesday at Mililani Downtown mortuary; service 7 p.m. Or call from 8:30 a.m. Thursday; service 9 a.m. Burial at Mililani Memorial Park. [Honolulu Star Bulletin 29 July 1990]

**CALLOWAY, NORTHERN J.,** a Broadway actor and 16 year veteran of the "Sesame Street" children's television program, has died at age 41; Calloway played David, the proprietor of Hooper's Store, from 1973 through last year, when he retired. Calloway's Broadway credits including "Pippin" and "Whose life is it anyway?' and he played the lead in the New Federal Theater's production of "The Louis Armstrong Story" [Honolulu Advertiser 13 January 1990]

Calma, Rosario, of Captain Cook, Hawaii, died Friday in Hilo Hospital. Calma, 92, was born in Basco, Batanes, the Philippines. She is survived by son Carlos Hernandez; daughters Martina Usman, Irene Paladin and Valentina Sanchez; brother Jose Sorita; 14 grandchildren; and several great-grandchildren. Services: 11 a.m. Wednesday at St. Bendicts Church Parish Hall, Honaunau, call after 9 a.m. Burial: St. Benedict's Church Cemetery. Casual attire. [Honolulu Star-Bulletin 5 November 1990]

Calpo, Monico F. "Nick", of Honolulu died Monday in Honolulu. Calpo, 61, was born in Pasaquin, Ilocos Norte, the Philippines. He is survived by wife Perlita E.; sons Cary P., Daniel P. and Michael E.; daughters Pamela Haban and Kimberly E. and Christie E. Calpo; and two grandchildren. Services: 7:30 p.m. Sunday at Nuuanu Memorial Park Mortuary. Call from 6 to 9 p.m. Mass: 11:30 a.m. Monday at St. Elizabeth's Church. Call after 10 a.m. Burial: National Memorial Cemetery of the Pacific, Punchbowl. [Honolulu Star Bulletin 26 July 1990]

Calsada, Juan Dela, 96, of Kilauea, Kauai, died April 20, 1990. He was born in Carcar, Cebu, Philippines, and was a sugar plantation worker on the Big Island. Survived by daughters, Mary Anna Ablog of Honolulu. Soladad "Sally" Nebre, Carmen Domingo, Sylvia Tachibana of Honolulu, 37, grandchildren, 92 great-grandchildren, 24 great-great-grandchildren, nieces, nephews and cousins. Friends may call 10 to 11:45 a.m. Wednesday at St. Sylvester Catholic Church; service at noon. Burial at Kilauea Community Cemetery. Casual attire. Arrangements by Borthwick Kauai Mortuary [Honolulu Star-Bulletin 22 April 1990]

**Caluya, Pedro A.,** will be remembered in services at 10:30 am. Tomorrow at St. Joseph's Church. Call after 9 a.m. Burial in Sunset Memorial Park. Casual attire. The times of visitation were incorrect in an obituary published Wednesday. [Honolulu Star Bulletin 18 May 1990]

Calvan, Maria C., of Honolulu died March 28 in St. Francis Hospital. Calvan, 81, was born in Bangui, Ilocos Norte, the Philippines. She is survived by husband Melchor; sons Benjamin; brother Nick; sister Loretta Cimatu; six grandchildren, and three great-grandchildren. Services: 7:30 p.m. Friday at Nuuanu Memorial Park Mortuary. Call from 6 to 9 p.m. Mass: 9:45 a.m. Saturday. Call after 8 a.m. Burial: Valley of the Temples. [Honolulu Star-Bulletin 10 April 1990]

**Calvan, Maria C.,** will be remembered in services 7:30 p.m. Friday at Nuuanu Memorial Park Mortuary. Call from 6 to 9 p.m. Mass will be at 9:30 a.m. Saturday at St. Paul's Church. Call from 8 to 9:15 a.m. at the mortuary. Burial: Valley of the Temples. Saturday services were changed since the obituary published yesterday. [Honolulu Star-Bulletin 11 April 1990]

**CALVIN, JOHN W.,** 70, of Honolulu, died Jan. 2, 1990, in Pennsylvania. He had been a Hawaii resident since 1980, was retired from the Air Force and was a commander of Hickam VFW Post 970. Survived by wife, Betty Calvin; daughter, Linda McQuiston, and three grandchildren in Pennsylvania; sister Florence Doney. Cremation. Memorial service held in Pennsylvania. Local service pending. [Honolulu Advertiser 17 January 1990]

Camara, Adam M., of Kailua, a warehouse foreman at Kaneohe Marine Corps Air Station and an orchid breeder, died Wednesday in Kuakini Hospital. Camara, 69, was born in Paia, Maui. He is survived by son Adam Jr.; daughters Diane Rahill and Dorine Alvarado; brothers Nofman and Daniel; sister Dei Traxier, and 11 grandchildren. Services: 7 p.m. Thursday at Hawaiian Memorial Park Mortuary. Call from 6 to 9 p.m. Thursday and from 8 to 10 a.m. Friday. Burial: National Memorial Cemetery of the Pacific, Punchbowl. Aloha attire. [Honolulu Star-Bulletin 10 July 1990]

**CAMBRA, CLARA KEAWE DE,** 94, of Nanakuli, died June 1, 1990. She was born in Waianae. Survived by sons, Bernard "Bunny", Roy "Biggie"; daughters, Mrs. Charles (Cecilia) Harless, Clara, Mrs. William (Rita K.) Texeira; 12 grandchildren; 22 great-grandchildren; seven

great-great-grandchildren. Friends may call 6 to 9 p.m. Monday at Mililani Memorial Park; service 7 p.m. Or call 9 a.m. Tuesday at Our Lady of Perpetual Help Church; service 11 a.m. Casual attire. Burial at Mililani Memorial Park. [Honolulu Advertiser 09 June 1990]

CAMBRA, EUGENE STANLEY "SABURO", 64 of Pepeekeo, Hawaii, died Dec. 23, 1990. He was born in Pepeekeo, Hawaii, died Dec. 23, 1990. He was born in Pepeekeo and was a retired purchasing clerk for Hilo Coast Processing. Survived by wife, Elsie C.; sons, Eric and Evan; daughters, Elena Erece and Eunice Domingo of Hilo; sister, Violet Perry of Hilo; aunt, Yoshimi Takai; uncle, Kazuhisa Abe of Hilo; two grandsons, nieces, nephews; cousins. Friends may call 6 to 7 p.m. Friday at the Immaculate Heart of Mary Catholic Church Parish Hall of Papaikou; service 7 p.m. Or call 10 to 11 a.m. Saturday, mass 11 a.m. casual attire. No flowers. Arrangements by Dodo Mortuary. [Honolulu Advertiser 26 December 1990]

CAMELLO, PLACIDO CAVILES, 79, of Honolulu, died March 4, 1990. He was born in Narvacan, Illocos Sur, Philippines. Survived by son, Bob; daughter, Amy; brothers, Benjamin and Fortunato; sisters, Mrs. Primitivo Caberto and Mrs. Petra Crisolo of California; three grandchildren; nieces and nephews. Friends may call 6 to 9 p.m. Friday at Nuuanu Mortuary; service 7:30 Or call 8 a.m. Saturday at Our Lady of the Mount Church; mass 9:45 a.m. Burial at Valley of the Temples Memorial Park. [Honolulu Advertiser 13 March 1990]

**CAMINOS, ANNIE KEALOHA,** will have a wake at 9 a.m. to noon. Saturday at Oahu Cemetery; service 10:30 a.m. Ashes to be scattered at Honolulu Harbor after service. Location of service was omitted from yesterday's paper. [Honolulu Advertiser 06 June 1990]

**CAMO, CHARLOTTE H.,** 97 of Kaneohe, died June 13, 1990. She was born in Berlin, Wisc. Survived by sons, Donald C., Leonard C., George W. and Walter H.; daughter, Mary Anne Hendrick; 14 grandchildren; nine great-grandchildren; a great-great-grandson. Private family service to be held. Arrangements by Hawaiian Memorial Park Mortuary. [Honolulu Advertiser 14 June 1990]

**Camp, Charlotte H.** of Kaneohe died yesterday in Aloha Health Care Center. Camp, 97, was born in Berlin, Wis. She is survived by sons Donald C.; she is survived by son Leonard C., George W. and Walter H., daughter Mary Anne Hendrick; 14 grandchildren; nine great-grandchildren; and a great-grandchild. Graveside services will be private. [Honolulu Star Bulletin 14 June 1990]

Campado, Rosenda B. 'rose", of Pearl City died Saturday in St. Francis Hospital. Compado, 42, was born in Sierra Bullones Bohol, the Philippines. She is survived by husband Simeon A.; brothers, Francisco, Ben, Marcelino Jr., Rinie, Nap, Pepe, Juditho and Freddie Busbuso; sisters, Mimi Plateros, Terie Rivera, Perla Rhinehart and Celsa Galacio; and parents Marcelino and Florencia Busbuso. Call from 6 to 9 p.m. Sunday at Mililani Memorial Park Mortuary; closing prayers at 8:45 p.m. Services: 10 a.m. Monday at the Church of Jesus Christ of Latter-day Saints, Waipahu stake Center. Call after 9 a.m. Burial: Sunset Memorial Park. Casual attire. [Honolulu Star Bulletin 31 May 1990]

**CAMPBELL, CHARLES WILLARD,** 71, died Oct. 14, 1990. Survived by wife, Katherine H. Campbell; sons, Charles Jr., Harold "Tut" and Randy V.; daughter, Angeline; brother, Edward;

nine grandchildren. Service Friday at Brothers Mortuary in Long Beach, Calif. Private burial. Donations to Memorial Heart Institute, c/o Long Beach Memorial Hospital, Long Beach, Calif. 90803. [Honolulu Star-Bulletin 17 October 1990]

**CAMPEAU, HENRY,** 75 of Honolulu, died Dec. 31, 1989. He was born in Fall River, Mass. Survived by wife, Micky L; daughters, Mrs. Oseas (Maria) Baloyot and Mrs. Alan (Nickie Y.H.) Hanai; two grandchildren. Private Service. Arrangement by Hosoi Garden Mortuary. [Honolulu Advertiser 6 January 1990]

Campos, Epifania E., of Honolulu died Thursday in Queen's Hospital. Campos, 75, was born in Liloan, Cebu, the Philippines. She is survived by husband Jose; sons Everett; Stephen and Rodney; daughters Carolyn Campos-Sing and Jocelyn T. Campos; brother Leonardo Escarpe, 13 grandchildren and 11 great-grandchildren. Prayer services: 7 p.m. Friday at Hosoi Garden Mortuary. Call from 6 to 9 p.m. Friday and from 9 to 11 a.m. Saturday. Mass: 11:30 a.m. Saturday at Our Lady of the Mount Church. Burial: Nuuanu Memorial Park. Aloha attire. [Honolulu Star-Bulletin 9 October 1990]

Canales, Emilio, of Puhi, Kauai, an automotive painter at kuhio Motors, died Friday in Wilcox Hospital. Canales, 55, was born in Puhi. He is survived by wife, Alic; sons, Rodney and Randford; stepsons, Salvador Jr., and Balne Yaris; daughter, Rodreen Boyd; stepdaughters, Waedeen Yaris and Beverly Phillips; brother, Albert; sister, Bessie Oligo; and 15 grandchildren. Rayer services: 7 p.m. Friday at Borthwick/Kauai Mortuary. Call from 6 to 9 p.m. Servces: 10 a.m. Burial: Veterans Cemetery in Hanapepe. Casual attire. [Honolulu Star Bulletin 8 May 1991]

CANAPÉ, RICHARD, 57, of Nanakuli, died July 31, 1990. He was born in Honolulu and was employed by the state Department of Education Auxiliary Services for 15 years and by Amfac, Hawaiian Motors and Standard Oil Co. Survived by wife, Beatrice K.S.; sons, Richard A., Michael R., Lawrence P. and John J.; daughters, Gwen Chai Shin and Regina P. Mole; sister, Ella Catekista; brothers, Gilbert J., Joseph, Pablo L.; 16 grandchildren; two great-grandchildren; aunts, uncles, cousins, nieces and nephews. Friends may call 6 to 9 p.m. Friday at Leeward Funeral Home; service 7 p.m. Or call from 9 a.m. Saturday at St. Rita Catholic Church; service 10:30 a.m. Burial at Nanakuli Homestead Cemetery. No flowers. Casual attire. [Honolulu Advertiser 7August 1990]

**Candy, William C.,** of Pasadena, Calif., formerly of Kailua, a retired Matson Navigation Co. captain, died March 3 in Pasadena. Canty, 80, is survived by wife Marjorie; sons, Dr. Timothy and William J.; sisters Patricia Nickelsen and Edith Hartsough, and three grandchildren. Services were in Pasadena. [Honolulu Star-Bulletin 20 March 1990]

**CANRIGHT, JOHN R.,** of Kaneohe, died March 23, 1990. He was born in Wisconsin. He came to Hawaii after serving in the Army during WWII. He was a territorial and state deputy attorney and also practiced law privately in Hawaii. During the 50's, he was involved in a move to establish Kailua as a separate city from the City and County of Honolulu. He was also a retired Army colonel. No funeral. Arrangements by Williams Funeral Services. [Honolulu Advertiser 30 March 1990]

CAPELLE, ELIZABETH O'KANE, 86, of Waimea, Hawaii, and Honolulu, died Aug. 18, 1990. She was born in Columbus, Ohio, and was a volunteer at Queen's and a member of the Friends of the Library. She was also a founder of St. Andrew's Cathedral Economy Shop. Survived by daughter, Lida Kim of Waimea; brother, Richard A. O'kane of California; sister, Catherine O'Sheldon of California; two step-grandsons. Service in New Hamsphire. Local Arrangements by Dodo Mortuary. [Honolulu Advertiser 22 August 1990]

**CAPOL, LAURETO,** 53, of Waipahu, formerly of Ewa, died Jan. 27, 1990. He was born in Ewa. Survived by brothers, Wencesiao and Alfonso; sister, Rosalie Ramo; nieces and nephews. Friends may call 9 to 10:30 a.m. Mortuary Service 10:30 a.m. Saturday at Mililani Memorial Park Mortuary; service 10:30 a.m. Burial at Mililani Memorial Park. No flowers. Casual attire. [Honolulu Advertiser 31, January 1990]

Cappilla, Charlotte E., of San Jose, a Kaneohe native and mother of former major league pitcher Doug Capilla, Died Saturday in California. Capilla, 57 moved to San Jose in 1968 and was employed by Lucky's Food Store. She is survived by husband Leslie D.; also son Allen D.; daughters La Vern Wills and Valerie Lono; brother Manuel Costa; and nine grandchildren. Services: Tomorrow in San Jose Private Interment in Hawaii. Family requests memorial contributions to be made to American Cancer Society. [Honolulu Star-Bulletin 30 April 1990]

CARACOL, THEODULFO PANCRATIO SEGUCIO, 58, of Aiea, died Feb. 27, 1990. He was born in Paia, Maui and was an inspirational leader to many. Survived by wife, Victoria T. Caracol; sons, Ted Jr., Roy and Richard; daughters, Mrs. Debra Caracol-Robello, Mrs. Guinevere Corren-Okimoto and Ariadne; brothers, Maximiano of California and Alfredo; sister, Betty Banitilan of California; 13 grandchildren; nieces and nephews. Friends may call 6 to 9 p.m. Saturday at Nuuanu Memorial Park Mortuary; service 7:30 p.m. Cremation. Scattering of ashes 10 a.m. Sunday at Keehi Lagoon Drive. [Honolulu Advertiser 1 March 1990]

CARAVALHO, ESTRELLA SOARES, 78, of Kapaau, Kohala, died Jan. 18, 1990. She was born in Kohala and was a housewife and a member of the Kohala Puerto Rican Social Club. Survived by sons, Richard of Pearl City, William of Kapaau; Robert of California, James of Pearl city and Earl K. of Hilo, daughter William J. Walker of California; sisters Antonina Obina of Hawi and Bella Bacnis of Waipahu; 22 grandchildren, 13 great grandchildren. Friends may call 6 to 9 p.m. tomorrow at Hawi Catholic Church. Service 7:30 p.m. Or call 9:30 to 10:30 a.m. Tuesday service 10:30 a.m. Burial at the Hawi Catholic Cemetery. Casual attire. Arrangements by Dodo Mortuary. [Honolulu Advertiser 21 January 1990]

Cardenas, Edwin A. "Chad", of Kalihi, a patient account representative at Kapiolani Medical Center and an alaka'I for Ka Pa Hula Hawaii, died Oct. 29 in Straub Hospital. Cardenas, 38, was born in Honolulu. He is survived by father and stepmother Felix C. A. and Clenita Q.; brothers Felix Jr., Rodney A. Clifford A.; sister Brenda C. Abero. Services: 11:30 p.m. Saturday at Hawaiian Memorial Park. Call after 9 a.m. Burial: Hawaiian Memorial Park. Aloha attire. [Honolulu Star-Bulletin 6 November 1990]

Cardenas, Margarita, of Bellflower, Calif., formerly of Kapaa, Kauai, died Monday in Bellwood General Hospital. Cardenas, 63, was born in Kapaa, Kauai. She is survived by sons George, Hufo, Bobby F. and Angel; daughter Mary Jane Alonzo; brothers Johnny, Thomas and

John Garcia; sisters Ramona Pimental, Rose Lopez and Alice Texidore; and 10 grandchildren. Services: 7 p.m. Friday at Borthwick/Kauai Mortuary. Call after 6 p.m. Services: 10 a.m. Saturday. Call after 9 a.m. Burial: Lihue Cemetery. Casual attire. No flowers. [Honolulu Star-Bulletin 28 November 1990]

**Carder, Bitty Luton,** of Honolulu died Saturday in Honolulu. Carder, 67, was born in Dallas. He is survived by sons Dennis, Danny and Donald; mother Mildred; three brothers; three sisters; several grandchildren; and a great-grandchild. Memorial services: 7 p.m. Friday at the Church of the Crossroads. Inurnment will be in Dallas. No flowers. [Honolulu Star-Bulletin 21 November 1990]

Cardinal, Scott J., of Mililani, who died Monday in a traffic accident on the Mililani off ramp of the H-2 freeway, will be remembered in services at 7 p.m. Sunday at Mililani Memorial Park Mortuary. Call after 6 p.m. Cremation will follow. Casual attire. Cardinal, 16, a sophomore at Mililani High School and an employee of Arby's at Pearlridge Center was born in Brewster, Wash. He is survived by stepfather and mother, Jim and Peggy Cardinal; father, Kenneth Benson; brother, B.J.; sister Sarah; and grandparents Robert Cardinal and Pres and Ann Lewis. [Honolulu Star Bulletin 4 May 1990]

CARDOZA, RITA LEILANI, 71, of Pearl City, died March 15, 1990. She was born in Honolulu, and was employed with PWC as a janitress for 35 years. Survived by sons, Clifford A.R. Baker, Joseph T. Baker of New Mexico and Alan K.; daughters, Mrs. John B. (Diana Vee K.) Miller, Mrs. John E. (Doreen L) Schwab of Illinois and Darlene M.; brothers, Franklin Baker Jr., and James Baker of California; sisters, Mrs. Evangeline Cabral and Mrs. Ida Nobriga; eight grandchildren; nieces and nephews. Friends may call 10 a.m. to noon Friday at Our Lady of Good Counsel Church; mass noon. Aloha attire. Burial at Mililani Memorial Park. [Honolulu Advertiser 20 March 1990]

Caretti Jr., Renaldo E., of Ewa Beach died Thursday at home. Caretti, 43, was born in Connelisville, Fayette, Pa. He is survived by wife Emiko; son Aiku; daughter Aisha; parents Renaldo E. and Margaret P.; and SISTERS Pat and Diana. Call from 11 a.m. to 12:30 p.m. tomorrow at Hosoi Garden Mortuary. Burial: National Memorial Cemetery of the Pacific, Punchbowl. Casual attire. No flowers. [Honolulu Star-Bulletin 30 October 1990]

Cariaga, Nick Hokukomohana'okalani, infant son of Clinton and Denaise Cariaga of Waimea, Hawaii, died Jan. 26, 1990. He was born in Honokaa. Also survived by brothers, Benjamin Delos Santos II and Clinton II; sisters, Iwalani and Noelani; grandparents, Benjamin Sr. and Rachel Cariaga and Benjamin and Alma Delos Santo; great grandparents, Albert and Katherine Lara of Honolulu, Sune and Emily Hoglund of Hilo; uncles, aunts, granduncles, grandaunts, and cousins. Friends may call 8:30 a.m. to noon. Burial at Waimea Catholic Cemetery. No flowers. Casual attire. Arrangements by Dodo Mortuary. [Honolulu Star-Bulletin 28 January 1990]

**Cariagam, Olympia C.,** of Ewa Beach died last Saturday at home. Cariagam, 83, was born in the Philippines. He is survived by sons, Francis and Robert Alip, nine grandchildren and a great-grandchild. Services: noon Monday at Diamond Head Memorial Park. Casual attire. No flowers. [Honolulu Star Bulletin 4 May 1990]

**Carlos, Pantaleon,** of Hilo, a retired Alaska police chief, died April 25 at home. Carlos, 74, was born in Philippines. He is survived by wife Michi; sons, Ed and Robert Requilman; daughters, Judy George, Linda Oshiro and Nancy Tashima; mother, Dominga; brother, Maximo; sisters, Adeline Sagado and Connie Laderta; and 11 grandchildren. Services were private. [Honolulu Star-Bulletin 3 May 1990]

CARLSON, ANTOINETTE "SPOVENS" "TONI", 70 of Honolulu. Survived by husband, Oscar "Billy" W.; son, Kenneth M.; daughters; brothers, Emanuel, William, Albert R. and Robert; sister, Adelaide Nishimura; nieces and nephews. Friends may call 6 to 9 p.m. Tuesday at Borthwick Mortuary; service 7:30 p.m. Or call 8 to 10:15 a.m. Wednesday at mortuary; service 10:30 a.m. at Co-Cathedral of St. Theresa. Burial at Oahu Cemetery. [Honolulu Advertiser 01 December 1990]

CARLSON, PATRICK JOHN, 54, of Pearl City, died July 26, 1990. He was born in Queen's N.Y., and was a graduate of the U.S. Naval Academy class of 1960 and was a Navy veteran with 27 years of service. Survived by wife, Lynn C. Carlson; sons, Kurt P.; brothers, Michael A. of Louisiana, Alfred L. Carlson Jr. of Japan; nieces, nephews and cousins. Service 9 a.m. Friday at Pearl Harbor Navy Chapel. Inurnment on the Mainland. No flowers. Arrangements by William Funeral Services. [Honolulu Advertiser 1 August 1990]

**CARMACK, WAYNE HARLTON,** 56, of Kalapana Shores, Hawaii, died Jan. 2, 1990. He was born in Arkansas and was a retired construction laborer. Survived by wife, Phylis of Kalapana shores; son Danny Joe of California, brothers; sisters; two grandchildren. Private memorial services. Donations to Hilo Salvation Army and Hawaiian chapter of the American Cancer Society. Arrangements by Memorial Mortuary. [Honolulu Advertiser 05 January 1990]

Carney Thomas J., of Honolulu and Etters, Pa., a retired maintenance manager of with the federal government and a retired serviceman with the U.S. Army, died May 2 in Camp Hill, Pa. Carney, 70, is survived by wife Gloria C.; sons, Thomas J. Jr., James C. and Patrick 1.; sisters, Adele Carroll, Nancy Vousden and Beatrice McCarthy; and two grandchildren. Services were held in Pennsylvania. No flowers. Memorial donations suggested to the Hanahauoli School Scholarship Fund, Honolulu. [Honolulu Star Bulletin 10 May 1990]

CARPENTER, IRENE SUPRIMIDO, 49, of Lacey, Wash., formerly of Pahala, HawaiI, died Feb. 10, 1990. She was born in Hawaii and was an Army veteran. Survived by husband, Bill Carpenter Sr.; son, Billy Carpenter Jr. of the U.S. Army in Korea; daughter, Belinda Carpenter of Washington state; sisters, Dolores Padilla of Kalopa and Shirley Kailiawa Jr. and Alice Namauu, both of Pahala; two grandchildren; two aunts; nieces, nephews and cousins. Services held in Washington state. Memorial tributes to Bill Carpenter Sr., 8930 Quinalt Loop NE, Lacey, Washington 98506. Hawaii arrangements by Dodo Mortuary, Kona. [Honolulu Star-Bulletin & Advertiser 18 February 1990]

**Carpenter, Wilhelmina F.A.,** of Honolulu died Monday in Kaiser Hospital. Carpenter, 66, was born in Honolulu. She is survived by cousins. Services: 8:45 a.m. Saturday at Borthwick Mortuary. Inurnment: Oahu Cemetery. Call after 7:30 a.m. Aloha attire. [Honolulu Star- Bulletin 22 February 1990]

**CARPIO, BYRON,** 74, of Waikiki, died Aug, 14, 1990. He was born in Kahului Maui. Survived by sons, Herman and Ricardo of Kahului, Albert of Wailuku; daughter, Betty Baldovi of Honolulu, 14 grandchildren, seven great-grandchildren, nieces and nephews. Friends may call 8:30 to 11 a.m. tomorrow at Norman's Chapel; service 10:30 a.m. Burial at Maui Memorial Park. Aloha attire. Arrangements by Borthwick Mortuary/Norman's. [Honolulu Advertiser 17 August 1990]

**CARPIO, DOMINADOR ABAD,** 56, of Ewa Beach, died Aug. 1, 1990. He was born in Mangatarem, Pa, Pangasinan, Philippines. Survived by wife, Narcisa, Carpio; sons, Nestor, Regino, Orlando and Jaime; daughters, Mrs. Vic (Cecilia) Cachuela, Mrs. Alex (Lucila) Macayana, Aniceta and Adora; four grandchildren; brother, Teofilo of the Philippines and Adelaida. Friends may call 6 to 9 p.m. Friday at Mililani Downtown Mortuary; service 7:30 p.m. Or call from 8 a.m. Saturday at Co-Cathedral of St. Theresa; service 9:30 a.m. Burial 11 a.m. at Valley of the Temples. [Honolulu Advertiser 29 August 1990]

Carreira, Frank Rodrigues Jr., of Puna, Hawaii, a retired mechanic, died Wednesday at home. Carreira, 57, was born in Honolulu. He is survived by wife Lucy; sons Kelley and Jason; daughter Cheryl Carter; father Frank Sr.; sister Janice Hauanio; and four grandchildren. Private services have been held. [Honolulu Star-Bulletin 9 April 1990]

CARROLL JR., MARTIN CLEMENT, 73, of Honolulu, died Nov. 16. 1990. He was born in New York and was a retired Foreign Service officer and past president of Hui Olelo Hawaii. Survived by wife, Faye; brothers, Vincent and Alfred; parents-in-law. Service 2:30 p.m. Wednesday at St. Andrew's Cathedral. No flowers. Donations to St. Andrew's Cathedral Memorial Fund. Arrangements by Williams Funeral Services. [Honolulu Star-Bulletin & Advertiser 18 November 1990]

**Carroll, Robert H.,** of Honolulu, an antique dealer, died Sunday in St. Francis Hospice. Carroll, 70, was born in Pittsburgh, Pa. He is survived by brother John H. and sister Mary Mellor. Graveside services: 2:30 p.m. Thursday at the National Memorial Cemetery of the Pacific, Punchbowl. Aloha attire. [Honolulu Star-Bulletin 25 September 1990]

**Carroll, Yong Sun,** of Honolulu died Monday in Tripler Hospital. Carroll, 54, was born in Korea. She is survived by husband Benjamon W.; son William; two brothers; and sister. Services: 7 p.m. Friday at Oahu Cemetery Chapel. Call from 6 to 9 p.m. Graveside services: 2:30 p.m. Monday at the National Memorial Cemetery of the Pacific, Punchbowl. [Honolulu Star-Bulletin 10 October 1990]

Carsberg, Sybil L., of Honolulu died Saturday in Beverly Manor Convalescent Center. Carsberg, 87, was born in Honolulu. She is survived by son Melville H. Baptiste. Services: 10 a.m. Friday at Diamond Head Mortuary. Call after 9:30 a.m. Entombment: Diamond Head Memorial Park. Aloha attire. No flowers. [Honolulu Star-Bulletin 3 July 1990]

**Carson, Dennis,** of Paia, Maui, died Wednesday at home. Carson, 58, was born in California. He is survived by companion Steven Ehrie. Memorial services: 1 p.m. tomorrow at the Keanae peninsula. No flowers. Memorial donations suggested to charity. [Honolulu Star-Bulletin 13 October 1990]

CARSON, MADELINE, 87, of Honolulu, died Dec. 10, 1990. She was born in Hana, Maui. Survived by son, Clarence "Blue" Williams; daughter, Mrs. Manuel (Mae) Pimental; five grandchildren; seven great-grandchildren; sister, Florence Chung; nieces and nephews. Friends may call 8:30 a.m. Wednesday at St. John the Baptist Catholic Church; service 9:45 a.m. No flowers. Casual attire. Burial at Mililani Memorial Park. Arrangements by Borthwick Mortuary. [Honolulu Advertiser 15 December 1990]

**Carson, Robert M.,** of Honolulu died Sept. 19 in Honolulu. Carson, 77, was born in Alabama. He is survived by brother Emmet and sisters Willie Warrick, Ruth Griffin and Mattie Brown. Services will be private. [Honolulu Star-Bulletin 28 September 1990]

**Carter, Kalani,** of Honolulu died Monday in Kapiolani Hospital. The baby was born in Honolulu. He is survived by parents, Oscar Carter and Eloise Silva; brothers, Malcom and grandparents the Rev. Harold Silva and Mr. and Mrs. Carter. Call after 11 a.m. tomorrow at Borthwick Mortuary. Burial: Hawaiian Memorial Park. [Honolulu Star-Bulletin 3 May 1990]

**CARTER, MINNIE** (**MRS. WALTER**), 94, of Walnut Creek, Calif., died Feb. 19, 1990. She was born in Leeds, Yorkshire, England, and was formerly organist for Central Union Church and accompanist for the Honolulu Oratorio Society. Survived by sons, Howard J. and R. Duncan, both of California; daughter, Mrs. J.D. (Marjorie) Ackerman of California; nine grandchildren; five great-grandchildren. Private service. [Honolulu Advertiser 7 March 1990]

Cartwright, Feliciana J., of Kahuku died Nov. 19 at home. Cartwright, 03, was born in Laie, Hawaii. She is survived by husband Leland W.; sons Wesley, David and Robert; daughters Betty Jane Lagace, Ruth Ann Hammond, Mary Lee Hadrian and Vivian Rugg; father Pedro Wayas; brother Dickey Wayas; 26 grandchildren; and nine great-grandchildren. Services: 7:30 p.m. tomorrow at Greater Mount Zion Holiness Church. Call from 6:30 to 9 p.m. Services: 9 a.m. Friday. Call after 7:30 a.m. Burial: National Memorial Cemetery of the Pacific, Punch-bowl Aloha attire.

CARVALHO, ADAQUIN, R., 79, of Volcano, Hawaii, died March 16, 1990. He was born in Hilo and was a linotype operator retired from the Honolulu Star-Bulletin. Survived by wife, Mary Carvalho of Volcano, Hawaii; son, Allen; daughters, Lorraine Nawahine of California and Shirley Nakamura of Hilo; nieces and nephews; 11 grandchildren; 10 great-grandchildren. Friends may call 6 to9 p.m. Thursday at Dodo Mortuary; service 7 p.m. Or call 8:30 to 9:45 a.m. Friday; mass 10 a.m. at St. Joseph's Catholic Church. Casual attire. Burial at Homelani Memorial Park. Casual attire. [Honolulu Advertiser 20 March 1990]

CARVALHO, CLIFFORD GREGORY, 39, of Kapaa, Kauai, died March 5, 1990. He was born in Lihue and was a life member of the Disabled Veterans. Kauai Chapter 5 and a member of the Veterans of Foreign Wars Post 3855. He was the son of the late Ernest Souza Carvalho. Survived by wife, Puanani K.; daughter, Leilani M.; son, Makana M.K.; mother, Florence Arruda Carvalho of Kealia; sister, Mrs. Charlene Faitia of Oregon; aunts, uncles, nieces, nephews. Friends may call from 11 a.m. to noon tomorrow at St. Catherine's Catholic Church: service noon. Burial at church cemetery. Casual attire. Arrangements by Borthwick Kauai Mortuary. [Honolulu Advertiser 8 March 1990]

**CARVALHO, FRANK,** also known as Frank Carvalho Anderson, 82, of Honolulu, died Oct. 18, 1990. He was born in Hilea, Big Island. Survived by wife, Bessie Carvalho Anderson; daughters, Francine Lewis, Loretta Carson; brother, William; sisters, Julia, Isabelle, Ida, Virginia; six grandchildren. Friends may call from 9 a.m. Wednesday at Blessed Sacrament Church; service 11:45 a.m. Burial 1 p.m. at Hawaiian Memorial Park. Casual attire. [Honolulu Advertiser & Star-Bulletin 21 October 1990]

Carvalho, Frank, of Bordentown, N.J., formerly of Hilo, a retired pipefitter, died Monday at home. Carvalho, 63, was born in Hilo. He is survived by sons James and Michael; daughter Joanne Cibik; brothers John and Joseph; sisters Margaret De Cambra and Florence Aguiar; four grandchildren; and two great-grandchildren. Graveside services were scheduled today at Hawaii Veterans Cemetery #2 in Hilo. [Honolulu Star-Bulletin 17 July 1990]

Carvalho, John, of Hilo, a general maintenance man at the Department of Forestry, died Friday in Hilo Hospital. Carvalho, 72, was born in Hilo. He is survived by wife Catherine; son Jerry; daughter Veronica Reynolds; brother Joe; sisters Margaret DeCambra and Florence Aguiar, five grandchildren and three great-grandchildren. Prayer services were scheduled today at St. Joseph's Church. Burial: Homelani Memorial Park. [Honolulu Star-Bulletin 25 September 1990]

CARVALHO, MARCIEL DE LIMA, 78, of Honolulu, died Jan. 4, 1990. He was born in Honokaa, Hawaii. Survived by son, Marshall J Carvalho; daughter, Theima Medeiros; brothers, Manuel, Moses, Walter, sisters, Mrs. Sone (Mabel) Kanakaole and Mary of California; 11 grandchildren; seven great- grandchildren. Friends may call 6 to 9 p.m. Monday at Hawaiian Memorial Park Mortuary. Or call 8 to 10 a.m. Tuesday at Sacred Heart Catholic Church. Mass 10 a.m. No flowers. Aloha attire. Burial at Oahu Cemetery. [Honolulu Advertiser 12 January 1990]

Carvalho, Marie P., of Hilo, also known as Mary, died Tuesday in Hilo Hospital. Carvalho, 91, was born in Ponce, Puerto Rico. She is survived by sons Daniel, Alexander and Louis; sisters Katherine Abalos, Nina Cockett and Cozie Lindsey; 22 grandchildren; 59 great-grandchildren, and 19 great-grandchildren. Mass: 10 a.m. Tuesday at St. Joseph's Church. Burial: Homelani Meorial Park. Call after 6 p.m. Monday and again after 8:30 a.m. Tuesday at Dodo Mortuary. [Honolulu Star-Bulletin 6 April 1990]

CARVALHO, MARY VENTURAY, 77, of Hilo, died March 18, 1990. She was born in Hilo and was a member of St. Joseph Catholic Church and Piihonua Houselot Kumiai. Survived by sons, Kenneth of New York and Earl of Papaloa; daughters, Doreen Wong and Carol Okinaka; brother, Joseph L. Ventura; 19 grandchildren; eight great-grandchildren; nieces and nephews. Friends may call 6 to 9 p.m. tomorrow at Dodo Mortuary; wake 7 p.m. Or call 11 a.m. noon Wednesday at St. Joseph Catholic Church; mass 12:15 p.m. Burial at Homelani Memorial Park. Casual attire. [Honolulu Advertiser 19 March 1990]

**CARVALHO, STANLEY C.** 72, of Hawaiian Paradise Park, died Dec. 31, 1989. He was born in Papaikou, Hawaii and was a retired Big Island police officer. Survived by wife, Helen Violet, daughters Mrs. Roman P. (Judy A.) Dove of Oregon, Mrs. Alvin (Helen. J.) Baptiste and Mrs. Melvin (Genevieve) Miranda, both of Kamuela, and Mrs. Nocholas (Stanlyn) Blas and Mrs Clayton R. (Antoinette "Toni") Alfonso both of Hawaiian Paradise Park; brother, Albert

Carvalho; sisters Mrs. Leonard (Thelma) Costa and Priscilla Noce, both of Oregon, eight grandchildren; a great grandchild. Friends may call from 10 a.m. to noon today at Memorial Mortuary's chapel noon service. No flowers. Casual attire. Entombment at Homelani Memorial Park Mausoleum. [Honolulu Advertiser 04 January 1990]

Carvalho, William S., of Lihue, a former Kauai police commissioner and an active member in community affairs, died Sunday in Queen's Hospital. The owner of a Dairy Queen store, Carvalho was also president of the Kauai Community Federal Credit Union and past district governor of the Lions Clubs. Carvalho, 66, was born in Lihue. He is survived by wife Flora F.; sons Lloyde, Douglas and Billy Jr.; brother Harold; sisters Eleanor Mendonca and Ethel Ornellas; and four grandchildren. Mass: 10:30 a.m. Monday at Immaculate Conception Church in Kapaia. Call after 8:30 a.m. Burial: Kauai Memorial Gardens. Casual attire. No flowers. [Honolulu Star-Bulletin 22 November 1990]

CASAMINA, PAULA CADACIO, 94, of Honolulu, died June 21, 1990. She was born in IIocos Sur, Philippines, and was a member of St. Theresa Filipino Catholic Club. Survived by sons, Alex, Leo, Santos, Geronimo; 19 grandchildren; 28 great-grandchildren; a great-granddaughter; nephews. Friends may call 6 to 9 p.m. tomorrow at Hosoi Garden Mortuary; service 7:30 p.m. Or call 9 to 10 a.m. Thursday at Co-Cathedral of St. Theresa; mass 10 a.m. Burial at Hawaiian Memorial Park. [Honolulu Advertiser 26 June 1990]

**Cascolan, Teofilo D.,** of Kekaha, Kauai, a seed pollinator at Nothrup Corp., died Tuesday in Wilcox Hospital. Cascolan, 62, was born in Pangasman, the Philippines. He is survived by wife Segundina B., brothers Jose, Rudolfo and Alfredo, and sister Purita. Mass: 2 p.m. Saturday. Casual attire. [Honolulu Star-Bulletin 8 February 1990]

Cash, Mervin K., of Nanakuli, a retired electrical planner and estimator for the job planning staff at Pearl Harbor, died Sunday at home. Cash, 56, was born in Nanakuli. He is survived by wife Pauline M; daughter Mervina K.M.; son Mervin K. Jr.; brothers Alexander K. and Rolland K. Cash and Aloanu Nahale'a; and sisters Aileen Barrett, Charlotte Tamarra and Sylvia L.M. Cash. Services: 7:30 p.m. Monday at Nanaikapono Protestant Church and 12:30 p.m. Tuesday at Kaumakapili Church. Burial: National Memorial Cemetery of the Pacific, Punchbowl. Call at Nanaikapono Church from 6 to 9 p.m. Monday and at Kaumakapili Church from 8 a.m. to 2 p.m. Tuesday. Casual attire. [Honolulu Star-Bulletin 17 February 1990]

Casinas, Alipio B., of Kahului, a retired maintenance man at Hawaiian Commercial & Sugar Co., died Feb. 7 in Kaiser Hospital. Casinas, 74, was born in the Philippines. He is survived by wife Luisa; sons Fred, Janes, Mario and Alipio Jr.; daughter Aurora Bartolome; and brother Bonifanio. Services: 7:30 p.m. Friday and 10:30 a.m. Saturday at Borthwick Mortuary. Burial: Mililani Memorial Park. Call from 6 to 9 p.m. Friday and from 9 a.m. to noon Saturday. Casual attire. [Honolulu Star-Bulletin 20 February 1990]

**CASINO, RODOLFO MENDOZA,** 46, of Honolulu, died Aug, 5, 1990. He was born in the Philippines. Survived by wife, Marina Casino of the Philippines; daughters, Remarie and Sherri; sons, Joseph and Jon Jon; sisters, Benita Suntos and Edith Doctolero; brother, Pedro of California; parents, Pastor and Priscilla Casino; nieces and nephews. Friends may call 6 to 9 a.m.

Saturday at mortuary; service 9:30 a.m. at Co-Cathedral of St. Theresa. Burial 11 a.m. at Hawaiian Memorial Park. Casual attire. [Honolulu Advertiser 14 August 1990]

CASSON, JULIA "LEI", 80 of Honolulu, died Jan. 14, 1990. She was born in Lahaina, Maui. Survived by sons, John K., Clarence P., David Li, daughters, Irene Mitte, Kuulei Tirreli and Henrietta Victorino; 20 grandchildren; nine great-grandchildren; sister Dorothy Kamaka; nieces and nephews. Friends may call 8 to 11 a.m. Monday at the Church of Jesus Christ of Latter Day Saints, Kailua 1<sup>st</sup> Ward; service at 11 a.m. Aloha Attire. Burial at the Greenhaven Memorial Park Cemetery. Arrangements by Hawaiian Memorial Park Mortuary. [Honolulu Advertiser 19 January 1990]

**Castaldo, Peter E.,** of Honolulu died Saturday in Queen's Hospital. Castaldo, 65, was born in New York. He is survived by sons Peter J. and Ronald; daughter Dorren; brother Louis; sisters Charlotte LEggio, Helen Broderick, Loretta Blurr and Evelyn Sherwood, and five grandchildren. Services: 10:30 a.m. Friday at the National Memorial Cemetery of the Pacific, Punchbowl.

CASTANEDA, RODRIGO BUENO, 85 of Kihei, Maui died Jan. 12, 1990. He was born in Ilocos Sur, Philippines, and lived with Simeon and Karen Facuri. Survived by sons, Hirofumi and Teruo Nakamoto of Molokai; daughter, Mrs. Charles (Kimiko) Nakawaga of Kihei, sister, Lucia Aquino of New Jersey; grandchildren. Service 5 to 9 p.m. Friday at Nakamura Mortuary. Casual attire. No flowers. Service pending in the Philippines. [Honolulu Advertiser 16 January 1990]

CASTELLANO, FELIX, 68, of Waipahu, died July 30, 1990. He was born in Waipahu and was a welder retired from Pearl Harbor Shops 17 and 26 and a member of St. Joseph Church. He was also a jazz musician. Survived by sons, Schuyler, ben of Waimea, Hawaii, Zachary and Luvaine of Washington and Garrette; daughter, Mrs. Manuel (Ruthann) Taitano of Washington; 17 grandchildren; four great-grandchildren; brothers, Luciano, Donald, Buster of California and Sonny; sister, Mrs. William (Lucy) Hacker of Nevada; nieces and nephews. Friends may call 6 to 9 p.m. Wednesday at St. Joseph Church; service 6:30 p.m. Or call from 8 a.m. Thursday; service 9 a.m. Burial at National Memorial Cemetery of the Pacific. Casual attire. Arrangements by Mililani Memorial Park Mortuary. [Honolulu Advertiser 5 August 1990]

**CASTILLE, MARGARET ELCHOE,** 58, of Waipio, died May 30, 1990. She was born in Leicester, N.C. and was a licensed practical nurse for Hale Nani Care Home. Survived by daughters, Tanya K. Green of California, Mrs. Patricia A. Valente of Honolulu and Tammy L. of California; son, Alfred I. of California; three grandchildren. Friends may call from 7:30 to 9:15 a.m. Burial at 9:30 a.m. at the National Memorial cemetery of the Pacific. Casual attire. [Honolulu Advertiser 01 June 1990]

CASTILLO, AMANDO, 36, of Pahala, Hawaii, died Aug. 10, 1990. He was born in Alaminos, Pangasinan, Philippines, and was a poison sprayer and cover seed worker for the Ka'u Agribusiness Co. in Pahala. Survived by wife, Rosita L. Castillo; daughter, Ethel: son, Arnold; father, Pedro Aderinto; mother, Diaming Castillo; brothers, Felipe Anderinto of Hilo and Eddie Tacardon of Honolulu; sisters, Angie C. Camba and Brenda C. Tacardon of Hilo; nieces and nephews. Friends may call from 6 to 9 p.m. tomorrow at Holy Rosary Catholic Church; service 8

p.m. or call from 8 p.m. to 9:30 a.m. Saturday; service 9:30 a.m. Burial at Church cemetery. Casual attire. Arrangements: by Dodo Mortuary. [Honolulu Advertiser 16 August 1990]

Castillo, Casimiro B., of Wailuku died Thursday in Maui Memorial Hospital. Castillo, 85, was born in Ilocos Norte, the Philippines. He is survived by son George; daughters Mary Elaban, Henrietta Sagabaen, Loretta Kepa and Sheila DeMello; brother Toribio; 28 grandchildren; and 44 great-grandchildren. Mass: 8 p.m. Tuesday at Christ the King Church in Kahului. Call from 6:30 p.m. Services: 10 a.m. Wednesday. Call after 9 a.m. Burial: Kahome Mahamau Cerhetery. Casual attire. No flowers. [Honolulu Star-Bulletin 7 April 1990]

Castillo, Casimiro Bala, 85, of Wailuku, Maui, died April 5, 1990. He was born in Ilocos Norte, Philippines. Survived by daughters, Mrs. Peter (Mary) Elaban of Kihei, Mrs. Anthony (Henrietta) Sagabaen of Kahului. Mrs. Howard (Sheila) DeMeilo of Wailuku; son, George Castilo of Honolulu; 28 grandchildren; 44 great-grandchildren; brother, Toribo Castillo of California. Friends may call 6:30 to 8:30 p.m. Tuesday at Christ the King Church in Kahului; service 8 p.m. Or call 9 to 10 a.m. Wednesday; service 10 a.m. Burial at Kahome Mahamau Cemetery. No flowers. Casual attire. [Honolulu Star-Bulletin 8 April 1990]

Castillo, Francisco "Iko", of Ulupalakua, AMui, formerly of Honolulu, a retired driver with Gulick Taxi services, deid April 25 in Ulupalakua. Castillo, 77, was born in the Philippines. He is survived by sons, Frank and Francisco JR., daughter, Bernadine Mendez and nine grandchildren. Mass: 9:30 a.m. Monday at St. James Church cemetery. Casual attire. [Honolulu Star Bulletin 5 May 2012]

CASTILLO, IGNACIO ECLIRA "PAPA", 85 of Aiea, died Jan. 9, 1990. He was born in Binalonan, Pangasinan, Philippines and was a retired from Honolulu Rapid Transit; Survived by wife, Pili F. Castillo, daughters, Constance Mattos of California, Castolynn "Cassie" "Lynn" and Malia Vaita of American Samoa, eight grandchildren, four great-grandchildren; nieces and nephews. Friends may call 6 to 9:30 a.m. Saturday; service 9:30 a.m. Aloha Attire. Burial at Hawaiian Memorial Park. [Honolulu Advertiser 16 January 1990]

**CASTILLO, PHILIP NABERATO,** whose obituary appeared in yesterday's paper, is survived among others, by son. Phillip G. of Pearl City. Incomplete Information was provided by the mortuary. [Honolulu Advertiser 6 January 1990]

CASTILO, PHILIP NABERATO, 67, Waipouli, Kauai, died Dec. 31, 1989. He was born in Wailua Homesteads, Kauai and was an asphalt plant operator with Hawaiian Bitumuls and Paving Co. Survived by wife, armguard e. Castillo of Kapaa, daughters Susan L. Santiago of Pearl city, Betty J. Mumm of Fort Shafter and Lina A. Sulivan of California; six grandchildren, brothers, William of California, Maximo of Pearl City, Manuel of Kekaha; Louis of Maile and David of Waianae; sisters, Annie Javeilliana of Kapaa, Mary Sobrado of California, Frances Pascol of Kaneohe; nieces and nephews; an aunt; cousins. Friends may call noon to 12:45p.m. Monday at Borthwick/ Kauai Mortuary; service 1 p.m. casual attire. Burial at Kauai Memorial Gardens in Kapaia. Arrangements by Borthwick/ Kauai Mortuary. [Honolulu Advertiser 05 January 1990]

**Castner, Norval E.,** of Kailua died Jan. 24 at home. Castner, 73, was born in Colorado. He is survived by two sisters. Services will not be held. [Honolulu Star-Bulletin 8 February 1990]

CASTRO, DOLORES DACAY, 67, of Hilo, Hawaii died Aug. 7, 1990. She was born in Pahala, Hawaii and was a retired proprietress for the former "D's Place" and a member of the Pomaikai Senior Citizens and the kaumana Alenalo Kumiai. Survived by husband, William Castro; sons, William Castro Jr., Roger Garibay of Hawaiian Beaches; daughters, Patricia Iranon of Honolulu, Veronica Enitan of Pepeekae, Linda Wallace of California, Joyce Anguay of Honolulu, Joyce Ahn of Hilo and Rachel Toddre of Nevada; brothers, Ben Dakai of Kauai, Patrick Dacay of California and Robert Salazar of Honolulu, sisters, Fely Largusa and Connie Dakai of California, Rose Centers and Virginia Benedicto of Honolulu; 23 grandchildren and 25 great-grandchildren. Friends may call 6 to 9 p.m. Monday at Malia Puka O Kalani Catholic Church in Keaukaha; service 8:30 p.m. Or call 8:30 to 10 a.m. Tuesday; service 10 a.m. Burial at Homelani Cemetery. Casual attire. [Honolulu Advertiser 10 August 1990]

Castro, Jessie A., of Honolulu died May 17 in Honolulu. Castro, 42, was born in Vintar, Illocos Norte, the Philippines. He is survived by daughter, Sarah R.N.; mother, Tabita F.; brothers, Ceaser and Benny, and sisters, Lilia Agnir, Myrna Villaluz and Ruth Rillon. Wake: 6 to 9 p.m. Sunday at Mililani Downtown Mortuary services: 7:30 p.m. Burial will in the Philippines. [Honolulu Star Bulletin 25 May 1990]

CASTRO, LORRAINE, 63, of Pepeekeo, Hawaii, died March 9, 1990. She was born in Honomu, Hawaii. Survived by husband, Winfred "Freddie" Castro of Pepeekeo; sons, Dennis of Keaau, Dalton of Pepeekeo and Carl of Hakalau; daughters, Sharon of Pepeekeo, Roseline Kobayashi of Hilo. Lillian Gomes of California and Peggy of Hilo; brothers, John Pavao of Hilo and Joseph Pavao of Pepeekeo; sistesr, Mabel Correa of Hilo, Vivian Canonizado of Aiea, Elizabeth Higaki of Honomu and Marle Medeiros of Pepeekeo; 11 grandchildren; a great-grandchild. Friends may call 6 to 9 p.m. Wednesday at Dodo Mortuary; service 7 p.m. Or call 8:30 to 9:45 a.m. Thursday; mass 10 a.m. at St. Joseph Catholic Church. Casual attire. Burial at Hawaii Veterans Cemetery No. 2. [Honolulu Advertiser 12 March 1990]

**Castro, Marco P.,** of Honolulu died Sunday in Honolulu. Castro, 34, was born in Honolulu. He is survived by parents Frank and Christine; brothers Franklyn Jr., Roy, Larry and Duncan; sisters Lillian Castro, Christine Antolin, Shirley A. Starduinger, Doris F. Paakaula and Nora T. Pacheco. Wake: 6 to 9 p.m. Friday at Borthwick Mortuary. Call from 8 to 9:15 a.m. Saturday. Burial: Hawaiian Memorial Park. Casual attire. [Honolulu Star-Bulletin 30 October 1990]

CASTRO, NATHANIEL BELAMIDE, 44, of Honolulu, died Aug. 24, 1990. He was born in Quezon City, Philippines. Survived by parents, Maximino and Juanita Castro; son, Nathaniel B. Castro Jr. of the Philippines; brothers, Jonathan, Ishmael, William, Alexander, Gideon and Robert; sister, Elizabeth Mancenido; nieces and nephews. Friends may call 9 to 11 a.m. Friday at St. John the Baptist Church. Service 11 a.m. Burial at Mililani Memorial Park. No flowers. Casual attire. [Honolulu Advertiser 29 August 1990]

**CASTRO, THEODORE "TONY" "PAPA SMURF" R.,** 56, of Pearl City, died March 13, 1990. He was born in Hamakuapoko, Maui, and was a member of Satan's Brigade and Street Bikers United, and retired from Mahalo Roofing. Survived by daughter, Lorriane E.H. Guzman;

son, John DeRego; nine grandchildren; two great-grandchildren; nieces and nephews. Friends may call 8 to 0 a.m. Sunday at Hawaiian Memorial Park Mortuary; service 10 a.m. No flowers. Casual attire. Graveside service 10 a.m. at Hawaiian Memorial Park Cemetery. [Honolulu Advertiser 15 March 1990]

**CASUGAY, MODESTO,** 90, of Haleiwa, died Jan. 13, 1990. He was born in the Philippines. Survived by sons; Ceriaco and Tommy Kasoga; Rudy Leslie, Wayne and Clyde Casugay; daughter, Linda Casugay, 22 grandchildren. Friends may call from 8 a.m. Saturday at Leeward Funeral Home; service 10 a.m. Burial at Sunset Memorial Park. [Honolulu Advertiser 17 January 1990]

CASWELL, ROSE, 88, of Kahului, Maui, died Dec. 2, 1990. She was born on Maui, and was a member of Hui Akoni Hemolele. Survived by son, Archie of Honolulu; daughter, Shirley Cook of California; four grandchildren; 10 grandchildren; sister, Rosaline Ferreira of Hilo; nieces, nephews and cousins. Friends may call from 9 to 11 a.m. tomorrow at St. Anthony church; mass 11 a.m. Burial at Makawao Veterans Cemetery. Aloha attire. Donations to Kula Hospital and Maui Catholic Charity. Arrangements by Borthwick Mortuary/Norman's. [Honolulu Star Bulletin 06 December 1990]

**CATALAN, JINKY TEO,** 20, of Waipahu, died Dec. 16, 1990. She was born in the Philippines. Survived by parents, Roberto and Milagrosa Pulido; brother, Heana; uncles; aunts; cousins. Friends may call 6 to 9 p.m. Wednesday at Mililani Downtown Mortuary; service 7 p.m. Burial in the Philippines. [Honolulu Advertiser 22 December 1990]

**Cathcart, Anthony H.,** of Kailua died Saturday in Castle Hospital. Cathcart, 85, was born in Honolulu. He is survived by wife Martha; sons Lono, Thomas and Michael; daughter Elizabeth Hanchett; nine grandchildren; and nine great-grandchildren. Services: noon Friday at Diamond. Head Mortuary. Call after 10 a.m." Burial: Diamond Head. Memorial Park. Casual attire. [Honolulu Star Bulletin 31 July 1990]

Catherine, Eleanor, and Friedewald Sr., Vincent Edward, M.D., died Sept. 17, 1990, in Woodlands, Texas. Former Honolulu residents, both were born in St. Louis, Mo. Dr. Friedewald was former staff physician at Tripler Army Hospital. Survived by son, Dr. Vincent E. Jr.; two grandchildren; nieces and nephews. Mr. Friedewald is also survived by brothers, Dr. William of Georgia and Robert of Missouri. Service in Texas. Donations to the Friedewald Memorial Scholarship Fund at the University of Notre Dame c/o Chris Carlin, 212 Main Bldg., Notre Dame, Ind. 46556. [Honolulu Star Bulletin 30 September 1990]

**Catiggay, Esteban B.,** of Makaweli, Kauai, died Saturday at home. Catiggay, 86, was born in Bangui, Ilocos Norte, the Philippines. He is survived by brothers Roque B. and Rosendo B. Mass: 10 a.m. Friday at Immaculate Conception Church in Kapaia, call from 9 a.m. Burial: Hanapepe Filipino Cemetery. Wake: 6 to 9 p.m. Thursday. Casual attire. [Honolulu Star-Bulletin 13 February 1990]

**Cauton, Mary M.,** of Honolulu died Friday in Queen's Hospital. Cauton, 71, was born in Honolulu. She is survived by husband Pedro. G.; sons Pedro K., Herman, Samuel K., Richard and Frederick; daughter Eliza Dias; 10 grandchildren; and a great-grandchild. Services: 11:45

a.m. Thursday at Diamond Head Mortuary. Call after 9 a.m. Burial: Diamond Head Memorial Park. Casual attire. [Honolulu Star-Bulletin 15 October 1990]

CAVACO, MURIEL POLLY MITCHELL, 69, of Kaneohe, died Aug. 6, 1990. She was born in Honolulu. Survived by husband, Raymond S. Cavaco; son, Stanley; daughter, Bernadette makauala; brother, William Mitchell of Kauai; sister, Stella Ronolo of Kailua; eight grandchildren and six great-grandchildren. Friends may call 6 to 9 p.m. Friday at Hawaiian Memorial Park Mortuary; service 7:30 p.m. Or call from 8 a.m. Saturday at St. Ann's Church; service 9 a.m. Burial 10 a.m. at Hawaiian Memorial Park. Aloha attire. [Honolulu Advertiser 7 August 1990]

Cayetano, Felipa K., of Waipahu, died Thursday in Straub Hospital. Cayetano, 76, was born in Tanza, Cavite, the Philippine. She is survived by husband David M.; daughters, Gloriana Castillo, Lorna Cayetano, Fay Vazquez and Esther Beida; nin grandchildren; and four great grandchildren. Services: 7 p.m. Monday at Nuuanu Mmeorial Park Mortuary. Call from 6 to 9 p.m. Casual attire. No flowers. Memorial donations suggested to the American Heart Association, 245 N. Kukui St., Honolulu 96817. [Honolulu Star Bulletin 4 May 1990]

Cazinha, Caroline Freitas, 91, of Nuuanu, died April 6, 1990. She was born in Paauilo, Hawaii, and was a member of the Young Ladies Institute, Honolulu Chapter #84. Survived by sons, John, Albert of California, Joseph, William of California and Edwin; daughters, Rosaline Santos of California and Edna Rego; grandchildren; great-grandchildren; great-grandchildren; sister, Georgia Jardin; nieces and nephews. Friends may call 9:30 to 11:45 a.m. Tuesday at St. Ann's Catholic Church; service 11:45 a.m. Burial at Hawaiian Memorial Park. Aloha attire. [Honolulu Star-Bulletin 8 April 1990]

Celab, John S., of Honolulu, an employee of Rancho Produce Ltd., died Sunday in Honolulu. Celab, 23, was born in Kosrae, Micronesia. He is survived by fiancée Makalea Ene; son Keko; parents Mr. and Mrs. Seymour Caleb; grandmother Srue; brothers Kun, Madison, Seybo and Likiak: and sisters Sepe Minaiza, Tulpe Palsis, Rose Hemul, Dersina Tolenoa, Lena Jim and Kenye Caleb. Services were scheduled today at Hawaiian Memorial Park Mortuary. Burial will be next week in Kosrae. No flowers. [Honolulu Star Bulletin 28 July 1990]

Celiz, Julia E., of Honolulu died Friday in Maluhia Hospital. Celiz, 88, was born in Hana, Maui. She is survived by sons Lorenzo; daughters Georgia Smith, Violet Foreman. Anna Gray, lionela Aviles and Loreta Lopez; brother Louis and Edward Estrella; sisters Elizabeth Viera, Isabel York, Doris Lee and Clara Duane; 19 grandchildren; and 38 great-grandchildren. Services: noon Tuesday at Hawaiian Memorial Park Mortuary. Call after 10:30 a.m. Burial: Hawaiian Memorial Park. Aloha attire. [Honolulu Star-Bulletin 8 November 1990]

**Cerelejia, Robert G.,** of Los Angeles, formerly of Honolulu, died last Tuesday in Los Angeles. Cerelejia, 67, was born in Inabanga, Bohol, the Philippines. He is survived by wife Lillian Tokuda; sons Robert G., Dominic A. and Lloyd R.; daughters, Jean Llanos and B.J. Hines, 10 grandchildren and a great-grandchild. Services will be private. [Honolulu Star-Bulletin 25 September 1990]

**CERNANSKY, CHARLES J.,** 77, of Cleveland, Ohio, July 21, 1990. He was born in Pittsburg, Pa., and was the retired corporate director for manufacturing for MacMillan-Bloedel, an international paper compay. Survived by wife, Irene of Ohio; children, Eileen A. Mortenson, Marion of Washington, D.C., Donald of Michigan, Charles Jr. of Connecticut; a granddaughter. Private memorial service in Honolulu. Mainland funeral arrangements. [Honolulu Advertiser 4 August 1990]

**Cessna, Mignon R.,** of Kihei, Maui, died Friday at home. Cessna, 90, was born in Ironton, Mo. She is survived by daughter Mildred Freeman; sisters, Dorothy Conrad, Mildred Williams, Virginia, Virginia Hagen and Norma Konrad; five grandchildren; and seven great-grandchildren. Services will be held at a later date. [Honolulu Star Bulletin 8 August 1990]

**CESSNA, SAMUEL,** 97, of Kihei, Maui, died Aug. 5, 1990. He was born in Hodgensville, Ky. Survived by daughters, Mildred Freeman of Kihei, Mina Paddison of California; brother, Howard of Kentucky; 10 grandchildren; 15 great-grandchildren. Service later. Arrangements by Borthwick Mortuary/Norman's. [Honolulu Advertiser 9 August 1990]

**CHA, RAYMOND BO YOUNG,** 58, of Honolulu, died Jan. 24, 1990. He was born in Korea and was a real estate broker. Survived by wife, Diana P.J. Park; sons; Tony I. and Douglas Y.S.; daughters, Kyung J. Kim and Judy Y.J.; two sisters, five grandchildren. Friends may call from noon Monday at Nuuanu Mortuary; service 12:30 p.m. Burial at Valley of the Temples Memorial Park. [Honolulu Advertiser 27 January 1990]

**CHADSEY, HOWARD B.,** of Honolulu, died April 29, 1990. He retired from Honey well and the Los Angeles county Tax Assessors Office and was an administrative assistant for his son's business. He was also a member of the Mason's and the Honolulu Elk's Club. Survived by wife, Margaret N. Chadsey; son, John H; daughter, Jane A. Brown of Calif.; three grandchildren; and two great-great grandchildren. Service 9 a.m. Friday beachside at the Royal Hawaiian Hotel. Donations to the Alzheimer Disease Foundation in Honolulu. [Honolulu Advertiser 23 May 1990]

CHAFFEE, LAWRENCE TRUMAN, 77, of Laupahoehoe, Hawaii, died Aug. 19, 1990. He was born in Long Beach, Calif., and was a retired Honolulu courts reporter and a member of the Oregon Senior Citizens. Survived by sons, Gary and Bruce of Honolulu and Jon f Laupahoehoe; daughter, Mrs. Bob (Lori) Johannessen of Oregon; brother, Gilbert of California; four grandchildren. Private Service. Further information available by calling Jon Chaffee at 962-6579. No flowers. Casual attire. Arrangements by Memorial Mortuary. [Honolulu Star Bulletin 21 August 1990]

Chai, Mary, of Kaneohe died Monday in Straub Hospital. Chai, 82, was born in Dawson, Canada. She is survived by son Dr. Chiu Ling; daughter Martha M. Kim; sister Josie Yamanouchi; seven grandchildren; and three great-grandchildren. Memorial services: 5 p.m. Tuesday at Waiokeola Congreagational Church. Inurnment: at the church grounds. Call after 4:30 p.m. No flowers. Memorial donations suggested to Straub Foundation, Waiokeola Church or Pohai Nani Retirement Home. [Honolulu Star-Bulletin 3 February 1990]

Chan, Doi Mui, of Oakaland, Calif., died Sept. 3 in Kuakini Hospital. Chan, 95, was born in China. She is survived by son Yet Sing Lum; daughter, Kam Yong Chong; nine grandchildren; 16 great-grandchildren; 14 great-great-grandchildren; and a great-great-great grandchild. Taoist services: 9 a.m. to noon Saturday at Borthwick Mortuary. Burial will be in San Francisco. Casual attire. No flowers. [Honolulu Star Bulletin 13 September 1990]

**Chan, Louise F.O.,** of Honolulu died Tuesday in Queen's Hospital. Chan, 53, was born in Hong Kong. She is survived by husband Poy Jack; sons Terry W. and David W.; parents Mr. and Mrs. Yun Lau; brothers Clifford and Eugene Lau; and sisters Lena Cheung, Famia Tang and Jeannette Murakami. Services: 10 a.m. Tuesday at Borthwick Mortuary. Call after 9 a.m. Burial: Valley of the Temples. [Honolulu Star-Bulletin 10 November 1990]

CHAN, PAK HIN, 74, of Honolulu, died Aug. 14, 1990. He was a member of the Chung Shan Association and the Lung Doo Society. Survived by wife, Shu Kui Fong Chan; sons, Shek Fai; daughters, Mrs. Doe Mau (Kam Lan) Leung of China and Kam Ngor; 10 grandchildren. Friends may call for services 9:30 a.m. to 12:15 p.m. Saturday at Nuuanu Memorial Park Mortuary. Burial at Valley of the Temples. [Honolulu Star Bulletin 21 August 1990]

Chan, Rosario P., of Honolulu died Sunday in Kaiser Hospital. Chan, 65, was born in Cabugao, Ilocos Sur, the Philippines. She I survived by sons Nestor and Oscar; daughters Carina Barlan, Milagros Gatchalian and Preciosa Javier; mother Sabina Manzano; sisters Conchita Paiste, Julieta Abad, Dolores Cstillo and Avelina Mina; seven grandchildren; and a great-granddaughter. Prayer services: 7 p.m. tomorrow at Mililani Downtown Mortaury. Call from 6 to 9 p.m. Burial will be in the Philippines. Casual attire. No flowers. [Honolulu Star-Bulletin 12 October 1990]

**CHANDLER, DORIS TODD,** 67, of Honolulu, died Aug. 18, 1990. She was born in Honolulu. Survived by husband, Douglas Chandler; daughter, Mrs. Robert (Dawn) Pelletier of Volcano; four grandchildren; brother, Herman G. Todd; sister, Mattie Todd Lester; nieces, nephews and cousins. Service 2 p.m. Friday at National Memorial Cemetery of the Pacific. Aloha attire. Arrangements by Williams Funeral Services. [Honolulu Advertiser 22 August 1990]

**CHANDLER, EARL WILLIAM,** 79, of Honolulu, died Jan. 22. 1990. He was born in Elyria, Ohio, and was a retired chief chemist for an Ohio chemical company. Survived by wife Dorothy and friend Arthur Young. Private Service. Burial at Valley of the Temples. Arrangements by Borthwick Mortuary. [Honolulu Advertiser 24 January 1990]

**Chandler, James R.,** of Honolulu died yesterday in Queen's Hospital. Chandler, 74, was born in Kokomo, Ind. He is survived by wife Mary K.; sons Merrill A. and Douglas D.; and three grandchildren. Services will be private. [Honolulu Star-Bulletin 22 November 1990]

CHANG SR., FRANK "PAPA CHANG CHUNG AH LEE", 71, of Hilo, died Dec. 6, 1990. He was born in Kohala and was a retired meat cutter for Hilo Meat Co. survived by wife Leianne D.; sons, Frank Jr. of California and Raymond of Honolulu; daughters, Susan Hauanio and Florence Pua of Papaaloa; brother, Daniel of Kona; sister, Rebecca Keamo; 25 grandchildren; 32 great-grandchildren. Friends may call 6 to 8 p.m. Wednesday at Dodo Mortuary. Or call 8 to 9 a.m. Thursday at the Church of Jesus Christ of Latter-day Saints on Kilauea Avenue; service 9 a.m. Burial at Alae Cemetery. Casual attire. [Honolulu Advertiser 10 December 1990]

CHANG, ALICE SAU LOO, 84, of Kaimuki, died Dec. 24, 1990. She was born in Kailua and was the wife of the late Henry M.Y. Chang. Survived by son, Harold W.B. of New Jersey; daughter, Mrs. Solomon (Audrey C.) Niau; five grandchildren; four great-grandchildren; brother, Henry Look; sister, Helen Ching; nieces; nephews; cousins. Friends may call 9 to 11:30 a.m. Wednesday at Hawaiian Memorial Park Mortuary; service 11:30 a.m. Wednesday at Hawaiian Memorial Park Mortuary; service 11:30 a.m. Burial 12:45 p.m. at Hawaiian Memorial Park. [Honolulu Advertiser 29 December 1990]

**CHANG, ALICE SAU LOO,** 84, of Kaimuki, died Dec. 24, 1990. She was born in Kailua. Survived by, among others, brother, Henry Loo. A recent obituary incorrectly listed his name. [Honolulu Advertiser 30 December 1990]

Chang, Alma Hew, of Kahului died Monday in Hale Makua Kahului. Chang, 81, was born in Pauwela, Maui. She is survived by son Lawrence; three grandchildren; two step grandchildren; and six great-step grandchildren. Services: 12:30 p.m. Saturday at Kahului Union Church. Call after 10:30 a.m. Burial: Maui Memorial Park. Casual attire. [Honolulu Star-Bulletin 31 October 1990]

CHANG, ANNA YANG, 51, of Honolulu, died Nov. 30, 1990. She was born in China. Survived by husband, Lawrence C.P. Chang; sons, Szu Hsiem and Szu Mon; mother, Chung Chi Yang; sister, Mary Peng. Friends may call 10 a.m. to 1:15 p.m. Friday at Borthwick Mortuary; service 12:30 p.m. Burial 1:45 p.m. at Hawaiian Memorial Park. [Honolulu Star Bulletin 05 December 1990]

**Chang, Annie C.,** of Honolulu died May 2 in Queen's Hospital. Chang was born in San Francisco. She is survived by husband red; son, Gregory; daughters, Sandra A. and Andrea J.; brothers, Paul, Larry and Victor Chin and sister, Dora Jin. Services were private. [Honolulu Star Bulletin 10 May 1990]

CHANG, CHARLES CHOW YUEN, 73, of Honolulu, died June 9, 1990. He was born in Honolulu and was retired after 25 years with Foodland Supermarkets. Survived by wife, Elsie K. W.; sons, Philip K.F. and Lawrence K. Y.; daughter, Mrs. Rod (Linda M.K.H.) Chun; brothers, Kenneth J.K. of California, Joe Sing and Joe Wah; sister, Mrs. George (Betty M.L.) Yee; seven grandchildren; nieces and nephews. Friends may call 9 to 10 a.m. Casual attire. Burial at Diamond Head Memorial Park. Arrangements by Diamond Head Mortuary. [Honolulu Advertiser 13 June 1990]

**Chang, Chung Hu,** of Honolulu died Thursday in St. Francis Hospital. Chang, 87, was born in Honolulu. He is survived by several nephews and nieces. Traditional Chinese services: 9 a.m. to noon Saturday at Borthwick Mortuary. Burial: Lin Yee Chung Cemetery. Casual attire. No flowers. [Honolulu Star-Bulletin 21 February 1990]

**CHANG, CLIFFORD SUNG,** 86, of Honolulu, died March 19, 1990. He was born in Koloa, Kauai, and was a bookkeeper retired from Honolulu Iron Works. Survived by wife, Mildred Wong Chang; sons, Milford N.H. and Linford M.S.; brothers, Chester and Edward; sister, Betty; three grandsons; two granddaughters. Friends may call 8 to 9:30 a.m. Wednesday at Diamond

Head Mortuary; service 9:30 a.m. Casual attire. Burial at Diamond Head Memorial Park. [Honolulu Advertiser 25 March 1990]

Chang, Dai Leong, of Kaneohe died May 20, 1990. He was born in Hanapepe, Kauai. Survived by wife, Eleanor; son, Kauai. Survived by wife, Eleanor; son Braderick; brother, Dai Soong; sisters, Ann Ma, Ellen Hee and Laura Soon; nieces and nephews and godchildren; nieces and nephews. Private memorial service. Arrangements by Greenhaven Memorial Park. [Honolulu Star Bulletin 26 May 1990]

**Chang, Dai Leong,** of Kaneohe, died May 20, 1990. He was born in Hanapepe, Kauai. Survived by wife, Eleanor; son, Braderick; brother, Dai, Soong; sisters, Ann Ma, Ellen Hee and Laura Soon; nieces, nephews and godchildren. Private memorial service. Arrangements by Greenhaven Memorial Park. [Honolulu Star Bulletin 27 May 1990]

Chang, Dorothy C., of Honolulu, formerly of Lihue, a retired schoolteacher, died Thursday in Honolulu. Chang, 92, was born in Hanalei, Kauai. She is survived by husband Sau Yee; son Dr. Thomas G.M.; daughters Katherine Yuen, Kathleen Auyong and Dorothy Van Horn; nine grandchildren, and three great-grandchildren. Memorial services: 9:15 a.m. Friday at Borthwick Mortuary. Burial will follow. [Honolulu Star-Bulletin 27 February 1990]

**Chang, Dorothy C.,** will be remembered in memorial services at 9:15 p.m. Friday at Borthwick Mortuary. Burial will be at the National Memorial Cemetery of the Pacific, Punchbowl. This information was incomplete in an obituary published yesterday. [Honolulu Star-Bulletin 28 February 1990]

CHANG, DOUGLAS SHU YUEN, 63, of Honolulu, died Feb. 21, 1993. He was born in Honolulu and was an aircraft mechanic for many years and retired from Hickam Air Force Base. Survived by brothers, Shu In and Phillip S.W. of California; sisters, Cynthia Pea, Lydia Ching of Hilo and Sui Wan; nieces; nephews; grandnieces; grandnephews; great-grandnephews. Service held. Arrangements by Borthwick Mortuary. [Honolulu Star-Bulletin & Advertiser 25 February 1990]

**Chang, Edward T.,** of Honolulu, a retired data processor at Castle & Cooke, died Sunday in Castle Hospital. Chang, 77, was born in Honolulu. He is survived by son Edmund, brother Dr. Dei Jing and sisters Daisy Lee and Ethel Perreira. Taoist services: after 9 a.m. Tuesday at Borthwick Mortuary. Procession leaves at 11:30 a.m. Burial: Lin Yee Chung Cemetery. Casual attire. [Honolulu Star-Bulletin 10 February 1990]

CHANG, FLORENCE HAU, 89, of Honolulu, died July 29, 1990. She was born in Kohala, Hawaii. Survived by husband, Charles K.; son, Stanley K. Takeuchi of Germany; daughter, Mrs. Nell H. Imanaka; six grandchildren, five great-grandchildren; brothers, Isamu and Smily Takeuchi; sister, Mrs. Chiyo Yokoyama of Japan. Private family service held. Arrangements by Hosoi Garden Mortuary. [Honolulu Advertiser 9 August 1990]

**CHANG, FLORENCE SAU LIN,** 75, of California, formerly of Honolulu, died Jan. 12, 1990. She was born in Hilo and was a retired insurance claim adjuster. Survived by husband, Larry Yuk Wai; sons Randall Y.C. Rodney Y.K. and Robin Y.B. sisters Gladys C. Kelly and Constance K.S. Chang; five grandchildren. Friends may call from 10 a.m. Friday at Nuuanu

- Memorial Park Mortuary. Service at 11 a.m. to 1 p.m. No flowers. Casual attire. Burial at Diamond Head Memorial Park. [Honolulu Advertiser 16 January 1990]
- CHANG, FREDRICK KAMAKAHUKILANI, 45, of Waimanalo, died March 3, 1990. He was born in Honolulu and was past president of the Hawaiian Homes Association of Waimanalo, a board member of the Honolulu Community Action Program of Kahaluu and was head coach for the Pee Wee Football Team of Waimanalo. Survived by parents, Harry and Eleanor Chang; aunts, uncles, nieces, nephews, grandnieces, grandnephews, great-grandnieces and great-grandnephews. Friends may call 8 a.m. to 2 p.m. tomorrow at Borthwick Mortuary; service 1 p.m. Burial at Hawaiian Memorial Park. Casual attire. [Honolulu Advertiser 7 March 1990]
- CHANG, GOY LEONG, 89, of Honolulu died Dec. 29, 1989. She was born in Canton, China. Survived by husband, Ung Hee; sons, Joseph C.L. Gilbert C.l. and Stephens C.F. daughters. Mrs. Myra S.M. Goo and Mrs Clyde (Beverly S.W.) Wong; 13 grandchildren; 14 great grandchildren. Chinese Buddist service 9 a.m. to noon Saturday at Nuuanu Mortuary. No flowers. Casual attire. Cremation. [Honolulu Advertiser 03 January 1990]
- CHANG, HARRY ISOI FAT, 69, of Kaneohe; died Jan. 25, 1990. He was born in Honolulu and was a retired crane operator. Survived by wife, Alice G. Chang; daughters, Sheri H.L. and Donna H.L.; a grandson; sisters, Ellen C. Ing and Mahoenui Kwock; nieces and nephews. Friends may call 11:45 a.m. to 12:45 p.m. Saturday at St. Peter's Episcopal Church; service 12:45 p.m. No flowers. Casual attire. Burial at Hawaiian Memorial Park. Arrangements by Hawaiian Memorial Park Mortuary. [Honolulu Advertiser 31, January 1990]
- **CHANG, HARRY TSOI FAT,** 69, of Kaneohe, died Jan. 25, 1990. He was born in Honolulu and was a retired crane operator. Survived by, among others, daughter, Shen W.L. A recent obituary was incorrect due to information provided by the mortuary. [Honolulu Advertiser 1 February 1990]
- CHANG, HELEN YAYE TERAO, 68, of Wahiawa, died Dec. 5, 1990. She was born in Wahiawa. Survived by husband, Calvin K.K.; son, Curt K.W.K.; daughter, Dawn E.Y.M.; Okada; brother, Hiromu Teraro; sisters, Tsugle Ethel Hirao, Doris S. Moriyama of California; two grandchildren; nieces and nephews. Service 6:30 p.m. Tuesday at Mililani Memorial Park Mortuary. No flowers. Casual attire. [Honolulu Advertiser 08 December 1990]
- **CHANG, HELEN YAYE TERAO,** 68, of Wahiawa, died Dec. 5, 1990. She was born in Wahiawa. Survived sister, Tsugie E. Hirao. A recent obituary was incorrect due to information provided by mortuary. [Honolulu Advertiser 09 December 1990]
- **CHANG, HEW, ALMA,** 81, of Kahului, Maui, died Oct. 29, 1990. She was born in Pauwela. Survived by sons Lawrence Chang of Ewa Beach; three grandchildren; two step-grandchildren; six great-grandchildren. Friends may call 10:30 a.m. Saturday at Kahului Union Church; services 12:30 p.m. Burial at Maui Memorial Park. Casual attire. Arrangements by Nakamura Mortuary. [Honolulu Advertiser 1 November 1990]
- Chang, Jane P.C.L., of Honolulu, a retired Chinese school teacher, died Wednesday at home. Chang, 80, was born in Honolulu. She is survived by husband Jack C; sons Glenn K.L. and Dr. Wesley K.W. Chang; daughter Dr. Jacqueline Jean Chang; sisters Pauline Ching, Margaret

Chow, Alice Lo, Eleanor Chang, Betty Yee, Mildred Lee and Dr. Estelle Lau; and four grandchildren. Taoist services from 9 a.m. to 12:15 p.m. Tuesday at Borthwick Mortuary. Burial: Diamond Head Memorial Park. Casual attire. [Honolulu Star-Bulletin 30 November 1990]

CHANG, MARGARET KUNIE, 71, of Baltimore, Md. Formerly of Kaneohe, died Jan. 3, 1990. She was born in Honolulu. Survived by son, Edwin M. Okimoto of Maryland; and a grandson; brother, Thomas T. Tanaka; sisters Doris T. Ishimoto, Mrs. Thomas (Jean K.) Arakaki of Molokai, Gail K. Tanaka. Friends may call after 9:30 a.m. Friday at the Mililani Downtown Mortuary; service 11 a.m. Burial at Mililani Memorial Park. Casual attire. No flowers. Donations to the Chinese Buddhist Association of Hawaii-HSU Yun Temple. [Honolulu Advertiser 16 January 1990]

CHANG, MUN ON, 69, of Waimanalo, died June 17, 1990. He was born in Hilo and was retired as secretary-treasurer of the Hawaii Conference of the Seventh-Day Adventist Church. Survived by wife, Rosalind K. Hiapo Chang sons, Ivan of California, Eric and Mark, sisters, Mrs. Wing (Lela) Chang and Mrs. Rudy (Peggy) Wipperman, both of Hilo; four grandchildren. Friends may call 6 to 9 p.m. tomorrow at Central Seventh Day Adventist Church; service 7 p.m. Graveside service 1 p.m. Friday at Hawaii Veterans Cemetery #2 at Hilo. No flowers. Arrangements by Nuuanu Memorial Park Mortuary. [Honolulu Advertiser 20 June 1990]

CHANG, POO SHAN, 86, of Honolulu, died May 28, 1990. She was born in Peking, China, and came to the United States in 1962 and attended the University of Southern California. Survived by husband, Sing Kung; sons, Robert, David and Luke; daughters, Nancy Chu, Anita Ni, Mimi, Pam Wilson; 12 grandchildren; five great-grandchildren; a sister in china; nephews, nieces and cousins. Private Service held. Arrangements by Hawaiian Memorial Park Mortuary. [Honolulu Advertiser 02 June 1990]

CHANG, RODGERS, 64, of Honolulu, died June 7, 1990. He was born in Kahuku and was a warehouse worker for the state Department of Education. Survived by son, Eric of Texas; daughters, Mary Ann Changg, Mrs. Michael (Linda) Horikawa; three grandchildren; brother, Franklin; sisters, Vivian Youg Mes Easter (Alice) Doyle. Mrs. George (Gildea) Downing; nieces and nephews. Service over the ashes 11:30 a.m. Friday at National Memorial Cemetery of the Pacific. No flowers. Casual attire. Arrangements by Borthwick Mortuary. [Honolulu Advertiser 13 June 1990]

CHANG, VELMA MARIE, 41, of Honolulu, died Dec. 17, 1990. She was born in Honolulu and worked for the state of Hawaii for 20 years. Her last position was an investigator with husband, Franklin Y.C.; daughter, Tesia; brothers, Ernest Foster Jr., Patrick; sisters, Henrietta Egeland, Aileen McPhail of Tennessee; aunts; uncles; nieces; nephews; cousins. Friends may call 7:30 to 9:30 today at Hawaiian Memorial Park Mortuary; service 9:30 a.m. Casual attire. Burial at Hawaiian Memorial Park. [Honolulu Advertiser 22 December 1990]

**CHANGE, FLORENCE SAU LIN,** 75, of California, formerly of Honolulu, died Jan 12, 1990. She was born in Hilo and was a retired insurance claims adjuster. Survived by husband, Larry Yuk Wai; sons Randall Y.C. Rodney Y.K. and Robin Y.B, sisters, Gladys C. Kelly and Constance K.S, Chang, five grandchildren. Friends may call from 10 a.m. Friday at Nuuanu

Memorial Park Mortuary; services 11 a.m. to 1 p.m. No flowers. Casual attire. Burial at Diamond Head Memorial Park. [Honolulu Advertiser 16 January 1990]

CHANGE, MARGARET YUN HOW, 61, of Aiea, died Jan. 25, 1990. She was born in Hanalei, Kauai, and was a property and supply clerk for 30 years at Pearl Harbor Naval Center. Survived by husband, Wallace K. H.; daughters, Mrs. Gregory (Beverly H.L.) Pang, Mrs. Crocker (Charlene S.Y.) Liu; two grandchildren; mother, Sun Mui Au Goo; brothers, Thomas Y.S. Goo and Franklin S.H. Goo; sister, Mrs. Henry (Marion) Chang. Friends may call 9 to 10:15 a.m. Friday at the Hawaiian Memorial Park Mortuary; service 10:15 a.m. Burial at Hawaiian Memorial Park. [Honolulu Advertiser 31, January 1990]

**CHAO, SOY CHEONG,** 80, of Honolulu, died Dec. 8, 1990. He was born in China and was a member of the Golden Age Association. Survived by wife, Lin Moi Len Chao; son, Yet You You Chew; five grandchildren; a great-granddaughter. Friends may call 10 a.m. to 12:30 p.m. Monday at Borthwick Mortuary; Taoist service. Procession 12:30 p.m. For Hawaiian Memorial Park. [Honolulu Advertiser 14 December 1990]

**CHAPIN, MARGARET SAYRES,** 86, of Kailua, died May 29, 1990. She was born in Honolulu. Survived by sons, Preston and Peter; brother, Mrs. Luke (Betty) Hebert of Maui; grandchildren, great-grandchildren and two great-grandchildren. No service. Scattering of ashes at sea. [Honolulu Advertiser 24 June 1990]

**CHAPMAN, FREDERIC BARBER**, 82, of Kailua, died June 26, 1990. He was born in Alameda, California. Survived by wife, Gertrude Chapman, daughter, Shirley Mae Hanson of Montana; three grandchildren. Graveside service 10:45 a.m. tomorrow at Mililani Memorial Park Cemetery. No flowers. Arrangements by Mililani Downtown Mortuary. [Honolulu Advertiser 29 June 1990]

CHAR, KENNETH F.C., 68, of Honolulu, died July 1, 1990. He was born in Honolulu and was former head of Aloha Airlines and of the Hawaii Visitors Bureau. Survived by wife, Aileen Kwock Char, sons Andrew, Robert, James and Dr. Clifford; daughter, Susan,; brothers, Dr. Walter, Dr. Donald and Vernon; sisters, Marjorie Eng and Charlotte Wakatsuki; two grandchildren. Friends may call 10:15 a.m. to noon tomorrow at Community Church; service noon. No flowers. Arrangements by Nuuanu Memorial Park Mortuary. [Honolulu Advertiser 4 July 1990]

Char, Urn Tai Kam, of Honolulu died Sunday in St Francis Hospital. Char, 92, was born in China. She is survived by sons Alfred P. K. and Benjamin P.S.; daughters Rosalie S. C. Tam and Ethel C. Chong; 10 grandchildren; and two great-grandchildren. Taoist services 10 a.m. to 12:15 p.m.; Tuesday at Diamond Head Mortuary. Entombment: Diamond Head Memorial Park Mausoleum. Casual attire. No flowers. [Honolulu Star-Bulletin 9 November 1990]

**CHARLESON, IAN,** the actor who starred in the film "chariot of Fire" as an Olympic runner whose religious faith took precedence over his desire to compete died Saturday of complications from AIDS. Charleson, 40, died at his home in London. Charleson achieved international fame in the 1981 film "chariots of Fire" in which he played Eric Liddell, a Scottish missionary and

runner who refused to compete on a Sunday. The film won the Academy award for best pictures. [Honolulu Advertiser 08 January 1990]

**CHASTEEN, HELEN VIRGINIA,** 70, of Honolulu, died June 18, 1990. She was born in Kentucky. Survived by husband, John R. Chasteen; daughter, Patricia Moore, Margaret Chasteen; Mrs. Kyle (Jane) Metcalf; three grandchildren. Service noon Thursday at Fort DeRussy chapel and 2 p.m. at National Memorial Cemetery of the Pacific. No flowers. Donations to St. Francis Hospice. [Honolulu Advertiser 19 June 1990]

**Chayes, Frederick,** of Honolulu died Monday in Honolulu. Chayes, 86, was born in Moscow, He is survived by daughter Dottie Dweyer, sisters, Rose and Clara Chayes, and Lillian Century and two grandchildren. Memorial services will be held at a later date. [Honolulu Star Bulletin 17 May 1990]

Chee, Albert W.H., of Honolulu, a retired employee at Pearl Harbor Naval Shipyard, died Sunday in Aloha Health Care Center. Chee, 82, was born in Honolulu. He is survived by brother Robert K.F., Look Kwai, Herbert K.S. William K.Y. and Frederick K.T., and sisters Rose Shak and Doris Lau. Services: 9:30 a.m. Thursday at Borthwick Mortuary. Call after 8 a.m. Burial: Hawaiian Memorial Park. Casual attire. [Honolulu Star-Bulletin 16 October 1990]

CHEE, BEVERLY MAYDELL, 51, of Kailua, died Dec. 19, 1990. She was born in Honolulu and was retired as the customer accounts supervisor with Hawaiian Telephone after more than 30 years of service. Survived by husband, Clifford; sons, Clinton, Clifford Jr., Clayton, Colin, Curtis; father, Daniel Wise; brothers, Donald Wise; sisters; Danielle Zenz, Lois Thompson; five grandchildren; aunts; uncles; nieces; nephews; cousins. Friends may call from 6 p.m. Friday at Hawaiian Memorial Park Mortuary; service 7:30 p.m. Graveside service 10 a.m. Saturday at Hawaiian Memorial Park. Aloha attire. [Honolulu Advertiser 22 December 1990]

CHEE, FLORENCE SIU QUON, 58, of Honolulu, died March 7, 1990. She was born in Honolulu. Survived by parents, Mr. and Mrs. Poy Chee; sons, Dr. Wallance Chee, Warren, Wilson and Wilbert; sisters, Dr. Lila Chee, Mary Jane Hing and Constance Kwan; nieces and nephews. Memorial mass 4 p.m. Thursday at St. Pius X Church. Friends may call 8 a.m. Friday at Borthwick Mortuary; service 9:15 a.m. Aloha attire. Burial at Hawaiian Memorial Park. [Honolulu Advertiser 13 March 1990]

Chee, Poon Yee, of Honolulu also known as Won Chee, died Saturday in Beverly Manor Convalescent Center. Chee, 86, was born in China. She is survived by sons Raymond G.C. and Lambertth H.K.; daughters Mabel Kam, Xu Xiu Zhen, Edna Low and Wnada Waldman; 14 grandchildren; and five great-grandchildren. Call from 9 a.m. to 12:45 p.m. Saturday at Borthwick Mortuary. Burial: Valley of the Temples. Casual attire. [Honolulu Star-Bulletin 24 October 1990]

CHEE, WILLIAM YUEN FONG, 76, of Honolulu, died Dec. 27, 1990. He was born in Honolulu and was retired from Pearl Harbor Naval Shipyard. Survived by wife, Jessie C.; son, Warren C.W.; daughter, Mrs. Melvin (Carolyn C.) Aoki; brother, Gilbert Y.F.; sisters, Mrs. Happy (Doris Y.K.) Char Beatrice Y.M. Ching and Mrs. Samuel (Evelyn Y.T.) Ching; two grandchildren; nieces and nephews. Friends may call a10 to 11:30 a.m. Thursday at Diamond

Head Mortuary; service 11:30 a.m. No flowers. Casual attire. Burial at Diamond Head Memorial Park. [Honolulu Advertiser 29 December 1990]

**Chen, Jeffery,** of San Francisco. Chen, 34, was born in Taiwan. He is survived by wife, Rose; son, Willy; daughter, Shirley; parents Frank and jenny; brothers, jack and Michael; and sisters, Cathy and iris. Services: Noon Monday at Valley of the Temples Mortuary. Burial: Valley of the Temples Mortuary. Burial: Valley of the Temples. [Honolulu Star Bulletin 17 May 1990]

**CHEONG, QUAN SING,** 94, of Honolulu, died March 2, 1990. He was born in Honolulu and was the proprietor of Sing Kee Co. Survived by sons, Wing Yung and Wing Foo; daughter, Yee Ling; five grandchildren and six great-grandchildren. Friends may call from 10 a.m. Saturday at Nuuanu Mortuary; service 2 p.m. Burial at Valley of the Temple Memorial Park. Casual attire. [Honolulu Advertiser 8 March 1990]

CHEW, FLORENCE Y.T., 79, of Oakland, Calif., died June 17, 1990. She was born in Honolulu. Survived by husband, Henry Y.; brothers, Charlie Kam, Albert Kam and Kim Soon Kam; sisters, Helen Lau, Doris Epperson, Patricia Wong and Loretta Park; nieces and nephews. Service 10:30 a.m. July 3 at Hawaiian Memorial Park. Arrangements by Borthwick Mortuary. [Honolulu Advertiser 26 June 1990]

CHEW, FLORENCE Y.T., 89, of Oakland, Calif., died June 17, 1990. She was born in Honolulu. Survived by husband, Henry Y.; brothers, Charlie, Albert and Kim Soon; sisters, Helen Leu, Doris Epperson, Patricia Wong and Loretta Park; nieces and nephews. Service 10:30 a.m. July 3 at Hawaiian Memorial Park. Arrangements by Borthwick Mortuary. [Honolulu Advertiser 24 June 1990]

**Chiang, Su-Ching C.,** of Aiea died June 21 in Chicago. Chiang, 60, was born in Hunan, China. She is survived by husband Chien-Feng; sons Jack J.C.; and daughters Mary Chi, Galia Oyama and Nicolle Barns. Services were private. [Honolulu Star-Bulletin 4 July 1990]

Chiapusio, John J., of Volcano, Hawaii, a retired mechanic, machinist and carpenter, died Monday in Hilo Hospital. Chiapusio, 84, was born in Wisconsin. He is survived by wife Leona; sons Thomas and John Jr.; daughters Nancy Thiemer and, Diane Deakin; sisters Margaret Cortichiato and Florence Harper; 13 grandchildren; and two great-grandchildren. Services will be in West Allis, Wis. [Honolulu Star-Bulletin 28 September 1990]

Chiapusio, John James, 84, of Ohia Estates, Volcano, Hawaii, died Sept. 24, 1990. He was born in Wisconsin and was a retired machinist and carpenter. Survived by wife, Leona; sons, Thomas and John Jr. of Wisconsin; daughters, Mrs. Sy (Nancy) Thiemer and Mrs. Norbert (Diane) Deakin of Wisconsin; sisters, Margaret Cortichiato and Florence Harper of Wisconsin; 13 grandchildren; two-great-grandchildren. Service pending at Borgwardt Funeral Home in West Allis, Wis. Big Island arrangements by Memorial Mortuary. [Honolulu Star Bulletin 30 September 1990]

**CHIGAWA, HIROTO,** 59, of Mililani, died Aug. 23, 1990. HE was born in Waialua and was a retired air traffic controller. Survive by wife, Hazel K.; sons, Michael K. and Steven H.; daughter, Sharon N.; brothers, Wataru and Yoshiharu; nieces and a grandnephew. Memorial

service 6:30 p.m. Wednesday at Mililani Memorial Park Mortuary, Waipio. No flowers. Casual attire. [Honolulu Advertiser 26 August 1990]

**CHILDERS, ALICE M.,** 87, of Honolulu, died Jan. 15, 1990. She was born in Emporia, Kan., and was retired from the House of Music. Survived by friend, Grace L. Derego. Inurnment service held at National Memorial Cemetery of the Pacific. Arrangements by Borthwick Mortuary. [Honolulu Advertiser 25 January 1990]

CHILLINGWORTH, ALFRED PATRICK, 62, of Kahuku, died Nov. 29, 1990. He was born in Honolulu and worked for Kailua Auto Wreckers for many years. Survived by wife, Vikie Chillingworth; son, Peter P.; brothers Henry J. and Richard; sister, Mrs. Wayne (Lucky K.) Anduha; nieces, nephews, grandnieces, grandnephews, aunts, uncles and cousins. Friends may call 9 to 11:30 a.m. Thursday at Hawaiian Memorial Park. Casual attire. [Honolulu Advertiser 02 December 1990]

Chin, Hwa Pok, of Honolulu died Thursday at home. Chin, 79, was born in Chung Nam, Korea. He is survived by wife Won Pong; sons Ching Ton and Hyong Ton; daughters Jeannie Udo, Suk Yamashita, Chong Suk Kwock, Jenny and Nami Chin and Ok Bon Kim; 11 grandchildren. Services: 1 p.m. Saturday at Hawaiian Memorial Park Mortuary. Call after noon. Burial: Hawaiian Memorial Park. [Honolulu Star-Bulletin 3 July 1990]

Chin, Lim Chun, of Honolulu, a retired restaurant owner, died Wednesday at home. Chin, 66, was born in China. He is survived by wife Wai Lan; son Clarkson; daughters Doris and Vivien; brother Joe; and sister Kay Goon. Services: 11:45 a.m. Wednesday at Borthwick Mortuary. Call after .9 a.m. Burial: Hawaiian Memorial Park Mortuary. [Honolulu Star-Bulletin 12 November 1990]

CHINEN, LEINORA ELELE, 46, of Nanakuli, died Sept. 7. 1990. She was born in Honolulu. Survived by sons, Jonathan M. Keliikoa and Odell, Vandel, Lydel and Shondel Chinen; a granddaughter; mother, Mrs. Frank (Violet M.) Palakiko; sisters, Dora N. Lactoen, Mrs. Donald (May) Young, Mrs. Cornelius (Meryl) Stone, Adele Keliikoa and Violet D. Palakiko; brothers, Noah Keliikoa, William Keliikoa, Boone Keliikoa, Don Keliikoa, Dennis Keliikoa and Glenn Keliikoa; aunts; uncles; nieces; nephews; cousins. Friends may call 8 a.m. Friday at Borthwick Mortuary; service noon. Casual attire. Burial at National Memorial Cemetery of the Pacific. [Honolulu Advertiser 11 September 1990]

**CHINEN, NOBORU,** 60, of Pearl City, died Dec. 6, 1990. He was born in Waipahu. Survived by friend, Rose Kawaoka; brothers, Eddie, Harold, Robert and Hiromu; sister, Mrs. Sam (Betty) Shiroma; nieces and nephews. Service at 9:30 a.m. Saturday at Nuuanu Memorial Park Mortuary. No flowers. Casual attire. [Honolulu Star Bulletin 12 December 1990]

CHINEN, RICHARD HIROKUNI, 69, of Honolulu, died Feb. 23, 1990. He was born in Honolulu and was former owner of Richard's Place. Survived by daughter, Susan Chinen Lawrence of California; brothers, Eddie, Harold, Robert, Noboru and Hiromu; sister, Mrs. Sam (Betty) Shiroma. Service held. [Honolulu Advertiser 7 March 1990]

Chinen, Shigeu, of Los Angeles died Sept. 8 1990 in Los Angeles. Chinen, 63 was born in Honolulu. Garden Mortuary chapel. Burial: with honors, 9:30 a.m. at Natioanl Cemetery of the Pacific. Casual attire. No flowers. [Honolulu Star Bulletin 17 September 1990]

**CHINEN, SUMI,** 90, of Hilo, died Dec. 10, 1990. She was born in Okinawa and was a retired seamstress. Survived by son, Masao of Oahu; daughters, Dorothy H. Miller of Oahu; daughters, Dorothy H. Miller of Oahu and Tessie Kami; brother, Shiel Toma of Okinawa; sisters, Sayo Tsukayama of Okinawa and Tsuru Shiroma of Oahu; nieces; nephews; six grandchildren; five great-grandchildren. Friends may call 10 to 11 a.m. today at Dodo Mortuary; service 11 a.m. Inurnment later at Sunset Memorial Park. No flowers. Casual attire. [Honolulu Advertiser 13 December 1990]

CHING, ABIGAIL "AUNTIE ABBIE MA" ROSALIA REEVES, 72, of Kailua-Kona, Hawaii, died Dec. 24, 1990. She was born in Honolulu and was a housewife. Survived by sons, John Taylor of California, Bernard Akana Jr., Witt Akana of Laie, and Herbert Ching of Kaumalumalu, Kona and Deborah Webb; Hanai son, James Arakaki of Hawaii Kai; brother, Wallace K. Reeves of California; sister, Elizabeth K. Jones of Honolulu; nieces and nephews; 23 grandchildren; nine great-grandchildren. Friends may call 8:30 to 9 a.m. tomorrow at Mokuaikaua Church in Kailua-Kona; service 9 a.m. tomorrow at Mokuaikaua Church in Kailua-Kona; service 9 a.m. scattering of ashes to follow, with the Jun-Ken-Po sailing at 10 a.m. from Honokohau Harbor. No flowers. Casual attire. Arrangements by Dodo Mortuary. [Honolulu Advertiser 28 December 1990]

Ching, Alice K.T., of Honolulu, a retired employee of the state Department of Health, died Wednesday in Kaiser Hospital. Ching, 81, was born in Honolulu. She is survived by husband William; son Victor; daughter Lorna Langley; brothers Harold and Francis Lau; and three grandchildren. Services: 11:45 a.m. Thursday at Diamond Head Mortuary. Call from 9 a.m. Burial in Diamond Head Memorial Park. Casual attire. [Honolulu Star-Bulletin 1 October 1990]

Ching, Calvin Lin Keong, 63, of Hanalei, Kauai, died May, 19, 1990. He was born in Hanaleo and was former county engineer of Kauai County and headed the Department of Public Works. He was also in private practice as a civil engineer. Survived by brothers, Lawrence L.T., Douglas L.P of California; sisters, Mrs. Dora Morishige and Mrs. Janet Webster of California; sisters, Mrs. Dora Morishige and Mrs. Janet Webster of California; nieces and nephews. Friends may call 10 a.m. to noon Tuesday at Borthwick/Kauai Mortuary. Burial at Hanalei Cemetery. Casual attire. [Honolulu Star Bulletin 27 May 1990]

CHING, CAROLYN LEE, 68, of Honolulu, died March 21, 1990. She was born in Honolulu. Survived by husband, Clement Y.S. Ching; sons, Calbert K.S. and Clayton K.L.; daughter, Mrs. Gilbert (Clemille H.W.) Lai; brother, Gilbert Lee; sisters, Betty Kitsu, Josephine Tom and Margaret Chung; four grandchildren. Friends may call from 9:30 a.m. Friday at Diamond Head Mortuary; service 11:30 a.m. No flowers. Casual attire. Burial at Diamond Head Memorial Park. [Honolulu Advertiser 28 March 1990]

Ching, Chun Shee, of Honolulu, also known as Mrs. Hong Tai Ching and Mrs. Kwai Uhg Moo, died Saturday in St. Francis Hospital. Ching, 96, was born in Caton, China. She is survived by sons Calvin K.S., Kwai Chong and Robert K.M.; daughter Elsie K.K. Pang; brother Yong Ngai

Chun seven grandchildren and eight great-grandchildren. Taoist services: 9 a.m. to noon. Saturday at Borthwick Mortuary. Burial: Lin Yee Chung Cemetery. Casual attire. No flowers. [Honolulu Star-Bulletin 29 November 1990]

**CHING, DAISY YUK KU KING,** 80, of Honolulu, died Nov. 23, 1990. She was born in China. Survived by husband, Bing H.; son, Clarence B.W.; brothers, Emanuel, William, Albert R. and Robert; sisters, Ellen Au Hee and Mrs. Howard (Frances Y.P.) Mew; a daughter-in-law; 10 grandchildren; nieces and nephews. Service held. Arrangement by Diamond Head Mortuary. [Honolulu Advertiser 01 December 1990]

**CHING, DANIEL K.E.,** 59, of Los Angeles, formerly of Honolulu, died July 26, 1990. He was a graduate of Pacific Union College. Napa, and was an account executive in public communications for Pacific Bell. He was also a Chinese coin collector. Survived by brothers, William S.Y. Ching of California and Grover McClogan of Kaneohe. Private service. Arrangements by Hosoi Garden Mortuary. [Honolulu Advertiser 5 September 1990]

CHING, DR. LLOYD KOON LOY, 65, of Kaneohe, died March 3, 1990. He was born in Honolulu and was a dental consultant for the Department of Health and Human Services. Survived by wife, Betty; son, Louis; daughters, Portia Jim On and Armina; a granddaughter and grandson; brother, Frederick; sisters, Mrs. Elenor Lee, Mrs. Tita Pang, Mrs. Betty Pang and Mrs. Peggy Chun Hoon. Service held. Burial was at National Memorial Cemetery of the Pacific. Arrangements by Borthwick Mortuary. [Honolulu Advertiser 9 March 1990]

Ching, Francis Y.W., of Honolulu, a retired carpenter with the public works center at Pearl Harbor, died Monday at home. Ching, 86, was born in Kula, Maui. He is survived by sons Nicholas S.Y. and Herman S.O.; daughters Nancy Gyotoku and Karen Oshio; sister Lily Maui; and 10 grandchildren. Services: 10:30 a.m. Friday at Borthwick Mortuary. Call from 9:30 to 11 a.m. Burial will be private. Casual attire. [Honolulu Star-Bulletin 4 July 1990]

CHING, GEORGE SIN HEN, 69, of the Big Island, died Dec. 26, 1990. He was born in Kohala. Survived by sons, Irwin of Oregon and Palmer Lindsey and Marvin, all of Honolulu; daughter, Warnettes Kondo of California; brothers, Loy H. of Guam, Walter K.H. of Honolulu, Warren K.S. of Kamuela; sisters, June K.M. Lee and Frances K.K. Gomes both of Honolulu, Beatrice P.K. Smith and Bernice N.S. Lee, both of California, Florence C.T. Rocha and Daisy S.Y. Luke, both of Kohala, Sylvia L.Y. of Honolulu and Eleanor L.K. Yu of Honolulu; mother of his children Daisy L. Ching; 15 grandchildren; a great-grandchild; aunts; uncles; nieces; nephews. Friends may call 6 to 9 p.m. Thursday at Nuuanu Memorial Park Mortuary; service 8 p.m. Or call noon to 4 p.m. Friday at Kohala Tong Wo Society Hall, North Kohala; service 3 p.m. Burial at Halawa Chinese Cemetery. No flowers. Casual attire. [Honolulu Advertiser 30 December 1990]

CHING, GUILHERMINA "MINNIE", 58, of Waianae, died June 17, 1990. She was born in Hawaii and was avid Horse shoe player in Waianae. Survived by husband, Hyel K. Sr.; daughters, Elizabeth Keohohina, Caroline Keaneakua Jr., Bernadette Dana, sons, Hyel K. Jr., Kyle I., Duwey; brothers, George Soares of Kona, Peter Estoy of Kona, Clement Lopes, Herman Lopes; sister, Margaret "Claudette" Kaleohano; 24 grandchildren; 26 great-grandchildren. Friends may call 6 to 9 p.m. Saturday at Mililani Memorial Park Mortuary; service 7:30 p.m.

Cremation. Scattering of ashes 2 p.m. Sunday off Zablan Beach, Nanakuli Park. [Honolulu Advertiser 21 June 1990]

CHING, HELEN A.Y., 73 of Phoenix, Ariz., died May 20, 1990. She was born in Maui and was a member of the Hawaii Civic Club in Kalihi. Survived by sons, Ernest Torres and Vernon Kam; daughters, Mary and Rosalie Hashimoto; 12 grandchildren and 14 great-grandchildren; sisters Cecilia Cabos, Virginia Kida and Victoria Midado; brothers, Abraham Ah You, Edward Amana and Andrew Apo. Graveside service 9:30 a.m. tomorrow at the Chinese Christian Cemetery Association in Pauoa. Casual attire. Arrangements by Borthwick Mortuary. [Honolulu Advertiser 01 June 1990]

Ching, Jessie K.Y., of Honolulu died Saturday in Convalescent Center of Honolulu. She is survived by sons Ernest Y.T., Patrick D.C. and Cletus M.T.; daughters Rosie. Y.H. Ching, Loretta N. Keola and Karen K.T. Tom; brothers Edward and Francis Wong; 18 grandchildren; 23 great-grandchildren, and a great-great-grandchild. Services: 1:30 p.m. Saturday at Nuuanu Memorial Park Mortuary. Call after 10 a.m. Burial: Nuuanu Memorial Park. Casual attire. No flowers. [Honolulu Star-Bulletin 4 April 1990]

**CHING, KING SEONG,** 83, of Honolulu, died Jan. 21. 1990. He was born in Honolulu and was a retired television repairman. Survived by brothers, Richard K.T. and Lawrence K.C. of California; sisters, Maizie Kam, Frances Chee, Margaret Zane and Sarah Yee: nieces and nephews. Friends may call 9 a.m. Monday at Nu'uanu Mortuary; service 10:30 a.m. Burial at Valley of the Temples Memorial Park. [Honolulu Advertiser 26 January 1990]

CHING, LARRY KAM YOUNG, 65, of Kaneohe, died Sept 1. 1990. He was born in Honolulu, retired from Pearl Harbor Naval Shipyard and was a member of the Moanalua Golf Club. Survived by wife, Margot Ching; son, Nelson B.; daughters, Mrs. Thaddeus (Jennifer R.) Klamerus, Laura M.; sister, Aileen Hynson; four grandchildren; two great-grandchildren. Friends may call 11 am to noon tomorrow at St. Ann's Catholic Church; service noon. Burial at Hawaiian Memorial Park. No flowers. Casual attire. Arrangements by Hawaiian Memorial Park Mortuary. [Honolulu Advertiser 5 September 1990]

Ching, Leonard W.F., of Honolulu, a custodian at Wilson Elementary School and at the Kahala Liberty House, died Wednesday in Queen's Hospital. Ching, 44, was born in Honolulu. He is survived by Cynthia S., daughter, Cyndi; mother, Elizabeth M.; brother, Gerald; and sisters, Shirley, Was and Sharon Gomes. Services: 10:30 a.m. Tuesday at Nuuanu Memorial Park Mortuary. Call after 9 a.m. Burial: Valley of the Temples. Casual attire. [Honolulu Star Bulletin 25 May 1990]

Ching, Margaret S.Y., of Honolulu, formerly of Wailuku, also known as Margaret Sai Yee Ching Tong, died Oct. 1 in St. Francis Hospital. Ching, 95, was born in Mahiku, Maui. She is survived by sons Lawrence C., Robert H. and Leonard L.; daughters Margaret C. Sima, Julia C. Eldreidge and Blanche Lau; sister Bernice Auau; 21 grandchildren; and several greatgrandchildren and great-grandchildren. Call from 9 a.m. to noon Friday at Sacred Hearts Church. Mass: 12:35 p.m. Burial: Hawaii Memorial Park. Casual attire. [Honolulu Star-Bulletin 17 October 1990]

**Ching, Margaret S.Y.,** who was born in Nahiku, Maui, is also survived by daughter Julia C. Eldrege and sister Bernice Ayau. Friends may call at Borthwick Mortuary from 9 a.m. to noon tomorrow. This information was incorrectly stated by the mortuary for an obituary published yesterday. [Honolulu Star-Bulletin 18 October 1990]

Ching, Mary Hee, of Honolulu, a retired teacher with the Department of Education, died Monday in Hale Ho Aloha nursing home. Ching, 88, ws born in Waipoli, Kauai. She is survived by son Robert Y.; brothers Henry I.K. and Richard I.S. Hee; sisters Rose K.S. Pang, Annie K.M. Wong, Irene K.J. Leong, Lydy K.L. Ching and Elizabeth N.C. Souza; and a grandchild. Taoist services: 11 a.m. to 12:30 am. Friday at Diamond Head Mortuary. Burial: Diamond Head Memorial Park. Casual attire. No flowers. [Honolulu Star-Bulletin 11 July 1990]

Ching, Mary K.L., of Kaauhuhu, Hawaii, a home visitor for the Head Start Program, died Thursday in Los Angeles. Ching, 71, was born in Honokaa, Hawaii. She is survived by sons LeRoy and Lloyd; daughter Leonetta Hoskins; brothers Samuel, Herbert, George, Robert, Frederick and Richard Lindsey; sister Martha Chang; and seven grandchildren. Services: 9 a.m. Saturday at Kalahikiola Congregational Church. Burial: Tong Wo Society Cemetery. Call after 6 p.m. Friday after 6 a.m. Saturday at the church and after 10 a.m. Saturday at the Tong Wo Society. [Honolulu Star-Bulletin 28 February 1990]

CHING, MAY MARY, 87, of Honolulu, died July 26, 1990. She was born in Honolulu and was a member of the Mau Club, Kung Sheong Doo Club and Palama Senior Citizens Club. Survived by son, Wallace T.K.; daughters, Mrs. Thomas K.W. (Wilhelmina) Ching, Mrs. Robert S.H. (Winona) Chow; brothers, Arthur T., Richard A.G.; sister, Annie S.C. Jung; 10 grandchildren; eight great-grandchildren; nieces and nephews. Friends may call 10 a.m. to noon Saturday at Nuuanu Memorial Park Mortuary; service noon. Burial at Nuuanu Memorial Park. No flowers. Casual attire. [Honolulu Advertiser 1 August 1990]

Ching, Nancy H.M., of Honolulu died April 28 in St. Francis Hosptial. Ching, 85, was born in Kahana. She is survived by son, Joseph S. Ching Jr.; daughters, Priscilla Wong, Naomi Kahookele, Deborah Chu, Bertha Kawakami, Juliette Sagum and Nancy Martin; 20 grandchildren; and 14 great-great grandchildren. Services: 10:30 a.m. tomorrow at Mililani Downtown Mortuary. Call after 9:30 a.m. Burial: Diamond Head Memorial Park Mortuary. [Honolulu Star Bulletin 8 May 1991]

Ching, Raymond B.K., of Honolulu, a retired clerk at Hawaiian Electric Co., died yesterday at home. Ching, 86, was born in Canton, China. He is survived by wife Dorothy M., daughters Marilyn Wong and Clarice L.H. Ching, and four grandchildren. Services: 10:30 a.m. Saturday at St. Alban's Church. Burial: Hawaiian Memorial Park. Call after 10 a.m. Casual attire. [Honolulu Star-Bulletin 14 February 1990]

CHING, ROBERT WALLACE, 55, of Kihei, Maui, died Dec. 8, 1990. He was born in Kahului. Survived by wife, Patricia Ching; sons, Robert P. of Waipaku and Rory of Kahului; two grandchildren; brothers, Donald and Francis Kalaukoa, both of Honolulu; sister, Audrey Porter of Massachusetts; nieces and nephews. Friends may call 9 to 10 a.m. tomorrow at Borthwick Mortuary/ Norman's; service 10 a.m. Aloha attire. Burial later. [Honolulu Advertiser 11 December 1990]

Ching, Stephen B.D., of Honolulu died Sunday Straub Hospital. Ching, 59, as born in Honolulu. He is survived by wife Mew Lin Wong; sons Colin K. J. and Alan K. L.; daughters Donna S. F. and Janis S. L. Ching and Catherine S. H. Randolph; brother Clarence B. W.; and parents Bing Hin and Daisy Au Ching. Services were private. [Honolulu Star-Bulletin 16 November 1990]

**Ching, Thomas Wah Hing,** 70, of Honolulu, died Oct. 26, 1990. He was born in Lahaina, Maui. Survived by wife Edith I.; brothers, Edward and Buddy; sisters, Violet English, Lily Tom, Mrs. George (Mae) Santos, Rose Wong and Gladys Brown; nephew and nieces. Services held. Arrangements by Diamond Head Mortuary. [Honolulu Star-Bulletin & Advertiser November 4 1990]

CHING, TIAM FOOK, 76, of Honolulu, died March 9, 1990. He was born in Kohala, Hawaii, and was a retired heavy equipment mechanic. Survived by wife, Prudence A.K. Ching; son, Leonard B.; daughters, Mrs. Willys (Pauline K.L.) Kuoha and Mrs. William (Vivian Y.G.) Higuchi; four grandchildren; brother, Ah You Ching of Kohala; sister, Rebecca Dodes of California. Friends may call 9 to 10 a.m. Saturday at Hosoi Garden Mortuary; service 10 a.m. No flowers. Casual attire. [Honolulu Advertiser 14 March 1990]

**CHING, WAYNE Y.K.,** 51, died June 8, 1990. He was born in Honolulu and was a graduate of University High School and Woodbury college of California. Survived by wife, Jean; daughter, Robin; son, Christopher; father, Harry Ching; mother, Mrs. Albert (Marjorie) Ruppah; sister, Mrs. Walter (Brenda) Yee; brother, Darryl. Grandmothers, Helen Yap and Helen Ching; aunts; uncles; cousins; nieces. Service in Mountain View, Calif. [Honolulu Advertiser 13 June 1990]

**CHING-SHAI, HENRY H.Y.,** 83, of Honolulu, died Aug. 4, 1990. He was born in Hawaii. Survived by wife, patsy K.M. CHing-Shai; sons, Winston, Milton; daughter, Laverne Wong; sister, Teddy Leong. Service noon Saturday at Cathedral of Our Lady of Peace. Arrangements by Ultimate Services, Hawaii. [Honolulu Advertiser 9 August 1990]

**Chipot, Sister Pierre SS.CC.,** 80, of Honolulu, died May 23, 1990. She was born in France. Survived by nieces, Marian Hugette and Madame Signoret. Friends may call from 5 p.m. Tuesday at Sacred Hearts Academy; service 6:30 p.m. or call from 8 a.m. Wednesday; service 8:45 a.m. Burial at Diamond Head Memorial Park. [Honolulu Star Bulletin 27 May 1990]

CHIQUITA, JOSEPH, 78, of Mountain View, Hawaii, died Dec. 15, 1990. He was born in Papaikou and was a mechanic retired from Puna Sugar Co. Survived by brothers, Manuel Chiquita and Frank Victorino Jr. of California; sisters, Evelyn Ferreira and Bernice Harris of Honolulu; nieces and nephews; grandnieces and grandnephews. Friends may call 6 to 7 p.m. Thursday at Dodo Mortuary; service 7 p.m. Thursday at Dodo Mortuary; service 7 p.m. Or call 8:30 to 9:45 a.m. Friday; mass 10 a.m. at St. Joseph Church. Casual attire. Burial noon at Valley of the Temples. [Honolulu Advertiser 18 December 1990]

**Cho, Alice K.N.,** of Pearl City, an executive housekeeper at Ala Moana Hotel, died Saturday in Kaiser Hospital. Cho, 64, was born in Honolulu. She is survived by brother William; and five sisters Nancy Cruz, Thelma Nounie, Clara Toledo, Mable Sanga and Irene De Sa. Services: 11:30 a.m. Friday at Nuuanu Memorial Park Mortuary. Call after 9:30 a.m. Burial: Valley of le Temples. Casual attire. [Honolulu Star-Bulletin 28 November 1990]

Cho, Bernodotto U.K., of Honaunau, Kona, a former MTL bus driver, died Nov. 19 in Kona. Cho, 42, was born in Honolulu. She is survived by husband Donald K.; stepsons Donald E.; Darren K. and David K; stepdaughters Jasmine Kala, Josephine and Evanell Cho and Liana Palakiko; brothers Joseph K. Smith Jr. and John N., Whiston, Richard and Peter J. Ka waa; sisters Alice Amina, Louisa M. Palakiko, Victoria Po'a, Barbara Jean Kawaa and Beverly A. Brester; and a grandchild. Services: 10 a.m. Saturday at Lanakila Congregational Church. Call after 9 a.m. Casual attire. No flowers. [Honolulu Star-Bulletin 28 November 1990]

CHO, KYUNG SOOK, 56, of Honolulu, died Jan. 16, 1990. She was born in Korea. Survived by husband, Won Chun; sons; Dong Jin and Dong Hyun; daughter, dong Mi; two grandchildren; brothers, Chang Ik Lee, Chang Ho Lee, Chang Wan Lee, Chang In Lee, Chang Hu Lee and Change Huen Lee; sister, Jung Soon Lee. Friends may call 11 a.m. to 12:30p.m. Monday at Christ United Methodist Church; service 12:30 p.m. burial at the Valley of the Temples Memorial Park Cemetery. Arrangements by Hawaiian Memorial Park Mortuary. [Honolulu Advertiser 19 January 1990]

CHOCK, DR. HONG PUNG, 88, of Hilo, Hawaii, died July 6, 1990. He was born in Hilo and was a retired dentist and a member of the Hilo Chinese Cemetery Association, the Hawaii Dental Association. Survived by brothers, Wah Hop and Wah Tim, both of Honolulu and Wah Kan of Hilo; sister, Yun Soong Jim of Honolulu; nieces and nephews. Friends may call from 1 to 2 p.m. Sunday at Dodo Mortuary; service 2 p.m. Sunday at Dodo Mortuary; service 2 p.m. Burial at hilo Chinese Cemetery. Casual attire. [Honolulu Advertiser 13 July 1990]

**Chock, Elizabeth Y.,** of Honolulu, a retired clerk at Makawao Water Works, died Friday in Straub Hospital. Chock, 82, was born in Pukoo, Molokai. She is survived by sister Rose C. Tom. Taoist services: 6 to 9 p.m. Friday at Borthwick Mortuary. Burial: 1 p.m. Saturday at Maui Memorial Park. No flowers. Memorial donations suggested to Straub Foundation. [Honolulu Star-Bulletin 30 October 1990]

Chock, Kenneth K.D. "Tucky", of Honolulu, retired from A.B.C., died Thursday at his residence. Chock, 66, was born in Honolulu. He is survived by sisters Florence C. Kam and Pearl C. Wilcox. Services: Noon Thursday at Diamond Head Mortuary. Call after 9:30 a.m. Burial will follow in Diamond Head Memorial Park. No flowers. Casual attire. [Honolulu Star-Bulletin 26 February 1990]

**CHOCK, MABEL SIU PING,** 56, of Waipahu, died Jan.4 1990. She was born in hong Kong. Survived by husband, Lawrence W.D. sons Hansford and Axel; brothers, Tung Tong Yu, and axel; brothers, Tung Tong Sang Yu; sisters; Siu Hing Yu. Friends may call 10:30 a.m. Monday at St. Joseph Church, Waipahu; mass 12:30 p.m. no flowers. Casual attire. Burial at National Memorial cemetery of the Pacific. [Honolulu Advertiser 6 January 1990]

Chock, May Kahialoaha Pekele, 57, of Honolulu, died April 15, 1990. She was born in Hilo. Survived by husband. James Chock; sons, David K., Glenn P. and William S.; daughters, Mrs. Gerald (Julianna L.) Engle, Catherine L. and Mrs. Everett J. (Ona May P.) Goodwin; seven grandchildren; brothers, John H. Pakele, Richard A. Pakele and George M. Pakele; sister, Maria K. Craig; nieces and nephews. Friends may call 6 to 9 p.m. Tuesday at Borthwick Mortuary;

service 10 a.m. Burial at National Memorial Cemetery of the Pacific. [Honolulu Star-Bulletin 22 April 1990]

**CHOCK, NGAN CHUNG (WONG SHEE CHOCK)** 84, of Honolulu, died Dec. 3, 1990. She was born in Hilo and was a member of Kawananakoa Chinese Buddhist Association. Survived by sons Lester and Richard of Molokai; grandson, Cory. Friends may call noon to 2:30 p.m. Mortuary for service. No flowers. Burial at Nuuanu Memorial Park. [Honolulu Star Bulletin 05 December 1990]

**Choi, Gilbert K.S.,** of Wahiawa, a retired engineer at Del Monte Corp., died Sunday in Straub Hospital. Choi, 76, was born in Hawaii. He is survived by wife Cecilia; son Jeffrey; daughter Shirley Ann Chun; brother Clarence; five grandchildren; and three great-grandchildren. Services: 7 p.m. tomorrow at Mililani Memorial Park Mortuary. Call after 6 p.m. Casual attire. No flowers. [Honolulu Star-Bulletin 10 October 1990]

**Choi, Gilbert K.S.,** who died Sunday, was 80. His age was incorrectly stated by the mortuary for an obituary published yesterday. [Honolulu Star-Bulletin 11 October 1990]

**CHOI, HYO SIK,** 57, of Kailua, died March 4, 1990. He was born in Korea. Survived by wife, Hyun Jung; daughter, Jane; sister, Mrs. BoYoung Ahn. Friends may call noon to 1 p.m. Friday at Oahu Cemetery Chapel; service 1 p.m. Burial at Hawaiian Memorial Park. Arrangements by Hawaiian Memorial Park Mortuary. [Honolulu Advertiser 7 March 1990]

CHONG FUNG, RUBY BO LIN, 82, of Honolulu died Dec. 31, 1989; she was born in Oakland, California and was marry to Jerry Young Chong, retired chief artist of the Honolulu advertiser. Besides husbands, survived by son Gerald H.W. and Gordon H.Q. both of California.; two grandchildren; four step grandchildren; brother Jeung Fung of California; nieces and nephews; cousins. Friends may call 10 a.m. to noon Sunday at Hawaii Memorial Park Mortuary; traditional Chinese service to be held throughout the day. Burial at Hawaiian Memorial Park Cemetery. [Honolulu Advertiser 05 January 1990]

**CHONG, ARTHUR TED,** 72, of Honolulu, died March 2, 1990. He was born in Waipahu, and was employed at the state animal quarantine station. Survived by brothers; Philip L., William and Robert; sisters, Mrs. Mildred Range and Mrs. Mary Tindall. Friends may call 8 a.m. Saturday at Diamond Head Mortuary; service 10 a.m. Casual attire. Burial at Diamond Head Memorial Park Mausoleum. [Honolulu Advertiser 15 March 1990]

**Chong, Edward W. F.,** of Honolulu, a retired employee with state Department of Transportation, died recently in Queen's Hospital. He is survived by wife Olivia U.; son Dennis K.; and daughter Darnell K. DePaoli. Services: 6 p.m. Monday at Diamond Head Mortuary. Call after 5 p.m. Casual attire. No flowers. [Honolulu Star-Bulletin 16 November 1990]

Chong, Hannah A., of Honolulu died Sept. 15 in St. Francis Hospital. Chong, 93, was born in Waiehu, Maui. She is survived by sons Charles, Kenneth, Howard, Robert, Damien and Richard; daughters Agnes Remington, Violet Heslep, Evelyn Lew, Fannie Chong and Cecilia Finney; sisters Rachel Kong and Frances Wong; 24 grandchildren; and 16 great-grandchildren. Services: noon Wednesday at Diamond Head Memorial Park. Call after 9 a.m. Memorial Mass: 6:30 p.m.

Thursday at Sacred Hearts Church on Wilder Ave. Casual attire. No flowers. [Honolulu Star-Bulletin 29 September 1990]

CHONG, HATTIE AUYONG, 84, of Honolulu, died Feb. 25, 1990. She was born in Honolulu. Survived by sons, Donald K.M.; daughters, Mrs. Kirby (Laura) Loo, Mrs. Chester (Katherine) Chan of California and Mrs. Stanley (Clara) Chang; 13 grandchildren and 14 great-grandchildren; brother, Henry Auyong; sister, Mrs. Ling Chong (Bertha) Hee; nieces and nephews. Friends may call from 9 to 11 a.m. Sunday at Borthwick Mortuary; service 10:15 a.m. Burial at Lin Yee Chung Cemetery. No flowers. Casual attire. [Honolulu Advertiser 2 March 1990]

Chong, Lila S.L. of Honolulu died Wednesday in St. Francis Hospital. Chong, 71, was born in Honolulu. She is survived by husband Wilfred; son Calvin; brothers Henry and Richard Lee; and sister Esther Pang. Services: 11 a.m. Thursday at Nuuanu Mortuary's West Chapel Burial: National Memorial Cemetery of the Pacific, Punchbowl. Call after 9 a.m. [Honolulu Star-Bulletin 23 April 1990]

**CHONG, MAN YON,** 79, of Honolulu, died Feb. 26, 1990. She was born in Kyong Sang Nam Do, Korea. Survived by sons, Sangbo, Sang-Tae and Hae Chul; daughters, Soon Yi, Kwang Yong Chong Yi and Bu Yong Kim; eight grandsons; eight granddaughters. Friends may call 9 to 10 a.m. tomorrow at Mililani Downtown Mortuary; service 10 am. Burial 11 a.m. at Mililani Memorial Park. [Honolulu Advertiser 1 March 1990]

**Chong, Mew Ung C.,** is also survived by son Kenneth Q.L., whose name was not listed by the mortuary for an obituary published yesterday. [Honolulu Star-Bulletin 7 February 1990]

**Chong, Mew Ung C.,** of Aina Hina died Thursday in Queen's Hospital. Chong, 82, was born in Chung Shan, China. She is survived by sons Quon Cheong and Quon Hin; daughter Lilian Pang; a sister; 13 grandchildren, and six great-grandchildren. Services: after 10 a.m. Thursday at Hawaiian Memorial Park Mortuary. Burial: Hawaiian Memorial Park. Call after 10 a.m. Casual attire. [Honolulu Star-Bulletin 6 February 1990]

**Chong, Moses D.,** of Pearl City, a retired firefighter at Pearl Harbor Naval Shipyard, died Friday in Hale Nani Health Center. Chong, 71, was born in Wailuku. He is survived by wife Masako; daughters Doreen Bowen, Wendy Orta, Maelani Ramos and Laurie Punzai; sisters Rebecca K. Hoopii and May L. McGuire; and nine grandchildren. Services: 12:15 p.m. Wednesday at Hawaiian Memorial Park Mortuary. Burial; Hawaiian Memorial Park. Call after 10 a.m. Casual attire. [Honolulu Star- Bulletin 19 February 1990]

**CHONG, RUBYBO LIN FUNG,** whose obituary appeared in yesterday's paper, will have traditional Chinese services 10 a.m. to noon tomorrow at Hawaiian Memorial Park Mortuary. Burial 12:30 p.m. at Hawaiian Memorial Park. [Honolulu Advertiser 6 January 1990]

CHONG, RUTH HOOULULANI JONES, 79, of Honolulu, died Sept. 22, 1990. She was born in Honolulu. Survived by son, L. Thaddeus Jones; daughters, Mary Beth M. Aoyagi of Virginia, Laila Chong Malina and Ruth Chong Silberstein of Makawao, Maui; eight grandchildren. Friends may call 8 a.m. Monday at Borthwick Mortuary; service 9 a.m. Procession 10:15 a.m.

for Diamond Head Memorail Park. No flowers. Casual attire. [Honolulu Advertiser 28 September 1990]

Chong, Samuel K.M. "Uncle Sam", of Honolulu, a security guard at Banyan Tree Plaxza, died Thursday in Kaiser Hospital. Chong, 64, was born in Honolulu. He is survived by brothers Walter F.L. and Edward K.F. Graveside services: 9:45 a.m. Saturday at Diamond Head memorial park. Aloha attire. [Honolulu Star Bulletin 15 May 1990]

CHOO, ALICE GLENDON, 67, of Kaneohe, died Nov. 29, 1990. She was born in Honolulu. Survived by husband, Thomas Y.; sons, Wayne K., Nelson C.; Clayton J.O.S., and Solomon; daughter, Rochelle, Wright; brothers, Henry Glendon, Richard Glendon, Alex Glendon, and Robert Glendon; sisters, Margaret Louis, Rose Davies of Conneticut, Estelle Coffey of California and Marie A Glendon; 11 grandchildren; two great-grandchildren; aunts. Service 6 p.m. Wednesday at Nuuanu Memorial Park Mortuary. Graveside service 11:30 a.m. Tuesday at Valley of the Temples. No flowers. Casual attire. [Honolulu Advertiser 01 December 1990]

CHOO, THELMA "MARY ELIZABETH", 83, of Kaneohe, died March 14, 1990. She was born in Honolulu. Survived by sons, Peter Y.Y. and Patrick H.; daughters, Mrs. Obed (Shirley) Lukela, Mrs. Arthur (Sylvia) Whittington, Clarissa Ramos and Mrs. Earl (Rhonda) Arquette; brothers, Lionel Hanakahi, Earl Hanakahi and Harry Hanakahi; sisters, Ruby Camara and Ivy Woo; 20 grandchildren; 22 great-grandchildren; nieces; newphews; cousins. Friends may call from 8 a.m. Monday at Nuuanu Memorial Park Mortuary; service 11 a.m. casual attire. Burial at Hawaiian Memorial Park. [Honolulu Advertiser 17 March 1990]

Chow Lilly, of Honolulu died Wednesday at her residence. Chow, 90, was born in Honolulu. She is survived by son Gordon, daughter Charlotte and sister, Rose Chong. Services; noon Wednesday at Diamond Head Mortuary. Call after 10 a.m. Inurnment; Diamond Head Memorial Park. Casual attire. No flowers. [Honolulu Star Bulletin 4 June 1990]

CHOW, KATHERINE KALEIWOHIONAPUA, 78, of Pearl City, died Dec. 20, 1990. She was born in Honolulu. Survived by husband, Aki Chow; daughters, Katherine Kaeo, Linda, Mae, Malavinia "Al" Cameron, Stephanie, Suzette; six grandchildren; 10 great-grandchildren; brothers, Talino, Frank, William and George Gaison; sisters, Esther Souza, Victoria Wong. Friends may call 6 to 9 p.m. Sunday at Mililani Downtown Mortuary; service 7 p.m. Or call 8:30 to 10:15 a.m. Monday; service 9 p.m. Sunday at Mililani Downtown Mortuary; service 7 p.m. or call 8:30 to 10:15 a.m. Monday; service 9 a.m. No flowers. Casual attire. Memorial donations to the Amercian Cancer Society. Burial 10:30 a.m. at National Memorial Cemetery of the Pacific. [Honolulu Advertiser 27 December 1990]

Choy, J Henry, of Honolulu, former proprietor of the Cathedral Gift Shop and a real estate investor, died Saturday at home. Choy, 71, was also past president of the Chinese Catholic Club and a director of the Chinese Civic Association. Born in Honolulu, he is survived by wife Florence L.; sons; Dr. Stephen K.C. Choy; daughter, Cora-Marie Haberman; brother, Koon Hin; sisters, Rose C. Ching, Violet C. Young Lillie C. Wong and Margaret C. Au; and four grandchildren. A Mass will be held at 10 a.m. Tuesday at Sacred Hearts Church on Wilder Avenue. Friends may call from 8:30 a.m. Casual attire is suggested. Burial will be in the

National Memorial Cemetery of the Pacific, Punchbowl. [Honolulu Star Bulletin 13 September 1990]

**CHOY, MAN HUNG,** 85, of Honolulu, died March 17, 1990. He was born in China. Survived by wife, Wai-Yu; son, In Sing; daughters, Alice Y.P. Cahu and Lisa Y.C.L. of California; 13 grandchildren; six great-grandchildren. Friends may call 8 a.m. Saturday at Borthwick Mortuary; service 9 a.m. Burial at Hawaiian Memorial Park. [Honolulu Advertiser 20 March 1990]

Christensen, Henry B., of Kailua-Kona and Blairsden, Calif., a retired real estate salesman, died Monday in Kona Hospital. Christensen, 80, was born in New London, Conn. He is survived by wife Marilyn; son Douglas; daughter Lynne Davie; four sisters and a brother; and a grandchild. The ship Hookele was to leave Keauhou Pier at 5:30 p.m. today for scattering of ashes. Call after 5:15 p.m. at the ship. [Honolulu Star-Bulletin 9 February 1990]

**CHRISTIANSEN JOHN HENRY**, 48, of Honolulu, died Dec. 28, 1989. He was born in Mt. Kisco, N.Y. and was a boilermaker at Pearl Harbor Naval Shipyard for 21 years. Survived by mother Johanna Anders of New York state; friends, Richard and Deborah Spillner. Graveside service 2:30 p.m. Friday at the National Memorial cemetery of the pacific. No Flowers. Casual Attire. Arrangements by Borthwick Mortuary. [Honolulu Advertiser 09 January 1990]

Christiansen, Henry F., of Wailua, Kauai, a retired supply sergeant with the U.S. Army, died Monday I Wilcox Hospital. Christiansen, 69, was born in Long Island, N.Y. He is survived by wife Helen, daughters Lauretta J. Stansfield and Irene S. Cecconi, and three grandchildren. Mass: 10 a.m. Friday at St. Catherine's Church in Kapaa. Burial: Kauai Veterans Cemetery in Hanapepe. Call after 9 a.m. Casual attire. [Honolulu Star-Bulletin 7 February 1990]

CHU, EMMALINE LAU, 79, of Honolulu, died Nov. 30, 1990. She was born in Honolulu. Survived by son, Dennis Y.S.; brothers, Edward, Charles and Wallace Lau; sisters, Helen Dang, Muriel Marshall, Eileen Tong, Alice Choy, Frances Dong and Jean Wong; three grandchildren. Friends may call from 8:30 a.m. Thursday at Diamond Head Mortuary; service 9:30 a.m. Burial at Diamond Head Memorial Park. No flowers or Donations. Casual attire. [Honolulu Advertiser 03 December 1990]

**Chu, Herman Y.,** of Honokaa, Hawaii, a retired medical technologist, died Friday at Home. Chu, 84, was born in China. He is survived by wife Sylvia; son Robert; sisters Florence Keahi and France Johnson; eight grandchildren; and eight great-grandchildren. Service has been held. [Honolulu Star-Bulletin 16 January 1990]

**Chu, Lee Sum,** 85, of Honolulu, died July 17, 1990. She was born in Canton, China. Survived by sons, Henry S.Y. and Edmund S.C.; daughter, Mrs. Win Tim (Rose) Young; four grandchildren and two great-grandchildren. Friends may call from 9 to 11 a.m. Thursday at Borthwick Mortuary; service 9:30 a.m. Burial at Lin Yee Chung Cemetery. No flowers. Casual attire. [Honolulu Star Bulletin 22 July 1990]

**CHU, SEN,** 90, of Honolulu, died Feb. 26, 1990. She was born in Honolulu and was a member of the Hawaii Chinese Buddhist Association. Survived by brother, Charles Y. of California; sister, Lucie Tam; nieces and nephews. Friends may call 9 a.m. to noon Saturday at Borthwick Mortuary. No flowers. Casual attire. Cremation. [Honolulu Advertiser 1 March 1990]

**Chu, Sen,** of Honolulu died Monday in Maunalani Care Home. Chu, 90, was born in Honolulu. She is survived by brother Charles Y. and sister Lucie Tam. Call from 9 a.m. to noon Saturday at Borthwick Mortuary. Cremation will follow. Casual attire. No flowers. [Honolulu Star-Bulletin 28 February 1990]

Chu, William N.H. "Honey" Jr., of Makakilo. Chu, 55, was born in Kapaa, Kauai. He is survived by wife Ruth L.; sons Derek Darren and Derwin; daughters Denise Paulo and Darselle Chu; grandmother Rebecca Morita; and six grandchildren. Services: noon Saturday at Borthwick Mortuary. Call after 9 a.m. Cremation will follow. Services over the will be July 28 at Hawaiian Church in Kapaa, Kauai. Aloha attire. [Honolulu Star-Bulletin 17 July 1990]

**Chun Bella,** 80, of Honolulu, died March 28, 1990. She was born in Hawaii and was a lei seller for many years. A recent obituary incorrectly listed her age due to information provided by the mortuary. [Honolulu Star-Bulletin 1 April 1990]

CHUN, AH CHIN, 85, of Honolulu, died March 7, 1990. He was born in Hilo and retired, from the federal government after 40 years of service and was most recently a fiscal accountant with Pearl Harbor. He was also a member of the Chinese Dance Circle. Survived by sons, Brian D.W. and Les O.C.; daughters, Winona Maria and Sandra N.M. Eu of Hong Kong; brother, Henry Chun; sisters. Ah Heong Hee, Sun Oi and Claire Swift; nine grandchildren and a great grandchild. Friends may call 8 to 10 a.m. Wednesday at Diamond Head Mortuary; service 10 a.m. Burial at Diamond Head Memorial Park. No flowers. Casual attire. [Honolulu Advertiser 10 March 1990]

**CHUN, BELLA,** 89, of Honolulu, died March 28, 1990. She was born in Hawaii. Survived by sister, Margaret Naehu; brother, Bernard Chun; sister-in-law; nieces and nephews and cousins. Friends may call from 8 to 11 a.m. Tuesday at Nuuanu Mortuary; service 11 a.m. Burial at Valley of the Temples Memorial Park. [Honolulu Advertiser 30 March 1990]

**Chun, Dai Lum,** of Honolulu, former owner of Liberty Chop Suey, died Monday in the Convallescent Center of Honolulu. Chun, 82, was born in Canton, China. He is survived by wife Ethel L.; son Harold M.W.; daughter Lorraine Kent; and six grandchildren. Services: 10 a.m. Saturday at Borthwick Mortuary. Call after 9 a.m. Burial: Hawaiian Memorial Park. Casual attire. [Honolulu Star-Bulletin 31 October 1990]

CHUN, DAVID "BLUES" MUN HONG, 64, of Honolulu, died Nov. 26, 1990. He was born in Honolulu and was retired after 38 years as a fire control mechanic with Pearl Harbor Naval Shipyard. Survived by brothers, Henry N.H., John N.G., Kenneth M.W. Benjamin M.G. Herbert M.G. and Henry M.C.; sisters, Yu Mai Liu, Dorothy Moy, Muriel Char and Mabel Medeiros; nieces and nephews. Friends may call 9 to 11 a.m. Saturday at Borthwick Mortuary; service 10:30 a.m. Graveside service 9:30 a.m. Monday at National Memorial Cemetery of the Pacific. No flowers. Casual attire. [Honolulu Star Bulletin 05 December 1990]

**CHUN, DAVID SEY HEHN,** 58, of Kailua, died Aug. 23, 1990. HE was born in Honolulu and was an installer and repairman for Hawaiian Telephone Co. He was formerly employed by Pacific Concrete and Rock Co. Survived by wife Haruko Chun; sons, Darren S.T. Derrick S.Y.

and David S.O.; brothers, Peter, Albert, Timothy and Larry; sisters, Dorothy Loo and Beatrice Murakami; nieces and nephews. Friends may call 5:30 to 9 p.m. Wednesday at Hawaiian Memorial Park Mortuary; service 7 p.m. Graveside service 10 a.m. Thursday at Hawaiian Memorial Park. No flowers. Casual attire. [Honolulu Advertiser 25 August 1990]

CHUN, DONALD W.K., 63, of Wellesley Hills, Mass., died June 26, 1990. He was born in Honolulu and was a senior vice-president of Babson-United Investment Advisor, Inc. Survived by brother, Clement W.S.; sisters, Annie C. Pires, Bernice C. Jennell of Virginia. Inurnment: 10 a.m. Saturday at Diamond Head Memorial Park Columbarium. Arrangements: by Diamond Head Memorial Park Mortuary. [Honolulu Advertiser 16 August 1990]

**CHUN, ELSIE IWANE,** 65 died Jan. 16, 1990. She was a Farrington High School graduate and a retired office administrator. Survived by husband, Clifford "Sunny" Chun; sons, Clifford A and Raymond O.; daughters Jocelyn McLaughlin and Brendalyn L. Shiga; sister; Mildred H. Nakashima; brother; Clifford I. Iwane, several grandchildren; nieces and nephews. Service on the Mainland. [Honolulu Advertiser 20 January 1990]

CHUN, FRANCES LAU, 72, of Honolulu, died July 29, 1990. She was born in Honolulu and was a teacher retired from Likelike Elementary School and a member of the Associated Chinese University Women's Club and Precious Ink Chamber. Survived by son, Wilbur S.; daughter, Mrs. Elwin (Valerie C.) Goo; brothers, Joseph F.C., John N.C. and Stanley Y.C. Lau; sisters, Mrs. Hung Wo (Elizabeth) Ching and Mrs. William (Lani) Low of California; a grandson and granddaughter; nephews and nieces. Friends may call 9 to 10 a.m. Monday at Diamond Head Mortuary; service 10 a.m. Burial at Diamond Head Memorial Park. Casual attire. [Honolulu Advertiser 1 August 1990]

Chun, Herbert F. Y., of Honolulu, a retired employee of the Pearl Harbor Naval Shipyard and Hawaiian Telephone Co., died Tuesday in Castle Hospital. Chun, 64, was born in Honolulu. He is survived by sons Charles and Carl Kealoha; daughter Annette Kealoha; brothers Frank, Edward and Howard; and sisters Beatrice Wong, Sophie Ikekai, Rhoda Lopes and Annette Tsusaki. Mass: 10 a.m. wedensday at St. Ann's Church. Call after 8 a.m. Burial: Valley of the Temples. Casual attire. No flowers. [Honolulu Star-Bulletin 24 November 1990]

CHUN, HERBERT FOOK YUEN, 64, of Kaneohe, died Nov. 20, 1990. He was born in Honolulu and retired from Pearl Harbor Naval Shipyard and Hawaiian Telephone Co. Survived by sons, Charles Kealoha and Cart Kealoha of California; daughter, Annette Kealoha of California; brothers. Frank, Edward and Howard; sisters, Beatrice Wong, Sophie Ikekai, Rhoda Lopes and Annette Tsusaki of Pennsylvania. Friends may call 8 to 10 a.m. Wednesday at St. Ann's Catholic Church; service 10 a.m. Burial at Valley of the Temples. No flowers. Casual attire. Arrangements by Nuuanu Memorial Park Mortuary. [Honolulu Star-Bulletin & Advertiser 25 November 1990]

**CHUN, KIT YUNG,** 65, of Honolulu, died June 7, 1990. She was born in China. Survived by husband, Wai Cheong Chun; sons, Allen J. and Eben W.; mother, Kam Yau Lum; brother, Julio Gonsales of Pery; three grandchildren; nieces and nephews. Service noon to 2:30 p.m. Saturday by Nuuanu Memorial Park Mortuary. Casual attire. Burial at Hawaiian Memorial Park. [Honolulu Advertiser 13 June 1990]

CHUN, KONG FAT, 90, of Kaneohe, died Oct. 24, 1990. He was born in Honolulu and was a teacher for 40 years at Hana High and Elementary, Castle and Mckinley high schools. Survived by daughters, Mrs. Cynthia (Wallace) Leong and Dr. Beryl Ono; son, Dr. Michael Chun of Washington; brothers, Ben B.Y. Ching and George S. Ching; 10 grandchildren, five greatgrandchildren. Friends may call 10 a.m. to noon Saturday at Nuuanu Memorial Park Mortuary; service noon. Burial at Nuuanu Memorial Park Cemetery. [Honolulu Advertiser 30 October 1990]

Chun, Kong Fat, of Kaneohe, a retired teacher at Hana, Castle and McKinley High Schools, died Oct, 24 at home. Chun, 90, was born in Honolulu. He is survived by son Dr. Michael Chun; daughters, Cynthia Leong and Dr. Beryl Ono; brothers Ben B.Y., Kenneth K.Y. and George S. Ching; 10 grandchildren and five great-grandchildren. Service: noon Saturday at Nuuanu Memorial Park Mortuary. Call after 10 a.m. Burial: Nuuanu Memorial Park. [Honolulu Star-Bulletin 1990]

**Chun, Lena M.K.A.,** of Honolulu died Friday in Kaiser Hospital. Chun, 79, was born in Honolulu. She is survived by daughters Healani Mielke and Georgette K. Chun, and two grandchildren. Memorial services: 6:30 pm. Friday at the Reorganized Church of Jesus Christ of Latter Day Saints. Inurnment will be private. Aloha attire. No flowers. [Honolulu Star-Bulletin 11 April 1990]

Chun, Leonard K., of Pearl City died Friday in Queen's Hospital. Chun, 42, was born in Honolulu. He is survived by parents Stanley K.O. and Elsie; brothers Stanley P., Ronald, Donald A., Alvin B., Benjamin L., Robert J. and Paul M.; sisters Marilyn E. Alalem, Marlene C. Drose and Darlene A. Chun, and grandmother Edith K. Bolster. Mass: 11:30 a.m. Thursday at Our Lady of Good Counsel Church. Call after 9:30 a.m. Burial: Mililani Memorial Park. Casual attire. No flowers. [Honolulu Star-Bulletin 10 July 1990]

CHUN, LOUIS KWAI YAU JR., 56, of Waipahu, died Nov. 27, 1990. He was born in Honolulu and was an inspector for the state Public Health Department. Survived by wife, Elizabeth Chun; sons, Daniel, Dennis of Washington state, Dexter of Texas, Louis of Washington state, Thomas; five grandchildren; mother, Miriam Chun; grandfather, Paul K., Adams; sister, Mrs. George (Miriam) Wright; uncles; aunts; nieces; nephews; cousins. Friends may call 6 to 9 p.m. tomorrow at Hawaiian Memorial Park Mortuary; service 7:30 p.m. Graveside service 10:30 a.m. Thursday at Hawaiian Memorial Park. No flowers. Casual attire. [Honolulu Advertiser 04 December 1990]

**Chun, Margaret A.,** of Kaneohe, a retired teacher, died Thursday in St. Francis Hospital. Chun, 81, was born in Lahaina. She is survived by husband Kong Fat; son Michael; daughters Cynthia Leong and Beryl Ono; 10 grandchildren and five great-grandchildren. Services: noon Saturday at Nuuanu Memorial Park Mortuary. Call after 10 a.m. Burial: Nuuanu Memorial Park. [Honolulu Star-Bulletin 11 April 1990]

**CHUN, MUI HO,** 90, of Honolulu, died June 15, 1990. She was born in China. Survived by sons, Yew Quon, Kam Siu and James H.P. of California; 10 grandchildren; six greatgrandchildren; a great-granddaughter; sister, Chung Ho Shee of China; nieces and

nephews. Friends may call for services from 10:30 a.m. Saturday at Borthwick Mortuary. Casual attire. Burial after 1:30 p.m. at Hawaiian Memorial Park. [Honolulu Advertiser 19 June 1990]

**CHUN, ROBERT SUN,** 57, of Honolulu, died May 29, 1990. He was born in Honolulu and was an engineer program manager for the state Department of Transportation, Airport Division. Survived by wife, Ok sun Chun; daughter, Kimberly; son, Kipp; Richard M. and Harvey L. of California; sister, Margaret Chan of California; stepbrother, Walter W.L. Loo and Arthur W.H Loo of Lihue. Friends may call from 6 to 9 p.m. Tuesday at Borthwick Mortuary; service over ashes 7:30 p.m. Private Inurnment. No flowers. Aloha attire. [Honolulu Advertiser 01 June 1990]

Chun, Ronald, of Henderson, Nev., formerly of Pearl City, died Sept. 19 in Las Vegas. Chun, 41, was born in Honolulu. He is survived by parents Stanley K.O. and Elsie; brothers Stanley P., Donald A., Alvin B. Benjamin L., Robert J. and Paul M.; sisters Marilyn E. Alalem, Marlene C. Drose and Darlene A. Chun, and grandmother Edith K. Bolster. Prayer service: 10:30 a.m. Thursday at Mililani Memorial Park Mortuary. Call after 8:30 a.m. Burial: Mililani Memorial Park. Casual attire. No flowers. [Honolulu Star-Bulletin 2 October 1990]

Chun, Sau, of Kaneohe, 96, was also known as Ching-Kon Siu, died April 29 in the convalescent Center of Honolulu. Chun, a retired cook, was born in Kanoehe. He is survived by sons, Wallace Y.S., Walter E.F., Joseph C., Alfred Y.F., Samuel L. and Francis Y.F.; daughters, Florence Kam, Shirley Young and Eleanor Lau; 31 grandchildren; and 26 great- grandchildren. Services: Noon tomorrow at Hawaii Memorial Park Mortuary; friends may call from 10 a.m. Burial to follow in Hawaii Memorial Park Cemetery. [Honolulu Star Bulletin 11 May 1990]

CHUN, THOMAS WAI NAM, 66, of Honolulu, died March 22, 1990. He was born in Honolulu and was an attorney here for 35 years. Survived by brothers, Wai Cheong and Raymond W.M.; sisters, Eloise C.N. Wong, Harriet C.S. Lum and Janet C.Y. Lam. Friends may call from 10 a.m. Friday at Nuuanu Mortuary; service 12:15 p.m. Casual attire. Burial at National Memorial Cemetery of the Pacific. [Honolulu Advertiser 28 March 1990]

**Chun, Yet Chew,** of Hilo, also known as Y.C. Chun, a member of the Hilo Chamber of Commerce, died Sunday in Honolulu. Chun, 77, was born in Hilo. He is survived by wife Nyit W.C.; sons Michael S. F. and Stuart S.L.; brothers Mun On, See Hoy and Lin Tung, and four grandchildren. Memorial services: 6 p.m. Thursday at Nuuanu Memorial Park Mortuary. Call after 5 p.m. Memorial services: noon Saturday at Hilo United Community Church. Call after 11 a.m. Casual attire. No flowers. [Honolulu Star-Bulletin 10 April 1990]

Chung, Ah Moe Goo, of Honolulu, also known as Mrs. Mun Kan Chung, died Saturday in St. Francis Hospital. Chung, 88, was born in Honolulu. She is survived by sons Bowman K. and Wai Mun; daughters Ellen Lee, Leatrice Towne and Winifred Wong; brothers Jan, Tin Yau and Edward Goo; sisters Bessie Young, Margaret Thomas and Elsie Chock; 19 grandchildren; and 13 great-grandchildren. Taoist services: 9 to 11 a.m. Sunday at Nuuanu Memorial Park Mortuary. Burial: Manoa Cemetery. [Honolulu Star-Bulletin 28 November 1990]

CHUNG, CHARLES KIL YOUNG, 71, of Honolulu, died March 11, 1990. He was born in Hakalau, Hilo. Survived by sons, Clifford, Calvin and Curtis; daughters, Marjorie Malta, Linda Spieker and Gail Navor; 18 grandchildren; brother, Ho Young Chung; sister, Edith Lee. Friends

may call 9:30 to 11:45 a.m. Monday at Borthwick Mortuary; service 11 a.m. Burial at Oahu Cemetery. [Honolulu Advertiser 14 March 1990]

CHUNG, STEVEN I.D., 43 of Honolulu, died Jan 18, 1990. He was born in Honolulu, and was a Disabled American Veteran, and attended the University of Washington and Western Bible College in Colorado. Survived by daughter, Robyn O.J.; son, Mathew M.D. father, Nam S., mother; Miriam K.S.; grandmother, Myung Nam Lee; brothers; Michael, Daniel and Nathan; sister, Ellen G. Char of Washington state, uncles, aunts, cousins, nieces and nephews. Friends may call from 6 p.m. Tuesday at the Borthwick Mortuary; service 7 p.m. Service 10:30 a.m. Wednesday at the National Memorial Cemetery of the Pacific. No flowers. Casual attire. [Honolulu Advertiser 21 January 1990]

Chunn, Margaret M.L.N., of Honolulu died Monday in Hale Nani Convalescent Center. Chunn, 84, was born in Honolulu. She is survived by sons, Anthony and Warren; daughters, Bernice Brooks and Alison Tom; 18 grandchildren; and 13 great-grandchildren. Services: 11:30 a.m. Monday at St. Piux X church. Inurnment: National Memorial Cemetery of the Pacific, Puncbowl. [Honolulu Star-Bulletin 3 May 1990]

CIDO, THELMA "MARY ELIZABETH", 83, of Kaneohe, died March 14, 1990. She was born in Honolulu. Survived by sons, Peter Y.Y and Patrick H.; daughters, Mrs. Obed (Shirley) Lukela, Mrs. Arthur (Sylvia) Whittington, Mrs. Clarissa Ramos and Mrs. Earl (Rhoda) Arquette; brother, Lionel Hanakahi, Earl Hanakahi and Harry Hanakahi; two sisters, Ruby Camara and Ivy Woo; 20 grandchildren; 22 great-grandchildren; nieces and nephews; cousins. Friends may call 8 a.m. Monday at Nuuanu Mortuary; service 11 a.m. Casual attire. Burial at Hawaiian Memorial Park. [Honolulu Advertiser 16 March 1990]

**Cintron, Ismial M.,** of Waianae, a retired tugboat worker, died Tuesday in Waianae. Cintron, 68, was born in Hawaii. He is survived by sons Mial, Mansfield, Arthur and Sherman. Graveside services: Noon tomorrow at Alae Cemetery in Hilo. [Honolulu Star-Bulletin 29 October 1990]

**CIZEK, WALTER,** 81, of Honolulu, died May 3, 1990. He was born in St. Louis Mo. And was a member of the Elks Club, Waikiki Masonic Lodge and Aloha Temple Shrine. Survived by wife, Mildred A.; daughter, Marguerite Corbin; nephew, Cary Cizek. Service 9 a.m. Wednesday at the Elks Lodge, 2933 Kalakaua Ave. No flowers. Casual attire. Arrangements by Borthwick Mortuary. [Honolulu Advertiser 7 May 1990]

Clarence, Maiko, of Haleiwa, also known as Clarence Sale, who died Wednesday of injuries suffered in a traffic accident Tuesday on California Avenue in Wahiawa will be remember in wake services from 6 to9 p.m. tomorrow at Millilani Downtown Mortuary. Services: 10 a.m. Monday. Call after 8:30 a.m. Burial: Mililani Memorial Park. Casual attire. Maiko, 21, an employee at Y-N Express, is survived by wife Cherish;daughter Ivory; mother Silivale Ueno; father Clarence Sale Sr.; brothers George, Ben, and Jeffery Sale; sisters Connie Maluotoga and Crystal Ueno; grandparents Maiko and Abigail Sale; and hanai parents Kaipo and Ruby Kalulu Jr. [Honolulu Star-Bulletin 24 November 1990]

**CLARIDAD, FRANCISCO BAYSA,** 74, of Wahiawa, died June 29, 1990. He was born in Paniqui Tarlac, Philippines, was a retired dean from Gregorio Araneta University Foundation

Department of Agriculture and served in the U.S. Army as a Philippines Scout. Survived by sons, Virgilio, Francisco Jr.; daughters, Mrs. Franklin (Counsuelo) Corpuz, Mrs. Angel (Rosario) Cruz, Mrs. Ernesto (Socorro) Tauyan, Amparo Gaed, Mrs. Manolito (Charito) De Juiting; a daughter-in-law; 19 grandchildren; three great-grandchildren; brother, Eusebio; sister, Acquilina Bernal; nieces and nephews. Friends may call 6 to 9 Wednesday at Mililani Downtown Mortuary; service 7:30 p.m. Or call from 8 a.m. Thursday at mortuary; service 10:30 a.m. at Blessed Sacrament Church. Burial at National Memorial Cemetery of the Pacific. [Honolulu Star-Bulletin & Advertiser 8 July 1990]

CLARK, AGNES KATHERINE, 80, of Honolulu, died June 4, 1990. She was born in Paia, Maui. Survived by sister, Harriet E. Clark. Friends may call 10 to 11:45 a.m. today at Borthwick Mortuary; service 11 a.m. Casual attire. Burial 12:30 p.m. Mililani Memorial Park. [Honolulu Advertiser 06 June 1990]

**CLARK, AGNES KATHERINE,** will have a wake 10 to 11:45 a.m. Wednesday, June 13 at Borthwick Mortuary; service 11 a.m. Casual attire. Burial 12:30 p.m. at Mililani Memorial Park Cemetery. An incorrect service date appeared in yesterday's paper. [Honolulu Advertiser 07 June 1990]

Clark, Cecilia Rocha Andrade, 74, of Honolulu, died April 5, 1990. She was born on Maui and was a past president of the Young Ladies Institute and was active in the Altar & Rosary Society and served as secretary at Easter Seats. Survived by sons, Gregory L. and Anthony L., both of California; stepmother, Winnie Rocha of Maui; sisters, Mayme Adamson of Oregon, Laura Boteilho of Maui, Eva Andrade of Maui, Anne Roscha of California, Nettie Dudley, and Clytie Hewlett of Maui; stepsister, Audrey Rocha Reed of Maui; stepbrother, Larry Rocha of Maui. Friends may call from noon Tuesday at Star of the Sea Catholic Church; service 12:30 p.m. Burial at National Memorial Cemetery of the Pacific. Arrangements by Borthwick Mortuary. [Honolulu Star-Bulletin 8 April 1990]

Clark, Charlie L., of Kihei, Maui, died Sunday in Maui Memorial Hospital. Clark, 87, was born in Virginia. He is survived by wife Ella; sons Charlie Jr., Eugene and Keoki; daughter Adeline Vinning; 21 grandchildren; and three great-grandchildren. Services: 8 p.m. Friday at Norman's Chapel. Call after 6:30 p.m. Ashes will be scattered following services. [Honolulu Star-Bulletin 31 October 1990]

**CLARK, FRANCES SHIRLEY** died Dec. 21, 1990. She was a retired travel agent and the widow of Herbert A. Clark, retired sale executive with Trade Wind Tours of Hawaii. Survived by brother, William C. Crittenden; sister, Charlotte C. Bleyle; nephews and nieces. Service noon. Friday at St. Clements Episcopal Church. No flowers. Donations to St. Clement Episcopal Church. Arrangements by Borthwick Mortuary. [Honolulu Advertiser 25 December 1990]

Clark, Herbert A;, of Honolulu, a retired business executive with Tradewind Tours, died Sunday at home. Clark, 72, was born in Honolulu. He is survived by wife Frances S. and sister Athalie E. Markowski. Services: 5 p.m. Tuesday at St. Clement's Episcopal Church. Inurnment will follow at the church's Chapel of Peace. Aloha attire. Memorial donations suggested to the Bishop's Discretionary Fund of St. Clement's Church. [Honolulu Star-Bulletin 5 April 1990]

**CLARK, JOSEPH S.** (Former U.S. Sen.) a civil rights advocate in Congress and champion of reform in Philadelphia, died Friday. He was 88. In 1951, Clark became the city's first Democratic mayor in 63 years, ending a corruption-ridden. Republican Administration. In 1956, Clark was elected to the first of the two U.S. Senate terms. In the Senate, he gained distinction as a forceful civil rights advocate, one of the earliest critics of the Vietnam War and a proponent of congressional reform. [Honolulu Advertiser 16 January 1990]

**CLARK, JOSEPH S.** a civil rights advocate in Congress and champion of reform in Philadelphia, died Friday. He was 88. In 1951, Clark became the City's first Democratic mayor in 63 years, ending a corruption-ridden. Republican administrations. In 1956, Clark was elected to the first of two U.S Senate terms. In the Senate, he gained distinction as a forceful civil rights advocate, one of the earliest critics of the Vietnam War and a proponent of congressional reform.[ Honolulu Advertiser 16 January 1990]

**Clarks, Charlie L.,** is also survived by sisters Elsie Walker, Louise Seagle and Margie Good, whose names were not listed by the mortuary for an obituary published yesterday. [Honolulu Star-Bulletin 1 November 1990]

Clayton, Norma M., of Longwood, Fla., formerly of Honolulu, died Nov. 18 in Longwood. Calyton, 57, was born in New York. She is survived by husband Edwin; sons Edwin Jr. and John F.; daughters Carol Lynn Jones and Susan Elizabeth; sisters Jeanett F. Kotas and Lois Leonard and seven grandchildren. Services were in Altanonte Springs, Fla. [Honolulu Star-Bulletin 29 November 1990]

CLAYTON, NORMA MARJORIE, 57, of Longwood, Fla., died Nov. 18, 1990. She was born in New York and moved to Longwood from Honolulu in 1987. She was a member of the Orlando Christian Center. Survived by husband, Edwin R. Clayton; sons, Edwin R. Jr. and John F. of Honolulu; daughters, Carol L. Jones of New Hampshire and Susan E.; sisters, Jeanette F. Kotas and Eleanor L. Leonard, both of Texas; seven grandchildren. Service held. Arrangement by Baldwin-Fairchild Funeral Home, Altamonte Springs, Fla. [Honolulu Advertiser 02 December 1990]

**CLEMENS, GLADYS,** 83, of Kaneohe, died Dec. 4, 1990. She was born in Michigan. Survived by sister, Margaret Clemens; hanai son, Theadore Teves Jr.; nieces and nephews. Private service held. Arrangements by Borthwick Mortuary. [Honolulu Star Bulletin 06 December 1990]

**Clifton, Martha J.,** of Kailua, a volunteer at Castle Medical Center, died Saturday in Castle Hospital. Clifton, 79, was born in Pennsylvania. She is survived by daughter Lois MacDonald and a grandchild. Inurnment: 10:30 a.m. tomorrow at Hawaiian Memorial Park. [Honolulu Star Bulletin 24 July 1990]

**CLISSOLD JR., ALBERT ORSON,** 68, of Honolulu, died Oct. 25, 1990. He was born in Salt Lake City, Utah, and was a retired chief fire protection engineer for Hawaii Insurance Rating Bureau. He was also a member of the Elks 606, the Junior Chamber of Commerce and Mid-Pacific Country Club. Survived by wife, Mildred Clissold; sons, Craig, Brian, Vance and Grant; eight grandchildren; sisters, Beverly Jestice, Audrey Barbour and Yvonne Hedley; brother, Roger of Texas. Memorial service 5 p.m. Saturday at Calvary by the Sea Church. Casual attire.

Donations, in lieu of flowers, to the Leukemia Society of America. Arrangements by Williams Funeral Services. [Honolulu Star-Bulletin & Advertiser 28 October 1990]

Clissold, Albert O. Jr., of Honolulu, a retired fire protection engineer at Hawaii Insurance Rating Bureau, died Thursday in Queen's Hospital. Clissold, 68, was born in Salt Lake City. He is survived by wife Mildred; sons Craig, Brian, Vance and Grant; brother Robert; sisters Beverly Jestice, Audrey Barbour and Yvonne Hedley; and eight grandchildren. Memorial services: 5 p.m. Saturday at Calvary By the Sea Lutheran Church. Casual attire. No flowers. Memorial donations suggested to the Leukemia Society of America. 7827 Convoy Ct., San Diego, Calif. 92111. [Honolulu Star-Bulletin 30 October 1990]

Cloward, Florence E.B. "Flossie", wife of Honolulu neurosurgeon and physician Ralph Bingham Cloward, died Saturday at home. Cloward, 79, was born in Salt Lake City. She is also survived by son Kerry B.; daughters Kathleen Sattler and Karen McGregory; brother Herman Bauer; and 12 grandchildren. Services: 11:30 a.m. tomorrow at the Church of Jesus Christ of Latter-day Saints, Kahala ward. Call after 9:30 a.m. Burial: Diamond Head Memorial Park. [Honolulu Star-Bulletin 6 July 1990]

Coakley, Daniel A., of Kahala Estates, Hawaii, a retired surveyor, died Friday at home. Coakley, 71, was born in Honolulu. He is survived by wife Louise; sons Henry, Nolan and Jeffrey; daughters Danelle and Mikala; and eight grandchildren. Memorial services: 11 a.m. Monday at the Church of Jesus Christ of Latter-day Saints in Hawi. Ashes will be scattered at sea at Kawaihea Harbor. Call after 10 a.m. [Honolulu Star-Bulletin 2 February 1990]

**COALE, VIOLA MARY,** 87, of Honolulu, died May 31, 1990. She was a manager and instructor at Jack Coale Music Studio. Survived by granddaughter, Dinham Carroll; a niece; a great-grandson. Private Service held. Arrangements by Borthwick Mortuary. [Honolulu Advertiser 14 June 1990]

Cobb, Kazuko "Kay", of Honolulu, also known as "Kaz," a retired employeeat Duty Free Shoppers, died Saturday at home. Cobb, 59, was born in Kumamoto, Japan. He is survived by husband Lee; sons Daniel and Michael; brother Kuniharu Wakigawa; sisters Masako Harada, Nobuko Ogata, Osai Wakigawa and Shimako Wakamura, and four grandchildren. Services 7:30 p.m. Friday at Leeward Funeral Home. Call after 6 p.m. Casual attire. [Honolulu Star-Bulletin 2 October 1990]

COBB-ADAMS, DOROTHEA LEIMAEOLE, 88, of Kula, Maui, died May 31, 1990. She was born in Honolulu and had been employed by the Department of Education on Maui and Molokai. Survived by sons, Henry Cobb-Adams of Kauai, John Cobb-Adams and Arthur McNicoll, both of California, and Alexander McNicoll of Paia; daughters, Emily Brandi of Haiku and Dorothea Nary; 23 grandchildren; 40 great grandchildren; two great-great grandchildren; sisters, Wynonah Pekelo and Goldie Schrader. Service 4 p.m. Thursday at St. John's Episcopal Church Kula. Friends may call 9:30 to 10:30 a.m. Friday at St. Andrew's Cathedral; service 10:30 a.m. Aloha attire. Burial at National Memorial Cemetery of the Pacific. Arrangements by Borthwick Mortuary/Normans. [Honolulu Advertiser 05 June 1990]

COBB-ADAMS, LYNETTE LEINANI, 51, of Honolulu, died Dec. 8, 1990. She was born in Honolulu. Survived by husband, Fred E. Cobb-Adams; sons, Fred A. and Clayton; daughters, Rebecca Lasconia Barbara Green of Kona, Donna Kaavin Luke; sisters, Edwina Luke, Jo Ann Eddy and Kathlene Burgo; 11 grandchildren. Friends may call from 9:30 a.m. Friday at Calvary Episcopal Church. Inurnment 11:30 a.m. at Valley of the Temples. Casual attire. [Honolulu Star Bulletin 12 December 1990]

COCKBURN, MARJORIE MALLETT, 95, of Honolulu, died March 10, 1990. She was born in Lowestoft, England and was one of the first women to hold an administrative position with the Bank of England. She was the widow of William W. Cockburn. Survived by cousins, Dorothy Mant of Kaneohe, Raymond Mant of Kona, Richard Mant and Katherine Cockburn Tyson. Service 9:30 a.m. tomorrow at the Arcadia Retirement Residence chapel. Graveside service 1 p.m. at Oahu Cemetery. Donations to St. Clement's Episcopal Church. Arrangements by Williams Funeral Services. [Honolulu Advertiser 14 March 1990]

**Cockett, Harriet N.,** of Honolulu died May 2 in Aiea. Cockett, 90, was born in Hawaii. She is survived by several nephews and nieces. Services were private. [Honolulu Star Bulletin 12 May 1990]

Cockett, Nohea M., of Kahului died yesterday in Maui Memorial Hospital. Cockett, 52, was born in Wailuku. He is survived by wife Patricia; father William; son Clayton; stepsons, Dennis Jr., Norman, Michael and Orio Soriano and Samuel Gusman; stepdaughters, Mary Caseres and Patricia Soriano; brothers, Kalani and Hoapili; sister, Mailelani Robia; and 13 grandchildren. Wake 7 to 9 p.m. Wednesday at Nakamura Mortuary. Call from 8 to 10:45 a.m. Thursday at Kahului Union Church. Burial at Maui Memorial Park. Aloha attire. [Honolulu Star Bulletin 8 September 1990]

**Cockett, Rene T.,** of Kahului died Saturday in Kahului. Cockett, 72, was born in Lahaina. She is survived by daughters Francine Kurosawa and Jill Nemoto; brother Katsuichi Nishikimoto; sisters Hisano Koshiyama, Masayo Yoshimura and Jean Shimamura; nine grandchildren; and a great-grandchild. Services were scheduled today at Nakamura Mortuary, to be followed by burial in Maui Memorial Park. [Honolulu Star-Bulletin 11 July 1990]

**Coddington, Robert E.,** of Ewa Beach died Thursday in St Francis Hospice. Coddington, 57, was born in Virginia. He is survived by wife Eloise; mother Mary Murray; five children; and five grandchildren. Private services Wednesday; aloha attire. The ashes will be scattered at sea. Memorial donations suggested to the Hawaii chapter of the American Cancer Society. [Honolulu Star-Bulletin 29 September 1990]

CODEIRO, ROBERT LOUIS, 64, of Kahului, Maui, died May 28, 1990. He was born in Honolulu and was a co-owner of the sampan Buddy "C" docked in Maaiaea Harbor and was a supervisor retired from Department of Transportation repair shop. Survived by wife, Natalie Cordeiro of Kahului; daughters, Roxanne of Kentucky and Lory Quipotia of Pukalani; brothers, Herbert of Kahului, Buddy and Roland, both of California, sister Jeanne Cordeiro and Charlotte Weekley both of California. Private Service. Arrangement by Borthwick Mortuary/Norman's. [Honolulu Advertiser 0 1 June 1990]

**COELHO, WALTER EARL,** 44, of Hoolehua, Molokai, died Dec. 21, 1990. HE was born in Hoolehua, Molokai. Survived by wife, Helen E. Coelho; son, Mason K.; brothers, Clarence Jr. of Honolulu, Alexander of Molokai, Patrick of Honolulu and Michael of Lanai; sister, Clarice of Honolulu; stepmother, Julie Coelho; aunts and uncles; cousins. Service 9 a.m. Saturday at St. Sofia's Church, Kaunakakai, Molokai. Arrangements by Borthwick Mortuary. [Honolulu Advertiser 27 December 1990]

Coffer, Robert C., of Honolulu died May 23 at his residence. Coffer, 68, was born in Willits, Calif. He is survived by daughters Betty Hoeft, Barbara Nahina, Shirley Coffer, Marie Bojo and Roberta Smith; sons, Robert Jr. and Roger; brother, Roy Fuller; sister, Marjorie Baxter; eight grandchildren and great-grandchildren. Service; 730p.m. Thursday at Borthwick Mortuary. Call after 6 p.m. scattering of ashes will be private. Aloha attire. No flowers. [Honolulu Star Bulletin 4 June 1990]

**Cohagan, Mary L.,** of Los Angeles died Monday in Maui Memorial Hospital. Cohagan, 69, was born in Nashville, Tenn. She is survived by brother John F. Fitts. Services will be private. [Honolulu Star-Bulletin 4 April 1990]

Cole, Douglas T., 67, of Santa Maria, Utah, formerly of Kaneohe, died March 19, 1990. He was born in Utah and was an airline executive in Honolulu for more than 30 years, retiring as manager of Pacific operations for Transamerica Airlines. Survived by wife, Doris Goble Cole; sons, Douglas T. Jr. of Washington, D.C., and Martin mother, Ella Cole; sister, Mrs. Art Jex; brothers, Stanley and Donald; two sisters-in-law; four grandchildren; nieces and nephews. Service held. [Honolulu Star-Bulletin 29 April 1990]

Coleman, Rebecca K. "Becky", of Waianae died Wednesday in Queen's Hospital. Memorial services will be private. Coleman, 40, was born in Honolulu. She is survived by brothers George I., Edward N., Jonathon K., William M. and Duke U. Kealakai; sisters Belinda and Laura-Jo Kealakai, Charlene L. Ching and Vanesa K. Kihei; and companion Francis Kaai. [Honolulu Star-Bulletin 3 February 1990]

**Collard, William E.,** of Honolulu, former director of immigration in Hong Kong, died Friday at Straub Hospital. Collard, 70, was born in Bridgwater; Somerset, England. He is survived by wife Linda; sons Timothy and Anthony; daughter Jacqueline, and sister Joyce Pemberton. Services: 10 a.m. tomorrow at Diamond Head Mortuary. Call from 9 a.m. No flowers. [Honolulu Star-Bulletin 24 September 1990]

COLLINS, HEATHER REA EVALANI, 9, of Waimanalo, died Dec. 11, 1990. She was born in Texas and was a fourth grade student at Waimanalo Elementary School. Survived by mother, Jessie L. Aragon; father, Clifford Collins; stepfather, Robert J. Bott; sister, Sabrina Mae Aragon; grandparents, Bonaventura and Dardanell Aragon, Eddie S. Collin and Donna J. Powell of Wisconsin; great-grandmother, Catherine L. Asagra. Friends may call from 6 p.m. Friday at Hawaiian Memorial Park Mortuary; service 7 p.m. Cremation. Aloha attire. [Honolulu Advertiser 16 December 1990]

**COLOMA, ANDRES MENDOZA,** 45, of Honolulu, died March 11, 1990. He was born in the Philippines and was a computer operator for Central Pacific Bank. Survived by wife, Carmelita

Coloma; son, Ronald; aunts; uncles; cousins. Friends may call 6 to 9 p.m. Friday at St. John the Baptist; service 7 p.m. Or call from noon Saturday; mass 12:30 p.m. Burial at Mililani Memorial Park. [Honolulu Advertiser 14 March 1990]

COLOMA, PABLO FELIPE, 78, of Wailua, died Dec. 29, 1989. He was born in the Philippines and was a retired Wailua sugar Company. He was a member of Laoagenio Organization of Hawaii. Survived by wife, Mercedes V. Coloma; sons Caesar, daughter, Mrs. Frederick (Julie) Pattacchaia; four grandchildren; nieces and nephews; cousins. Friends may call from 8:30 a.m. Friday at Leeward Funeral Homer; service 10 a.m. Casual attire. Burial at sunset memorial Park. [Honolulu Advertiser 09 January 1990]

COLOMA, SATURNINO ULEP, 62, of Honolulu, died Jan. 21, 1990. He was born in San Nicolas, Ilocos, Norte Philippines. Survived by wife, Virginia B. Coloma; children, Nora Diyama, Elaine and Alex; two grandchildren; stepmother, Venancia Coloma; guardian parents, Tauani and Bibiana Sumalag; brother, Justo; sisters, Gaudencia Barayuga, Maria, Prieto, Rodenda Jose, Maura Coloma, Angela Caraang, Erlinda Coloma, Ramona Coloma, Ignacia Bagano of California. Eugenia Coloma and Leonora Paulino; nieces and nephews. Friends may call 6 to 9 p.m. Friday at Nuuanu Memorial Park Mortuary; service 7:30 p.m. Or call after 8 a.m. Saturday at the Co-Cathedral of St. Theresa; mass 10 a.m. Burial at the Valley of the Temple. [Honolulu Advertiser 31, January 1990]

**COLON, LOSERIO,** 88 of Lahaina, died Jan. 4, 1990. He was born in the Philippines. Survived by wife, Margaret colon; sons, Joseph Delpino, Thomas Sr. and Charlie Colon of Kona; daughter, Julia Deponte of Kona; three brothers in the Philippines: eight grandchildren; 13 great-grandchildren; a great-grandchild. Service held at Nakamura Mortuary. [Honolulu Advertiser 09 January 1990]

**Combs, Lon R.,** of Korea died Sept. 2 in Tripler Hospital. Combs: 45, was born in Oregon. He is survived by wife Hwasuki; son, Wayne H.; daughter, Kimberly a.; and stepfather and mother Wayne and Betty Dicken. Services will be in Ohio. [Honolulu Star-Bulletin 18 September 1990]

Comeau, Joe, of Kahului, who died Sunday in a motorcycle accident in Manoa, wil be remembered in services over the ashes at 5 p.m. tomorrow at Iao Congregational Church. The family asks that casual attire be worn. Comeau, 20, a student at the University of Hawaii, was born in New York. He is survived by survived by parents Larry and Sandy; sister Tanya; and grandparents Hedwidge Comeau and Mr. and Mrs. Fred Sylvia. [Honolulu Star-Bulletin 10 October 1990]

**COMILANG, FRANCISCA BAUTISTA,** 67, of Honolulu, died Dec. 13, 1990. She was born in Urdaneta, Pangasinan, Philippines. Survived by husband Rizalino N.; son, Pablo; daughters, Vincent Cruz, Carol Futanilla, Gladys; five grandchildren; two brothers and five sisters. Friends may call from 8 p.m. Friday at Co-Cathedral of St. Theresa; mass 8:05 p.m. Or call from 8:30 a.m. Saturday at Mililani Downtown Mortuary; service 10:25 a.m. casual attire. Burial at Mililani Memorial Park. [Honolulu Advertiser 19 December 1990]

**CONNELL SR., ROBERT WILLIAM,** 72, of Honolulu, died Dec. 20, 1990. He was born in Ohio and was a member of the Accredited Resident Manger Association. Survived by wife,

Dorothy Ann Connell; sons, Robert W. Jr. and Michael D., both of Oregon, daughters, Kathleen Grubs, Maureen Jones and Mary Ann Calderone, all of California; brother, John J. Jr. of California; eight grandchildren; nieces and nephews. Memorial service in Honolulu later. Burial in California. Arrangements by Nuuanu Memorial Park Mortuary. [Honolulu Advertiser 24 December 1990]

CONNELL, MAE WALKER, 92, of Lanikai, died Aug. 6, 1990. She was born in Hawaii and was a graduate of Punahou Schools and taught art at Hanahauoli School. She was born a citizen of the Kingdom of Hawaii and was the last surviving seven children of Kamaaina contractor, John Walker. She was the widow of Byron James Connell. Survived by son, B.J. Connell Jr. of California; daughter, Mrs. Duduley (Nicki) Foster of Oahu; three grandchildren; a greatgrandson; nieces, nephews and cousins. Service 3 p.m. tomorrow in the Walker family plot on Oahu Cemetery. Donations to St. Christopher's Episcopal Church in Kailua. Arrangements by Williams Funeral Services. [Honolulu Advertiser 9 August 1990]

Conner, Dorothy A. "Tutu", of Bellevue, Wash., who an occupational therapist at Tripler Hospital during World War II, died yesterday at home. Conner, 87, was born in Orillia, Ontario, Canada. She is survived by daughters, Diane and Gale Ackerman, six grandchildren and 12 great-grandchildren. Services were private. [Honolulu Star Bulletin 23 May 1990]

Conner, Mabel A., of Honolulu died April 12 in Sacramento, California. Conner, 78, was born on Kauai. She is survived by daughters Joyce Stender and Beverley Reich; sisters Minnie Stant and Walter Olsen; eight grandchildren; and seven great-grandchildren. Services were scheduled for noon today at Borthwick Mortuary. Burial will be in Oahu Cemetery. [Honolulu Star-Bulletin 20 April 1990]

**Conner,Dorothy A.,** is also survived by daughters Mervlyn Henderson and Diane Ackerman, whose names were incorrect in an obituary published Wednesday. [Honolulu Star Bulletin 25 May 1990]

**CONQUEST, JAY W.,** 81 of Honolulu, died May 30, 1990. He was a retired college instructor and real estate salesman. Survived by wife, Daisy M.; sons, Gaylord of Pennsylvania and Brice; daughters, Loveday Conquest-Kleinschmidt and Lytha Dee Hajek; three grandchildren. Memorial service 4 p.m. Monday at Honolulu Assembly of God. No flowers. Casual attire. [Honolulu Advertiser 08 June 1990]

Conselva, Frank, of Ewa Beach, formerly of Waipahu, a maintenance worker at Kaiser Permanente Cement, died Oct. 22 in Kaiser Hospital. Conselva, 62, was born in Waipahu. He is survived by sons Derek, Andy, Cedric and Edwin; daughters Debbie Chun, Cynthia Royd-Conselva, Eleanor Conselva and Malia Poe; father Paciano; brothers Evaresto and Catalino; sisters Margaret, Glipa, Segunda Bungula and Loreta Paulo; 13 grandchildren; and a great-grandchild. Wake: 6 to 9 p.m. Friday at Mililani Memorial Park Mortuary. Mass: 11 a.m. Saturday at Our Lady of Perpetual Help Church. Call after 8:30 a.m. Cremation will follow. Casual attire. [Honolulu Star-Bulletin 31 October 1990]

**Consolacion B. Tumbaga** of Kekaha, Kauai, a retired field hand at Kekaha Sugar Co., died Saturday in Kauai Veterans Hospital. Tumbaga, 71, was born in Solsona, Ilocos Norte, the

Philippines. She is survived by husband Pablo F.; sons P.J. Ballesteros and Allen B. and Roy K.B. Tumbaga; daughters Daisy T. Rarama, Ida B. Tumbaga, Rosie T. Griffin and Haydee T. Walters; foster daughter Rosalina O.C. Salyers; mother Sotera G. Vda Ballesteros; brother Clemente G. Ballesteros; sisters Rosamilla B. Vda Ganal, Marcella B. Acoba, Inocencia B. Ganibi, Chris G. and Elizabeth G. Ballesteros and Felicidad B. Vda Espiritu, and seven grandchildren. Services were held today in Kekaha. Burial was in Kauai Memorial Gardens. No flowers. [Honolulu Star-Bulletin 25 September 1990]

CONSTANCE, WILLIAM O'DAY, 86, of Haleiwa, died Dec. 30, 1989. He was born in rose Bud, Texas, and was the sons of the late Willie and Victoria Dias Constance. Survived by wife, Virginia M. Layman Constance; sons, Jack and Willie, both of Texas; daughter, Sharon Iocuilo of New York; brothers, John of California, Tony of Texas, Peter of South California; sister Josephine Alvarez of Texas; three grandchildren in Texas. Inurnment and service in Kentucky at a later day. [Honolulu Advertiser 09 January 1990]

CONSTANTINO, JOSEPH VIGILIA, Infant son of Alfredo S. and Jossie V. Constantino of Kaumakani, Kauai, died Dec. 17, 1990. Also survived by brother, Freddy; sisters, Joselyn and Maria J.; grandparents, Benedicto and Venida Constantino of Kakaha and Perfecto and Teofila Vigilia; great-grandparents, Miguel and Julieta Constantino and Maximillani and Trinidad Gabriel; aunts and uncles; cousins. Friends may call 6 to 9 p.m. tonight at Borthwick/Kauai Mortuary; service 7:30 p.m. Or call 9 to 9:45 a.m. Saturday at St. Theresa's Catholic Church in Kekaha; mass 10 a.m. Casual attire. Burial at Hanapepe Filipino Cemetery. [Honolulu Advertiser 21 December 1990]

Constantino, Sofia B., of Honolulu died Monday in Castle Hospital. Constantino, 79, was born in the Philippines. She is survived by husband Cornello C.; sons Felimon B.; daughters Margarita B. Constantino, Maria C. Gasatan, Elena C. Baclagan and Elrira C. Paloma; sister Maria B. Castillo; and 13 grandchildren. Services: 7:45 p.m. Monday at Borthwick Mortuary. Call after 8 a.m. Burial: Valley of the Temples. [Honolulu Star-Bulletin 22 November 1990]

Contrades, Julia, of Kaneohe died Wednesday in Kaiser Hospital. Contrades, 66, was born in Honolulu. She is survived by sons Walter P. and Bernard L.; eight grandchildren, and two greatgrandchildren. Services: 10 a.m. Friday at Hawaiian Memorial Park Mortuary. Burial: Hawaiian Memorial Park. Wake: 6 to 9 p.m. Thursday. Aloha attire. [Honolulu Star-Bulletin 27 February 1990]

COOK, EMMELINE ARIADNE EMALANI APAKA, 49, of Newport News, Va., died Dec. 28, 1990. She was born in Hawaii and was a member of Kawalahao Church. Survived by husband, Arthur K.; sons, Michael Chock, Anthony and Alan; daughter, Ariadne; William A. Apaka Jr., Gilmer D.L. Apaka of California and Kennard K. Aipaka of Georgia. Friends may call 6:30 to 8:30 p.m. Thursday at Borthwick Mortuary. Service 10:30 a.m. Friday at National Memorial Cemetery of the Pacific. [Honolulu Advertiser 30 December 1990]

**COOK, WILLIAM LEE,** 60, of Independence, Kan., died March 27, 1990, on Oahu. He was born in Kansas City, Mo. Survived by wife, Lucille; daughters, Mrs. Kevin (Cindy Lee) Gant and Mrs. Tony (Stephanie Ann) Scardino of Kansas; brother, Earl Jr. of Washington state; and

five grandchildren. Mainland service. Local arrangements by Nakamura Mortuary. [Honolulu Advertiser 28 March 1990]

COOKE, DOROTHEA SLOGGET, 81, of Honolulu, died Aug. 4, 1990. She was born in Keahua, Maui, and was the widow of Harrison Rice Cooke, former chairman of the board of Bank of Hawaii. She was also a Wilcox and was a member of the Daughters of Hawaii, Hawaii Historical Society. Bishop Museum Association and Garden Club of Hawaii. She also was a charter member of Hui O Laka. Survived by brothers, Richard H. Sloggett of Wailua, Kauai, Arthur C. Sloggett of Honolulu; sister, Edith E. Sloggett Cooke of Kula, Maui; nephews and nieces. Service 5 p.m. tomorrow at Kawaiahao Cemetery. No flowers. Donations to Waioli Mission, P.O. Box 1631, Lihue, Kauai 96755. [Honolulu Advertiser 8 August 1990]

Cooke, G. Paul "People" Jr., of Molokai died yesterday on Molokai. Cooke, 80, was born on Molokai, a descendant of three missionary families. He attended Hanahauoli, Punahou and Hotchkiss schools, and Cornell University. At Cornell he was a member of the championship indoor polo team. He worked for the sugar industry at Kahuku, Wailuku and Kilauea plantations. Later he was in partnership with firm of Cooke Brothers Contractors. A talented musician, he played the viola in the Honolulu Symphony and helped to organize the Wailuku Sugar Boys who had a long career on KMVI radio on Maui. From its inception and until recent years, he was closely associated with the annual Molokai to Oahu canoe race. Cooke is survived by son George Paul Cooke III; sister Dora Derby; brother Francis Judd Cooke, five grandchildren and several great-grandchildren. Services are pending. [Honolulu Star-Bulletin 3 July 1990]

Cooke, G. Paul "Peppie" Jr., will be remembered in graveside services at 11 a.m. Saturday at Kauluwai Cemetery on Molokai. The family asks that flowers be omitted and casual attire be worn. Memorial donations are suggested to the Hawaii chapter of the American Cancer Society or the Hanahauoli School. [Honolulu Star-Bulletin 4 July 1990]

**COOKE, RANDALL LEE,** 51, of Honolulu, died June 4, 1990. He was formerly manager of the Hilton Hawaiian Village Dome. Survived by wife, Garnet. Service pending. Arrangements by Borthwick Mortuary. [Honolulu Advertiser 06 June 1990]

**Cooper, Allen M.,** of Honolulu died Sunday in Straub Hospital. Cooper was born in Pennsylvania. He is survived by wife Virginia R.; daughter Virginia G. and brother Richard D. Services: 5 p.m. tomorrow at Waiokebla Congregational Church. No flowers. Memorial donations suggested to the American Heart Association, 245 N. Kukui St., Honolulu 96817. [Honolulu Star-Bulletin 20 September 1990]

COOPER, ELEANOR NEBLETT, 87, of Honolulu, died Oct. 11, 1990. She was born in Riverside, Calif., and was one of the founders of the Hawaii Potters Guild at the Church of the Crossroads and was on the board of the YWCA. Survived by husband, John W. Cooper; daughters, Sarah E. Bunje of California and Elizabeth Cooper Lowrey; son, John L. Cooper of California; seven grandchildren; sister, Elizabeth Cahppelear of Pennsylvania; brothers, John and Edward Nablett, both of California. Service held. Service held. Donations to the Alzheimer's Association of Hawaii, the Academy of Arts or Toshiko Takaezu Ceramic Studio. c/o YWCA. Arrangements by Borthwick Mortuary. [Honolulu Advertiser 13 October 1990]

Cooper, Hedy K., of Kailua-Kona, a retired bartender and a respected Hula instructor and entertainer in Kona, died Monday in Kona Hospital. Cooper, 61, was born in Hawaii. She is survived by daughters Canice Cooper, Julie K. Duarte and Viola B. Tanita; brothers Thomas, Louie and Gabriel Kelekolio; sisters Bella Manalo, Christina Canda, Pauline Carter, Jane Wiles And Helen Soto; and 10 grandchildren. Prayer services: 7 p.m. tomorrow at St. Benedict's Church's Church hall in Honaunau. Call from 6 to 9 p.m. Mass: 10 a.m. Saturday. Call after 8 a.m. Burial in the church cemetery. Aloha attire. [Honolulu Star-Bulletin 18 October 1990]

**Cooper, Payeow,** of Hilo died Friday in Hilo Hospital. Cooper, 42, was born in Thailand. She is survived by husband A.B. Jr. and son Christopher. Memorial services: 2:30 p.m. Thursday at the National Memorial Cemetery of the Pacific, Punchbowl. Casual attire. [Honolulu Star-Bulletin 3 July 1990]

Cooper, Rose, of Hilo, also known as Rose Alivado "Sayong" Cooper, died Sunday in Hilo Hospital. Cooper, 73, was born in Cebu, the Philippines. She is survived by husband Eddie J. Jr.; sons, Charlie, George, James and Henry Real and Gary Cooper; daughters, Sharon Carroll and LaDonna Cooper; brothers, Benjamin, Reuben and gilbert Alivado; sisters, Doris Hawelu, Gene Akui and Vivian Waltman, 10 grandchildren and four great-grandchildren. Services; 3 p.m. Saturday at Dodo Mortuary. Call after 2 p.m. Graveside services; 10 a.m. Monday at Hawaii Veterans Cemetery No. 2. Casual attire. [Honolulu Star Bulletin 27 December 1990]

**Corbly, Lulu,** of Honolulu, a retired educator, died Sunday in Honolulu. Corbly, 96, was born in Calumet, Mich. She is survived by daughter Barbara Pound, five grandchildren and several great-grandchildren. Graveside services: 8:45 a.m. Thursday at Hawaiian Memorial Park. [Honolulu Star-Bulletin 27 November 1990]

Cordeiro, Ray J., of Honolulu died Tuesday in Honolulu. Cordeiro, 54, was born in Honolulu. He is survived by wife Glorine; sons Ray Jr., Shannon and Leon; daughters Radeen Meheula, MaryJay Benjamin, Collette and Primrose Cordeiro and Puanani Siu; mother Mary; brothers Rudy and Ralph; sister Elaine Soares; and 10 grandchildren. Memorial services: 7:30 p.m.Monday at St. Peter and Paul Church. Casual attire. No flowers. [Honolulu Star-Bulletin 14 April 1990]

**Cordeiro, Robert L.,** of Kahului, a retired supervisor of the state Department of Transportation, died Monday in Kaiser Hospital. Cordeiro, 64, was born in Honolulu. He is survived by wife, Natalie; daughters; daughters, Roxanne Cordeiro and Lory Quipotla; brothers, Herbert, Buddy and Roland; and sisters, Jeanne Cordeiro and Charlotte Weekly. Services will be private. [Honolulu Star Bulletin 31 May 1990]

Cordeiro-Grilho, Bolmiro C., of Kaneohe died Wednesday in Castle Hospital. Cordeiro-Grilho, 75, was born in Waianae. She is survived by sons Walter, Richard and Robert; daughters Katherine Cordeiro, Shirley and Marie Grilho, Beatrice Escue and Barbara Tadeo; brother Peter Jesus; sisters Betty Lopez and Rose Mitchell; 38 grandchildren; and 64 great-grandchildren. Mass: 8 p.m. Tuesday at Hawaiian Memorial Park Mortuary. Call from 6 to 9 p.m. Mass: 12:45 p.m. Wednesday. Call after 9 a.m. Burial: Hawaiian Memorial Park. Casual attire. [Honolulu Star-Bulletin 10 November 1990]

CORDES, THEODORE ABRAHAM, 79, of Honolulu, died Aug. 7, 1990. He was born in Honolulu and was a retired office manager with the Civil Engineers Division of the feral government. Survived by daughter, Pauline C. Webster; sister, Lovie Kaahaaina; granddaughter, Mrs. Robert (Sharon J.) Gomez of California; two great-grandchildren; nephews and nieces. Friends may call 9 a.m. to noon. Tuesday at Diamond Head Mortuary; service noon. Burial at Diamond Head Memorial Park. No flowers. Casual attire. [Honolulu Advertiser 11 August 1990]

Corema, Albert G., of Hanamaulu, Kauai, a retired plumber with the Lihue Sugar Plantation, died Saturday in Wilcox Memorial Hospital. Corema, 75, was born in Lihue. He is survived by wife Hilda; daughters Doris Chang, Irene Machell and Janet Domigo; brothers John Pacheco and Joe Pacheco; sister Bella Rapozo; 10 grandchildren; and 3 great-grandchildren. Mass: 4 p.m. Thursday at the Immaculate Conception Catholic Church. Call from 2:30 p.m. Burial in church cemetery. Casual attire. [Honolulu Star-Bulletin 9 July 1990]

CORNWELL, CLEMILLIE "COOKIE" JANICE KAUMEALANI KAM YUK KONG, 47, of Hayward, Calif., formerly of Waimanalo, died June 14, 1990. She was born in Honolulu and was a housewife. Survived by husband, Lowell; children, Millie and Collin; father, Clement Kong of Honolulu; brother, Winston N. Kong of Waimanalo; grandmother, Adeline Akimo of Honolulu; uncles, aunts and cousins. Service 7 p.m. Tuesday at St. George Catholic Church. Aloha attire. [Honolulu Advertiser 22 June 1990]

**Cornwell, Harvey K.,** of Waianae, a retired officer at the Honolulu Police Department, died last Wednesday in Kaiser Hospital. Cronwell, 95, was born in Waikapu, Maui. HE is survived by wife Lottie T.; sons, Harvey K. Cornwell Jr. and David h.C. Lee; daughters, Jeri N. Cash, Lottie L. Mar, Julia L. Soehern, Alice L. Peneku and Haaheo L. Andrade; brother, James L. Jr; 27 grandchildren; 33 great-grandchildren and 12 great-great grandchildren. Services will not be held. The ashes will be privately scattered. [Honolulu Star Bulletin 2 May 1990]

**Coronel, Soledad S.C. "Solly",** of Kona, who was murdered July 19, 1986 oh the Big Island, will be remembered in memorial services at 10 a.m. August 16 at Valley of the Temples. Flowers will be welcome, according to the family, who asks that monetary donations be omitted. Coronel, a retired teacher, is survived by son William; daughter Barbara Grunden; and three grandchildren. [Honolulu Star Bulletin 27 July 1990]

CORONIL, DONICIO "DONG", 51, of Waianae, died March 13, 1990. He was born in Honolulu and was a retired member of the National Guard and employee of Kaimi Farm. Survived by wife, Alohalani C. Coronil; sons, Lyman G.P., Lowell T.P., daughter, Dovina F.P. Kamaka; brothers, Toby, Maximiano, Harry of Kauai, Tommy, Alfonso; sister, Rose C. Mansfield. Friends may call 8 to 11 a.m. Wednesday at Sacred Hearts Church; mass 11 a.m. Casual attire. Burial at Mililani Memorial Park. [Honolulu Advertiser 16 March 1990]

**CORPUZ, ALBERT SEGUNDINO,** 66, of Aiea, died Aug. 8, 1990. He was born in Jones, Isabela, Cagayan, Philippines, and was a self-employed tax consultant. He also serviced 32 years as an city engineering drafting technician. Survived by wife, Eleanor I. Corpuz-Lahine, Leonore, Camilla Corpuz Yamamoto, Cynthia M.C. Yotsuda and Deanna; six grandchildren; brothers, Paulino and Frederico. Friends may call 6 to 9 p.m. Sunday at Borthwick Mortuary; service 7:30

p.m. Or call 7:30 to 9:15 am. Monday service 9 a.m. Burial at the National Memorial Cemetery of the Pacific. [Honolulu Advertiser 10 August 1990]

CORPUZ, CASIMERA COROTAN, 87, of Ewa, died Nov. 24, 1990. She was born in Laoag, Ilocos Norte, Philippines. Survived by sons, Alfred, Florencio, Ricardo of California, Antonio, Benjamin; daughters, Dolores Sespene, Mrs. Robert (Caridad) Byerley of California; 21 grandchildren; 12 great-grandchildren; nieces and nephews. Friends may call 6 to 9 p.m. Thursday at Immaculate Conception Church; mass 7:30 p.m. Or call from 9 a.m. Friday at Mililani Memorial Park. [Honolulu Advertiser 04 December 1990]

**Corpuz, Marcelino,** of Honolulu died Sunday at home. Corpuz, 79, was born in Pangasinan, the Philippines. He is survived by wife Margaret B., son, Paul M. and daughter Elaine C. Freitas. Services: 8 p.m. tomorrow at St. Theresa's Co-Cathedral. Call from 7 to 9 p.m. Mass: 11:45 a.m. Burial: National Memorial Cemetery of the Pacific Punchbowl. [Honolulu Star-Bulletin 24 April 1990]

**Corpuz, Nicolas D.,** of Honolulu died April 4 in St. Francis Hospital. Corpuz, 84, was born in the Philippines. He is survived by wife Remedios; son Cipriano; daughters Cherry Corpuz, Margarita C. Pascual and Dolores C. Valdriz; brother Pedro; eight grandchildren, and two greatgrandchildren. Services: 7 p.m. Friday at Borthwick Mortuary. Call from 6 to 9 p.m. Mass: 11 a.m. Saturday at St. Theresa's Co-Cathedral. Call after 8 a.m. Burial: Hawaiian Memorial Park. [Honolulu Star-Bulletin 17 April 1990]

**CORPUZ, QUIRINO GABOT,** 80, of Honolulu, died Dec. 21, 1990. He was born in the Philippines. Survived by wife, Basilia B. Corpuz; daughter, Mrs. Roberto, Pascual of Hilo; sister, Josefa Ato of the Philippines; nieces and nephews. Friends may call 7:30 to 9:30 p.m. tomorrow at Co-Cathedral. Burial at Valley of the Temples Memorial Park. [Honolulu Advertiser 27 December 1990]

Corpuz, Virginia E.I.I., of Hilo died April 14, in Hilo Hospital. Corpuz, 91, was born in Papaikou. She is survived by sons Walter and Joseph Ignacio and Stanley Corpuz; daughters Martha Martin, Agnes Loose, Eleanor Miguel and Emogene Pacheco; sisters Florence Farias and Emily Feliz; 24 grandchildren; 29 great-grandchildren. Mass; 12:15 p.m. tomorrow at St. Joseph's Catholic Church. Burial Homelani Memorial Park. Call after 6 tonight at Dodo Mortuary; and after 11 a.m. tomorrow at the church. [Honolulu Star-Bulletin 23 April 1990]

CORREA, ADELINE GOUVEIA, 89, of Honolulu, died Dec. 18, 1990. She was born in Hawaii and was a telephone operator for Von Hamm Young. Survived by daughters, Shirley Rego and Dorothy Almeida; sisters, Flora Locke and Mabel DeMello; brother, Paul Gouveia; six grandchildren; eight great-grandchildren; nieces and nephews. Friends may call 8:30 to 11 a.m. Thursday at Star of the Sea Church; service 10 a.m. Casual attire. Burial at National Memorial Cemetery of the Pacific. Arrangements by Borthwick Mortuary. [Honolulu Advertiser 22 December 1990]

**CORREA, CONSTANCE GABRIELLA,** 101 of Kaneohe, died May 26, 1990. She was born in Portugal and was a seamstress for many years. Survived by great grandnieces and great-grandnephews; a great great-grandniece. Friends may call 6:30 p.m. Monday at St. Anthony's

Catholic church, Kailua; service 7 p.m. Or 10:30 a.m. Tuesday at Hawaiian Memorial Park Cemetery. Arrangements by Borthwick Mortuary. [Honolulu Advertiser 02 June 1990]

**Correa, Daniel E.,** of Ewa Beach, a retired serviceman with the U.S. Air Force, died Monday in St. Francis Hospital. Correa, 68, was born in California. He is survived by brothers Alfred and Joseph and sisters Edith Flores and Mabel Hudson. Services: 8 15 a.m. Tuesday at Our Lady of Perpetual Help Church. Call after 8 a.m. Burial: the Pacific, Punchbowl. Casual attire. [Honolulu Star Bulletin 20 July 1990]

CORREA, FRANK M., 78, of Honolulu, died Oct. 21, 1990. He was born in Honolulu and was retired from Pearl Harbor Naval Ship Yard and city building dept. Survived by wife, Rose Martin; daughters, Mrs. Robert (Frances) Achi, Mrs. William (Rose M. "Rio") Yray of California, Mrs. Eugene Dolores "Cynthia") Zimbra and Mrs. Raymond (Annie "Rita") Chang of California; hanai son, William "Willy" Kahili; brothers, Joseph Correia and Anthony Correia of California; sisters, Mary Souza, Jean Tisdale of California, Linda De Caires Ludvina Correia, Juliet Summer, Anita Abudul; 14 grandchildren; 13 great-grandchildren; nieces, nephews and cousins. Friends may call 6 to 9 p.m. Friday at Diamond Heed Mortuary; service 8 p.m. Or call from 9 to 9:45 a.m. Saturday at Saints Peter and Paul Church; mass 9:45 a.m. Casual attire. Burial at Diamond Head Memorial Park. [Honolulu Advertiser 30 October 1990]

Correa, Hannah, of Pearl City died Monday in Straub Hospital. Corea, 78, was born in Kohala, Hawaii. She is survived by son Aubrey Lee Harris; two grandchildren; and a great-grandchild. Wake: 6 to 8 p.m. today at Mililani Memorial Park Mortuary. Services: 1:30 p.m. Friday. Call after noon. Burial: Mililani Memorial Park. Casual attire. [Honolulu Star-Bulletin 18 October 1990]

**CORREA, JOHN V.,** 65, of Honolulu, died March 8, 1990. He was employed by Hawaii Newspaper Agency and was an entertainer with the Hawaiian Bucharoos. Survived by wife, Matilda; son, Douglas; daughters, Mrs. Eddie (Brenda) Kam, Mrs. Henry (Cheryl) Parenio; three grandchildren; a great-grandchild; brother, David; sisters, Eva, Beatrice and Eleanor; nieces and nephews. Friends may call 6 to 9 p.m. Wednesday at Borthwick Mortuary; rosary 7:30 p.m. Or call 8 to 11:30 a.m. Thursday at Blessed Sacrament Church; mass 10:15 a.m. No flowers. Casual attire. Burial at National Memorial Cemetery of the Pacific. [Honolulu Advertiser 18 March 1990]

**Correa, Louise C.,** of Hale Makua Kahului, a retired nurse's aide at Wailuku Sugar dispensary died Sunday at home. Correa, 97, was born in Makawao, Maui. She is survived by son, Milton; daughter, Rita, six grandchildren and a great grandchild. Mass: 10 a.m. tomorrow at St. Anhony's Church in Wailuku. Call after 8 a.m. Burial: church cemetery. Casual attire. [Honolulu Star Bulletin 30 May 1990]

**Correa, Luciaeina P.,** of Waipahu died March 27 in Queen's Hospital. Correa, 53, was born in the Philippines. She is survived by husband Rufino; sons Bobby and Butch Solomon and Rufino Correa Jr.; mother Leocadia Palacol; brother Restie Ventura; sister Flora Laforga; 3 grandchildren. Mass: 6:30 p.m. Friday at St. Joseph's Church in Waipahu. Call from 6 to 9 p.m. Mass: 10 a.m. Saturday. Call after 9 a.m. Burial: Mililani Memorial Park. Casual attire. [Honolulu Star-Bulletin 4 April 1990]

CORREGEDORE, ELEANOR CARVALHO, 75, of Kalaheo, Kauai, died March 13, 1990. She was born in Oakland, Calif. And was a pineapple trimmer at Kauai Pineapple Cannery and a homemaker. Survived by daughter, Evelyn Lee of Ewa; sons, Manuel G. Jr. and Michael, both of Kalaheo; 11 grandchildren; six great-grandchildren; sisters, Mary Carveiro of Kapaa, Sarah Silva of Lihue, Dorothy Togisala of Kapaa, Helen Soares of Kalaheo and Josie Ching; brother, Raymond Carvalho of California. Friends may call 10 to 11:15 a.m. Monday at Holy Cross Catholic Church, Kalaheo; mass noon. Casual attire. Burial at church cemetery. Arrangements by Borthwick/Kauai Mortuary. [Honolulu Advertiser 16 March 1990]

**CORREGEDORE, MANUEL GOMES JR.,** 82, of Kalaheo, Kauai died Jan 2, 1990. He was born in Paia, Maui and was a retired truck driver with the county. Survived with wife, Eleanor C. Corregedore of Kalaheo; daughter Evelyn Lee of Ewa Beach; sons Manuel G. III and Michael, both of Calaheo; 11 grandchildren; five great grand-children, nieces and nephews. Friends may call 10 to 11:45 a.m. Saturday at Holy Cross Catholic church, Kalaheo, mass noon. Casual attire. Burial at the church cemetery. [Honolulu Advertiser 04 January 1990]

Correia, Susan A., of Honolulu died Tuesday in Lompoc, Calif. Correia, 55, was born in Honolulu. She is survived by sons Stn and Russell; daughters Tammy Correia and Natalie Banalay; brother Albert E. Gilding; sister Jeanetta Redrick; and 10 grandchildren. Mass: 10 a.m. Monday at St. Patrick's Church. Call after 9 a.m. Burial: Valley of the Temples. Casual attire. [Honolulu Star-Bulletin 12 October 1990]

**CORRIGAN, EDWARD C.,** father of Christa McAuliffe, the teacher astronaut who along with six other crew members was killed in the Challenger space shuttle explosion four years ago, died in Framingham. Mass: Thursday after a struggle with cancer. He was 67. [Honolulu Advertiser 27 January 1990]

Cortez, Chad K., of Honolulu died Wednesday in Kapiolani Hospital. The baby was born in Honolulu. He is survived by parents Mario and Virgilina K. Cortez; brother Jaysen K.; grandparents Martina A. Cortez and Simeona T. Kay, and great-grandmother Luisa V. Aguada. Services: 7:30 p.m. Thursday at Borthwick Mortuary. Call from 6 to 9 p.m. Services: 9 a.m. Friday. Call after 8 a.m. Burial: Valley of the Temples. Casual attire. [Honolulu Star-Bulletin 16 October 1990]

**Cortez, Chad M.,** of Mililani died Sunday in Los Angeles. Cortez, infant son of Milton and Lynn, was born in Honolulu. He is also survived by brothers Mark and Bryan; grandparents Yutaka and Tetsue Nohara, and a great-grandmother Masayo Nohara. Services: 6:30 p.m. Saturday at Mililani Memorial Park Mortuary. Cremation will follow. Casual attire. No flowers. [Honolulu Star-Bulletin 12 April 1990]

**Coryell, Sybil W.M.,** of Honolulu died Monday at home. Coryell, 62, was born in Honolulu. She is survived by son Tracey; daughter Tialynn; brother Ernest E. Weeks; sisters Ruth S. and Myra Nakajo; and grandchild. Services: 10 a.m. Friday at Diamond Head Mortuary. Entombment: Diamond Head Memorial Park. Call after 8 a.m. Casual attire. No flowers. [Honolulu Star-Bulletin 28 February 1990]

Cosit, Felipe V., of Waimea, Hawaii, a retired kitchen helper at Mauna Kea Beach Hotel, died yesterday in Honokaa Hospital. Cosit, 77, was born in the Philippines. He is survived by wife Evelyn; sons Francisco Tabajunda, Richard Watai and Daniel Ablao; daughter Evelyn L.; and two grandchildren. Services: 2 p.m. Monday at Waimea Door of Faith Church. Call after 9:30 a.m. Burial in Waimea County Cemetery. Casual attire. [Honolulu Star-Bulletin 6 July 1990]

COSMA, MANUEL FELIX SR., 72 of Hana, died Jan. 14, 1990. He was born in Kaeleku. Survived by sons, Steven and Patrick of Hana, Manuel Jr. of Wahiawa, Leroy of Kailua and Peter of Makawao; daughters, Mrs. Bratton (Maddie) Helekahi of Hana and Mrs. David (Josephine) Blair of Lahaina, brothers, Marion of Lahaina, Francis of Wailuku, William of Hilo and Tony of Kona; sisters Sarah Canada, Dunicia Bisquera of Wailuku and Mrs. Maxie (Petra) Esmeralda of Wailuku; 23 grandchildren; four great-grandchildren. Friends may call 8:30 to 10:30 a.m. Saturday at St. Mary's Church, Hana; rosary and mass 10:30 a.m. Burial at St. Peter's Church Cemetery. Casual attire. Arrangements by Nakamura Mortuary. [Honolulu Advertiser 16 January 1990]

Costa, Brook Lyn, of Lake Stevens, Wash., formerly of Hawaii, died Thursday in Washington. Costa, 18, was born in Seattle. She is survived by parents Melvin and Donna; brother Melvin W. Jr.; and grandparents Fanie Costa and Melvin and Jeanne Adams. Services will be held Wednesday in Everett, Wash. [Honolulu Star-Bulletin 7 July 1990]

Costa, Janet F.P., of Kahuku, an owner of DC Ranch and Kahuku Piggery, died Sept. 16 in Kaiser Hospital. Costa, 55, was born in Honolulu. She is survived by husband David; sons Walter DePonte, Wallace DePonte, Lawrence DePonte, Patrick DePonte, Michael Mark, Joseph Alameda, Peter Costa and Manuel Martin; daughters Jojan Alameda, Alice Shimabukuro; Debra Martin, Tina Domingo, Davylynn Kaimiola, Mildred Martin and Lola Tanugaro; sister Irene Leong; brothers Bernard Alho Jr., Lincoln Alho Sr., Malcolm Alho, and Sisto Valleho; and 40 grandchildren. Services: 1:30 p.m. Saturday at Hawaiian Memorial Park Mortuary chapel. Call from 10 a.m. Burial in Hawaiian Memorial Park cemetery. Aloha attire. [Honolulu Star-Bulletin 1 October 1990]

**Costa, Janet F.P.A,** is also survived by son Walter DePonte, whose name was misspelled by the mortuary for an obituary published Monday. [Honolulu Star-Bulletin 3 October 1990]

COSTALES, TIMOTHY, 58, of Kapaa, Kauai, died June 27, 1990. He was born in Waipahu and was a minister formerly with the Anahola Baptist Church. Survived by wife, Alice L. of Kapaa; daughters, Terry Feliz of Arizona, Signe Fender of Virginia and Kelii of Kapaa; son, Daniel R. of Kapaa; brothers, Lorenzio of Kaunakakai, Molokai, John and Henry both of Wahiawa; sisters, Lucina Caberto of Aiea and Maria Cabato of Wahiawa. Friends may call 3 to 3:15 p.m. tomorrow at Borthwick/Kauai Mortuary; service 3:30 p.m. Casual attire. Burial at Lihue Cemetery. [Honolulu Advertiser 30 June 1990]

**COSTELLO, FRANK,** 64, of Honolulu, died Oct. 11, 1990. He was born in Honolulu and worked as a salesman for General Foods for 12 years. He served in the Army during World War II and the Korean War. Survived by wife, Marilyn; sons, Marshall and Ken; daughter, Lorrie; a daughter-in-law; two grandchildren. Friends may call from 10 a.m. Friday at St. John Vianney

Catholic Church; service 1:30 p.m. Burial: 3 p.m. at Hawaiian Memorial Park. No flowers. Aloha attire. [Honolulu Star-Bulletin & Advertiser 14 October 1990]

**COSTELLO, FRANK,** 64, of Kailua, died Oct. 11, 1990. He was born in Honolulu and was a salesman for General Foods for 12 years. Survived by wife, Marilyn Costello; sons, Marshall and Ken; daughter, Lorrie; two grandchildren. Friends may call after 10 a.m. Friday at St. John Vianney Catholic Church; mass 1:30 p.m. at Hawaiian Memorial Park. Arrangements by Hawaiian Memorial Park Mortuary. [Honolulu Advertiser 17 October 1990]

COULBOURN, WILIAM TILGHMAN, 48 of Honolulu, died June 13, 1990. He was born in New York and was an associate professor of geology and geophysics at the University of Hawaii. He was also associate researcher in the Hawaii Institute of Geophysics and specialized in marine geology, sedimentology and statistical analysis of micro paleontological data. Survived by parents, William and Charlotte Coulbourn of New York; sisters, Leslie C. Barnett, Elizabeth C. Jamiesen and Anne C. Kilmer of New York; aunts, uncles and cousins. Service 4 p.m. tomorrow at Church of the Epiphany. Private scattering of Coulbourn Fund, University of Hawaii Foundation, Department of Geology and Geophysics. Arrangements by Williams Funeral Services. [Honolulu Advertiser 17 June 1990]

Cox, Maria K., of Mililani died last Wednesday in Aloha Health Care Center. Cox, 85, was born in Waimea, Kauai. She is survived by sons Frank W.N., and Herbert H.A.; daughter Ainsley Seto; 13 grandchildren, 17 great-grandchildren and four great-great-grandchildren. Services: 2 p.m. Friday at Waimea Hawaiian Church. Call after 1 p.m. Burial: Kauai Veterans Cemetery in Hanapepe. Aloha attire. [Honolulu Star-Bulletin 19 September 1990]

**Crabtree, Shirely S.,** of Honolulu died Tuesday in St. Francis Hospital. Crabtree, 64, was born in Ells worth, Maine. She is survived by son, Jeff and daughter Robin C. Haskell. Services will be private. No flowers. Memorial donations suggested to the Pacific Head Injury Foundation, 2301 –B Jasmine St., Honolulu 96816, or to the Hawaii Opera Theatre, 987 Waimanu St., Honolulu 96814. [Honolulu Star Bulletin 12 May 1990]

**CRAVEN, ADELE ILFELD,** 79, of San Diego, Calif., formerly of Honolulu, died Aug. 6, 1990. She was born in Nevada and was a homemaker. Survived by son, Anthony B of Honolulu; sister Janet of California; seven grandchildren and two great-grandchildren; sister, Dorothy Palmer of California; brother, Arthur Lifeld of New Mexico. No service. Inurnment at the National Memorial Cemetery of the Pacific. Arrangements by Allen brothers Mortuary in California. [Honolulu Advertiser 26 August 1990]

**Craw Jr., Roy A.,** of Kaaawa died Tuesday in Kaaawa. Craw, 77, was born in Honolulu. He is survived by son Craig A. and a grandchild. Services: 10 a.m. tomorrow at the Elks Club. His ashes will be scattered at sea. [Honolulu Star-Bulletin 25 October 1990]

**Craw, Mae N.,** of Kaaawa, Kauai, died Friday at home. Craw, 71, was born in Hilo. She is survived by sisters Merle Sprang and Betty Patchen. Memorial services: 9 a.m. Friday at the Outrigger canoe Club. The ashes will be scattered. [Honolulu Star-Bulletin 24 April 1990]

**Craw, Mae N.,** who died Friday, lived in Kaaawa, Oahu. Her residence was incorrectly listed n an obituary published yesterday. [Honolulu Star-Bulletin 25 April 1990]

Crehan, Martin B., of Honolulu, a retired budget officer at Pearl Harbor Naval Shipyard, died Tuesday in Straub Hospital. Crehan, 73, was born in the Bronx, N.Y. He is survived by wife Edna; daughters Colleen and Erin Crehan, Fawn Breeze and Cassandra Ellington; sisters Catherine Murphy and Anne Hoyle; and two grandchildren. Crehan was named outstanding manager of the year in 1969 and 1978 by the Federal Executive Board and also received a superior civilian service award from the U.S. Navy. Mass: 11 a.m. Monday at Holy Family Church. Burial: Hawaiian Memorial Park. Call after 9 a.m. [Honolulu Star-Bulletin 2 February 1990]

**CREIGHTON, BESSIE,** 67, of Waikiki, died Dec. 10, 1991. She was born in Arkansas. Survived by husband, Albert W. Rimavicus; son, James daughter, Sandra Hansen; sister, Grace Smith. Private Service. Memorial donations suggested to the Alzhelmer's Association of Honolulu. [Honolulu Advertiser 20 December 1990]

**CRESS, BONITA BELLE,** 73, of Kihei, Maui, died Dec. 9, 1990. She was born in Minneapolis, Minn. Survived by son, Richard of California; two grandchildren. Service 10 a.m. Monday at Hollywood Memorial Cemetery, California. Arrangements by Nakamura Mortuary. [Honolulu Advertiser 13 December 1990]

**CRISOLOGO, JUSTIN KWO,** infant son of William and Rosemarie Crisologo of Pasadena, Calif., died March 2, 1990. He was born in Pasadena and his parents are former Honolulu residence. Service held at Diamond Head Mortuary. [Honolulu Advertiser 14 March 1990]

**Crispi, James J.,** of Kealakekua, Hawaii, who died Tuesday in an auto accident in Kahaluu. North Kona, will be remembered in memorial services: 5 p.m. Monday at Central Kona Union Church. Cal after 4 p.m. Crispi, 23, a stone mason, was born in Pasadena, Calif. He is survived by parents Jess and Mary; brothers Daniel Berryman and Zachary Crispi; sister Vada; and grandparents Joe Crispi and Eleanor Morrow. [Honolulu Star-Bulletin 6 April 1990]

**Crispin A. Ragasa** of Lihue, a pineapple plantation worker, died Sunday in Wilcox Hospital. Ragasa, 74, was born in the Philippines. He is survived by wife Leonila; brothers Santiago, Fernando, Jose, Rafael and Rosario; and sisters Josefina Illorite and Caridad Asuncion. Rosary: 6 to 9 p.m. tomorrow at Immaculate Conception Church. Mass: 10 a.m. Saturday. Call after 8:30 a.m. Burial in the church cemetery. Casual attire. [Honolulu Star-Bulletin 1 November 1990]

Cristobal, Rizalina F., of Ewa Beach died Thursday at home. Cristobal, 61, was born in the Philippines. She is survived by husband Daniel L.; sons Daniel A. and Dave; daughter Donna; sisters Lourdes Wesley, Nena DeLeon and Gloria Fajota; and a grandchild. Wake: 6 to 9 p.m. tomorrow at Our Lady of Perpetual Help Church. Services: 1:30 p.m. Friday. Call after 11:30 a.m. Burial: National Memorial Cemetery of the Pacific, Punchbowl. Casual attire. No flowers. [Honolulu Star-Bulletin 28 November 1990]

**CRIVELLO, BEATRICE ELLEN LEITE,** 55, of Papaikou, Hawaii, died Aug. 10, 1990. She was born in Pepeekeo and was an adult supervisor for the lunch program at Kalanianaole Elementary School and member of the Papaikou Catholic Chruch. Survived by husband, Leonard Crivello; son, Patrick L; daughter, Ann Marie; brothers, Alfred Leite Jr., Gordon Leite of Honolulul, Walter Leite of Hilo, Ernest Leite of California, Herbert and Harold Leite, Michael

Leite of Mountain View and David Leite of Hilo; sisters, Betty Puakea, Marie Matsumura and Loretta Kaehuaea, all of Hilo; two grandchildren; nieces and nephews. Friend may call 6 to 9 p.m. tomorrow at Dodo Mortuary; service 7 p.m. Or call 8:30 to 9:30 a.m. Tuesday at mortuary; service 10 a.m. at Papaikou Catholic Church Hall. Burial at Mauna Kea Memorial Park. Casual attire. [Honolulu Advertiser 12 August 1990]

Crivello, Eugene "Genie", of Papaikou, Hawaii, a retired heavy equipment operator at Hilo Coast Processing Co., died Saturday in Hilo Hospital. Crivello, 63, was born in Onomea, Hawaii. He is survived by wife Rose Marie; son Jerry; daughter Susan Segawa, Donna Benevides, Selma Crivello and Eileen Erece; brothers, Antone, Joseph, Daniel, Milton and Leonard; sisters Rose Pinnow, Alice Crivello and Margaret Ah Hee, and 12 grandchildren. Wake: 7 p.m. Friday at Dodo Mortuary. Call after 6 p.m. Mass: 10 a.m. Mary Catholic Church parish hall in Papaikou. Call after 9 a.m. Burial: Kalaoa Catholic Cemetery. Casual attire. [Honolulu Star-Bulletin 20 November 1990]

**Crivello, Helene C.,** of Kailua died Saturday in Castle Hospital. Crivello, 77, was born in Hilo. She is survived by sons George H. and Robert W.; daughter Patsy L. Gouveia; brothers John and George Cabral; sister Mabel Nelson; 10 grandchildren; and 10 great-grandchildren. Services: 7 p.m. Friday at Hawaiian Memorial Park Mortuary. Call from 6 to 9 p.m. Ashes will be scattered privately. Casual attire. [Honolulu Star-Bulletin 14 November 1990]

**Crockett, Grace,** of Wailuku died Monday in Maui Memorial Hospital. Crockett, 93, was born in Montgomery, Ala. She is survived by a nephew and a niece. Services: 5 p.m. Thursday over ashes at Wailuku Union Church. [Honolulu Star-Bulletin 27 January 1990]

**Crowe, John F.,** of Honolulu, owner of the former Jonathan's Little Art Galleryin Waikiki, died last Wednesday in Florida. Crowe, 79, was born in Norwich, Conn. He is survived by wife Dorothy W.; and sister, Margaret Jette. Local services will not be held. [Honolulu Star Bulletin 05 December 1990]

Crozier, Lance P., of Kihei, Maui, who died Saturday in a traffic accident off Piilani Highway in Kihei, will be remembered in wake services from 6 to 9 p.m. Thursday at Nakamura Mortuary. Call from 1 to 2 p.m. Friday. Burial: Makawao Cemetery. Casual attire. Crozier, a 19-year-old graduate of Lahainaluna High School, ws bornin Wailuku. He is survived by parents Patrick and Ingeborg; brother Shawn; sister Pahukula R. Perriera, and grandmother Sarah. [Honolulu Star-Bulletin 16 October 1990]

Cruz, Antone A., of Haiku, Maui, died Tuesday in Hale Makua in Kahului. Cruz, 78, was born on Kauai. He is survived by wife Theresa; sons Lawrence and Phillip Valentine; brothers Andrew and Pedro; sisters Mary Ortiz and Annie Lee; 12 grandchildren, and nine great-grandchildren. Services: 8 p.m. Monday at Borthwick Mortuary/Norman's. Call from 6:30 to 8:30 p.m. Services: 10 a.m. Tuesday at the Church of jesus Christ of Latter-day Saints, Kahului Stake Center. Call after 8:30 a.m. Burial: Valley Isle Memorial Park, Pauwela. Casual attire. [Honolulu Star-Bulletin 6 April 1990]

**CRUZ, ANTONIO B. JR.,** 60, of Kaneohe, died March 18, 1990. He was born in Honolulu and was a cargo agent with Hawaiian Airlines for 23 years. Survived by wife, Sachie W. Cruz;

daughters, Mrs. Lorito (Evelyn) Gomez, Mrs. Audwin (Shirley) Romualdo and Mrs. Thomas (Arlene) Nii; brother, Sammy Kamiko; sister, Jennie Olinger; five grandchildren. Friends may call 6 to 9 p.m. Monday at Hawaiian Memorial Park Mortuary; service 7:30 p.m. Graveside service 10 a.m. Tuesday at Hawaiian Memorial Park Cemetery. [Honolulu Advertiser 20 March 1990]

**Cruz, Chad B.,** of Honolulu died Sunday in Honolulu. Cruz, 36, was born in Honolulu. He is survived by mother, Hilary Lincoln; son, Chad; brothers, Rodney, Craig, Adam and Alden; and sister Charlene Peters. Services will be at a later day. [Honolulu Star Bulletin 4 May 1990]

Cruz, gilbert W. de la, of Palmdale, Calif., formerly of Hawaii, died May 10 in Lancaster, Calif. De la Cruz, 30, was born in Hilo. He is survived by wife, Li-Anne; sons, Christopher and Joshua; daughter, Sheri; parents, Gilbert and Frances; brothers, Michael and Henry; and sisters Maydell, Maemie and Francine. Services; Noon Monday at Borthwick mortuary. Call after 9:30 a.m. Burial: National Memorial Cemetery of the Pacific, Punchbowl. [Honolulu Star Bulletin 19 May 1990]

CRUZ, MARY REGO DELA, 83, of Honolulu, died Feb. 25, 1990. She was born in Hanamaulu, Kauai. Survived by sons, Moses Neves, Donald Ranario, Ted Goltiani, Albert, Ronald N.; daughters, Bernadette and Patricia; brother, John Rego, William Rego, Joe Rego and Toney Rego; sister, Clara Vernell; companion, Frank A. Silva; 38 grandchildren; 50 great-grandchildren. Friends may call 5 to 9 p.m. tomorrow at Borthwick Mortuary; prayer service 6:45 p.m. Or call 9 a.m. Saturday at Co-Cathedral of St. Theresa; mass 11 a.m. No flowers. Casual attire. Burial at Mililani Memorial Park. [Honolulu Advertiser 1 March 1990]

Cruz, Nicholas Narcisco Dela, 84 of Wahiawa, died Nov. 7, 1990. He was born in the Philippines and was a retired custodian from Leilehua Golf course. Survived by step-nephews, Paulino and Sunny Basilio; other step-nieces and step-nephews. Graveside service 10 a.m. Wednesday at Mililani Memorial Park, Waipio. Casual attire. [Honolulu Star-Bulletin & Advertiser 11 November 1990]

CRUZ, PACONIO BATOON DELA, 87, of Kalihi, died Dec. 4, 1990. He was born in San Nicolas, IIocos Norte Philippines, and was a taxi driver and self- employed in the carpentry and plumbing trades. Survived by daughter, Aniceta D. Gulmmayen; grandchildren, Androse, and Klemer and Shirley Prieto; nephew, Raymundo; niece, Balbina Prieto. Friends may call 6 to 9 p.m. Monday at Hawaiian Memorial Park Mortuary; service 7 p.m. Or call from 8 a.m. Tuesday service 9:45 a.m. Burial 10:30 a.m. at Hawaiian Memorial Park. Aloha attire. [Honolulu Star Bulletin 12 December 1990]

Cruz, Victoria A., of Ewa Beach died March 31 in Pali Momi Hospital. Dela Cruz, 75, was born in San Carlos City, Pangasinan, the Philippines. She is survived by sons Benjamin C. and Greogiro C. Lomibao; daughters Zenaida Kabiling, Gregoria Garcia, Benedicta Vitug and Dorotea Lomibao; 17 grandchildren; and three great-grandchildren. Wake: 6 to 9 p.m. Friday at Our Lady of Perpetual Help Church. Mass: Noon Saturday. Call after 10:30 a.m. Burial: Mililani Memorial Park. Casual attire. [Honolulu Star-Bulletin 18 April 1990]

CUARESMA, ELIZABETH NAAI KEANU, 67, of Hilo, Hawaii died Dec. 20, 1990. She was born in Waiohinu, Ka'u, Hawaii and was a housewife. Survived by husband, David Ventura Cuaresma; daughters, Bratinella Ashley and Leenai Castro; sister, Annie Wong Yuen; three grandchildren. Friends may call 5:30 to 9 a.m. Sunday at Dodo Mortuary; service 7 p.m. Cremation follows. No flowers. Casual attire. [Honolulu Advertiser 21 December 1990]

CUARESMA, LORENZO CORPUS, 79, of Honolulu, died March 7, 1990. He was born in Alcaia, Pangasilan, Philippines. Survived by wife, Erlinda Caaresma; sons, Michael and Edgar; daughters, Mrs. Gloria Crunan, Cecilia and Sandra; five grandchildren. Friends may call 7:45 to 10 p.m. Friday at Co-Cathedral of St. Theresa; service 8:30 p.m. Or call 10:30 to 11 a.m. Saturday; mass 11 a.m. No flowers. Casual attire. Burial at Valley of the Temples Memorial Park. [Honolulu Advertiser 20 March 1990]

CUESTA, MARIA LARO, 67, of Honolulu, died Jan. 28, 1990. She was born in Lapaz Abra, Philippines. Survived by husband, Martin T.; son Delfin L. Ola; daughter, Cresencia Bornios; 12 grandchildren; five great grandchildren; sister, Marcella Ola; brother, Benjamin Laro; nieces and nephews. Friends may call 6 to 9 p.m. Saturday at Borthwick Mortuary; service 7 p.m. Casual attire. Burial in the Philippines. [Honolulu Advertiser 31, January 1990]

CUI, CONSTANCIO D., 85, formerly of Hawaii, died Aug. 5, 1990, in the Philippines. He was bonr in Carcar Cebu, Philippines. And was a retired MidPac Lumber Co. worker. Survived by wife, Carolina, and sons, Michael, Joseph and Charles, all of the Philippines, and Ezekiel and Constancio Jr. of Honolulu; daughters, Miguela C. Briones, Shirley A. Rezantes, Susanah Holeso and Deborah L. Teves, all of Hawaii, Vicenta C Pugeda, Linda Sablan and Jocelyn G. Pangelinana, all of California, Katherine Scott of Texas, Christine Smith of Arkansas and Jeanne O'Toole of Maryland; 40 grandchildren and 21 great-grandchildren. Burial in the Philippines. Friends may call Mrs. Miguela C. Briones 523-1127. [Honolulu Advertiser 11 August 1990]

CULLEN, ELLA MORTON, 70, of Kaneohe, died Jan. 16, 1990. She was born on Maui. Survived by daughter Mrs. Edmund (Phyllis A.) Manuel, Mrs. Alexander "Rocky" (Estella) Cashman, Morton Tampon and Kaipolani Cullen; sisters, Mabel Amadeo, Leilani Pana and Hazel Yoshida, all of Maui, and Mrs. Yoshiyaki (Naomi) Daikoku; nine grandchildren; seven great-grandchildren. Friends may call from 9 to 10 a.m. Saturday at Nuuanu Memorial Park Mortuary; service 10 a.m. No flowers. Casual attire. Inurnment at the Valley of the Temple. [Honolulu Advertiser 31, January 1990]

CULVER, ROBERT JESSE, 78, of Kailua, died July 3, 1990. He was born in Little Rock, rk. And was a retired sales manager for Van Hamm Young Co. Survived by wife, Adele L. Culver; son, Gregory A.; daughter, Madison M. Spotts; six grandchildren; two step-grandchildren. Service 10 a.m. Saturday at Oahu Cemetery. No flowers. Donations to the Institute of the Human Services. Private Inurnment. Arrangemnts by Hawaiian Memorial Park Mortuary. [Honolulu Advertiser 5 July 1990]

**Cummings, Edgar,** of Honolulu, a retired driver with Holsum Bakery in Kauai, died April 9, in Queen's Hospital. Cummings, 54, was born in Kawaihau, Kappa, Kauai. He is survived by brothers William K., Benjamin, Lester and Albert L.; and sisters May Nakata Jeanette Delos

Reyes and Margie Watanabe. Memorial services: 1:30 p.m. Saturday at the Kingdom Hall of Jehovah's Witnesses in Kapaa. Casual attire. [Honolulu Star-Bulletin 18 April 1990]

**Cummings, Joseph K.,** of Waipahu died Saturday in Kaiser Hospital. Cummings, 69, was born in Honolulu. He is survived by wife Pearl F.; sons Joseph K. Jr. and Keith Cummings George S. Christian and Benjamin P. and George K. Toyama; daughters Sharon Robinson. Pamela Carobrese, Nanette McGuire, Haunani A. Kalauawa, Linda Robins, Patricia N. Dias, Edith Pereira and Carolyn I. Chow; brothers Edward and William; 20 grandchildren; and two greatgrandchildren. Memorial services: 7 p.m. Friday at Mililani Memorial Park Mortuary. Call from 6 to 9 p.m. Casual attire. No flowers. [Honolulu Star-Bulletin 25 April 1990]

Cummings, Myrah P., of Kapaa, Kauai, a retired teacher, died Sunday at home. Cummings, 87, was born in Moloaa, Hawaii. She is survived by son Abraham J.; daughters Evelyn Kaeo and Grace Tokioka; sister Angeline Hooikaika; 15 grandchildren, and 20 great-grandchildren. Services: 10 a.m. Saturday at Kapaa First Hawaiian Church. Call after 9 a.m. Services: 11:30 a.m. Tuesday at Borthwick Mortuary. Call after 10 a.m. Burial: National Memorial Cemetery of the Pacific, Punchbowl. Aloha attire. No flowers. [Honolulu Star-Bulletin 12 April 1990]

CUMMINS, HELENE LILINOE BARTELS, 82, of Volcano and Kapoho, Hawaii died Aug. 9, 1990. She was born in Honolulu and was a retired librarian for Washington Intermediate School. Survived by nieces, nephews, grandnieces and grandnephews. Private service. Donations to Hospice of Hilo, 1266 Waianuenue Ave., Hilo, HI 96720. Arrangements by Dodo Mortuary. [Honolulu Advertiser 12 August 1990]

Cunningham, Eva "Daisy" K., of Honolulu, a dental hygienist former Kuliouou Kalani Iki neighborhood board member and active state Republican party member, died Friday in Kaiser Hospital. Cunningham, 71, was born in Cambridge, Mass. She is survived by son Mark, daughters Elizabeth Cunningham and Frances Sutherland; brother Richard Kamis; and mother Nellie Kamis. Services: noon Wednesday at Holy Trinity Church. Call from 11 a.m. Burial: 2 p.m. at National Cemetery of the Pacific. Aloha attire. No flowers. [Honolulu Star-Bulletin 12 February 1990]

CUNNINGHAM, JOSHUA "JOSH" MICHAEL THOMAS, 19, of Keauhou, Kona died July 29, 1990. He was born in Steamboat Springs, Colo. And was a proprietor and partner of Hawaiian Boat Rental in Kona, a busboy at Drysdale's Two Restaurant and a graduate of Konawaena High School. Survived by father, Patrick M. Cunningham of Keauhou, Kona; mother, Terry Lynn Cunningham of Colorado; brother, Matthew J.D. of Keauhou, Kona; maternal grandmother, Esther Honour of Colorado; aunts and uncles; cousins. Friends may call 5:30 p.m. today at Keauhou Boy; Fairwinds vessel "Hookele" departs 6 p.m. from Keauhou pier for a service at sea. Loose flowers leis welcome. Casual attire. Arrangements by Dodo Mortuary, Inc., Kona Branch. [Honolulu Advertiser 2 August 1990]

Curammeng, Leodivina G., of Waianae, a retired business teacher at Waianae High School, died yesterday in Kuakini Hospital. Curammeng, 59, was born in Waimea, Kauai. She is survived by husband Alfredo L.; daughters Diana Curammeng and Alvina Shinseki; father Jose Galut; brothers Edward Galut and Ricardo Estacio, and sister Marities Galut, Rose Costa and Fely Kusaka. [Honolulu Star-Bulletin 20 November 1990]

**CURMAMENG, MARCOS LAGUATAN,** 94, of Kauai, died May 24, 1990. He was born in Pauquin, Illocos Norte, Philippines and was a retired laborer for Gay and Robinson in Makaweli. Survived by daughter, Leonora C. Albayadale; sons, Alfredo of Waianae, William Sr., of Lihue; sisters, Josefa Pasoil, Francisca Aguirre, Valentina Lagazo; brother, Ismael; nine grandchildren and six grandchildren. Friends may call5 to 6 p.m. Tuesday at Borthwick Mortuary/Bulgo's. Casual attire. [Honolulu Advertiser 26 May 1990]

**Curtioff, Rush** of Honolulu, died Thursday in Kaiser Hospital. Curtioff, 49, was born in Greensburg, Pa. he is survived by father Wasil and brother John. Memorial services: 7 p.m. next Saturday at Unity Church of Hawaii. [Honolulu Star Bulletin 21 July 1990]

**CURTIS, HELENANN GROVE,** 64, of Lahaina, Maui, died March 8, 1990. She was born in Tiffin, Ohio. Survived by husband, Tom; daughter, Mrs. Brian (Leslie) Holmes of California; and two grandchildren. Service in California pending. Local arrangements by Nakamura Mortuary. [Honolulu Advertiser 10 March 1990]

**Cushing, Enid G.,** of Honolulu died yesterday in St. Francis Hospital. Cushing, 73, was born in Greenland. Mich. She is survived by husband Robert L., sons, James and John; daughter Susan Chamberlin and a grandchild. Services were private. [Honolulu Star Bulletin 28 June 1990]

Custodio, Louis Martines Sr., also known as Papa Louie, 85, of Honolulu, died April 16, 1990. He was born on Mai. Survived by wife. Mary Custodio; sons, Louis m. Jr., John M. Albert M., daughters, Mrs. Jim (Frances) Howell, Mrs. Willie (Nora) Singleton; 11 grandchildren; two great-grandchildren; brother, Henry Garcia; sister, Mrs. John (Matilda) Martinez. Friends may call 6 to 9 p.m. Thursday at Mililani Downtown Mortuary; service 7 p.m. Or call from 8:30 a.m. Friday at Co-Cathedral of St. Theresa; service 9:45 a.m. Burial at Mililani Memorial Park. No flowers. Casual attire. [Honolulu Star-Bulletin 22 April 1990]

CYPRIANO "JUNIOR" PEREZ, 51, of Seattle, Wash., died Jan. 14, 1990. He was born in Hilo and was a retired seasonal worker. Survived by father, Eufracio Bonga of Papaaloa; mother, Connie Bonga of Washington state; sisters, Mrs. Ben (Norma) Caravalho of Honolulu, Mrs. Randy (Elaine) Baltero of Hilo and Mrs. Albert (Pauline) Ethan of Waipahu; grandfather, Bencis Sencio of Hilo. Friends may call 6 to 9 p.m. Friday at St. Joseph's Church in Hilo; service 8 p.m. Or call 9 to 10 a.m. Saturday at Memorial Mortuary; service at 10 a.m. Burial at Alae Cemetery. No flowers. Casual attire. [Honolulu Advertiser 24 January 1990]

Cypriano Jr., Walter R., of Waimea, Hawaii, formerly of Hilo, a funeral director at Dodo Mortuary, died Sunday at home. Cypriano, 53, was born in Honolulu. He is survived by sons Walter R. III andBrandon; daughters Stacey Vida, Jamie Santos and Walden McNeill; parents Walter and Adelaide; sister Enda Papaia; and 11 grandchildren. Services: 2 p.m. tomorrow at Memorial Mortuary. Call after 1 p.m. Aloha attire. Leis and loose flowers are welcome. [Honolulu Star-Bulletin 6 July 1990]